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Sen. Gavarone (00:00):

... committee will now come to order. Will the clerk please call the role?

Speaker 1 (00:03):

Chair Gavarone?

Sen. Gavarone (00:03):

Here.

Speaker 1 (00:04):

Vice chair O'Brien?

Vice Chair O'Brien (00:06):

Here.

Speaker 1 (00:07):

Senator [inaudible 00:00:09]. Senator Kunze?

Sen. Kunze (00:09):

Present.

Speaker 1 (00:09):

Senator Maharath?

Sen. Maharath (00:10):

Here.

Speaker 1 (00:10):

Senator Sykes?

Sen. Vernon Sykes (00:15):

Here.

Sen. Gavarone (00:16):

And we have a quorum. Members, a copy of the minutes on from the October 19th meeting of the 
committee is on your iPads. The question is, shall the minutes be agreed too? Without objection, the 
minutes are agreed too. I want to start off today by just setting a few ground rules as we go through the 
next few committees. These committee hearings are being structured in a way that allows us to hear 
from as many citizens from Ohio as possible on a really important issue. Testimony should be sent to my 
office no less than 24 hours in advance of the committee time. We're going to be hearing a lot of 
testimony, so if you do not submit it to my office, at least 24 hours in advance, it is unlikely you'll be 
testifying that day.
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Sen. Gavarone (01:03):

However, there will be additional hearings on these bills. We'll only be accepting a hearing testimony on 
the bill up for consideration at that time. In other words, there will not be dual testimony. You won't be 
testifying on both bills at the same time. We'll testify on one and then the other. If you want to testify 
on both bills, you need to submit testimony and witness slips for each bill. And I understand people are 
passionate about the issue before our committee, however, everyone is expected to keep decorum.

Sen. Gavarone (01:35):

During these hearings, we want to get through as many people as possible and cheering, applause, 
booing, heckling prevents us from doing that and it just will not be permitted. Finally, any video or 
pictures cannot be taken without the permission of the Chair. If you want to take video or pictures, we 
have a media form available for you to fill out for the Chair to consider. That said, the first order of 
business is the first hearing on Senate Bill 237. We have Senator Sykes and Yuko here to give sponsor 
testimony. Good afternoon.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (02:13):

Well, good afternoon. Nice to be here in sunny Columbus this afternoon. Thanks for having us.

Sen. Gavarone (02:20):

Yes.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (02:20):

Chair Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, ranking member Maharath and the members of this committee, 
thank you for allowing us to provide sponsored testimony for Senate Bill 237. Working alongside my 
friend and colleague Dr. Vernon Sykes, Senate Bill 237 was drafted to lay out the Senate democratic 
caucus proposal for congressional district maps. The plan we are presenting today is fair. It keeps 
communities together and it doesn't gerrymander our State. Most importantly, it complies with all 
principles outlined in the Ohio constitution, including ensuring that the map doesn't favor or disfavor 
any political party. I'm hopeful that this can be a starting point for the creation of a bipartisan map that 
will guide Ohio through the next 10 years.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (03:10):

The map we are presenting here today does not just represent the dedicated work of Senator Sykes and 
our staff, but years of hard work across our great State. As I consider this plan, I often think of the hard 
working Ohioans who voted to end gerrymandering back in 2015. And then again, back in 2018, I'm also 
reminded of the current and former members that a general assembly who worked so hard and in good 
faith to achieve our compromise on the constitution reforms back in 2018. Over the last few months, 
I've also been inspired by the spirited, passionate testimony we heard from Ohioans at the redistricting 
commission meetings across the State.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (03:52):

This process and our work here today should represent the best of us. It should reflect how the will of 
the voters and the spirit of our constitution and the strength of an American democracy that spans 
hundreds of years as a beacon across this world. As elected leaders, we owe it to our constituents to 
produce fair maps. Let's work together and let's get this mission accomplished. We have too much to 
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lose by just complaining or withdrawing to our separate corners. I thank you for your full fair 
consideration of this plan, and at this point, I'll turn this over to my colleague and my friend, Senator 
Vernon Sykes.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (04:32):

Chair Gavarone and members of the committee, Senate Bill 237 established new congressional districts 
based on the results of the 2020 census, starting next year, Ohio will have 15 congressional seats down 
from the current 16 members. As you will see, our map is fair because it keeps communities together 
and does not unduly favor or disfavor a political party. A map also complies with the spirit of the 
constitutional reforms to ending gerrymandering that was overwhelmingly supported by the voters in 
2018. Thank you for this time. And at this point, I'd like to introduce Randall Rout, policy advisor for the 
Senate democratic caucus, who will provide more details on the proposed map.

Randall Rout (05:22):

Thank you Senator. As leader Yuko and Senator Sykes mentioned already, the congressional redistricting 
plan presented to you today was created in compliance with, and in the spirit of the constitutional 
reforms to Ohio's congressional redistricting process that voters overwhelmingly adopted in 2018. As 
such, Senate Bill 237 seeks to maximize compliance with Article 19 of the Ohio constitution, which 
outlines the process for the creation of congressional districts in Ohio. Each district in our proposed 
plan, also adheres to the applicable provisions of the Ohio constitution and the United States 
constitution as well as federal laws, including federal laws protecting racial minority voting rights.

Randall Rout (06:13):

Each district is compact and composed of contiguous territory. In addition, the boundary of each district 
is a single non-intersecting continuous line. As you know, section two division, A4A of the article 19 
requires the drawing of a district that includes a significant park of the City of Columbus in Franklin 
county district. One of Senate 237 was the first to be drawn, fulfills this requirement. Section 2A also 
requires the drawing of districts preserve municipal corporations, townships whose populations exceed 
100,000 people, but are less than 786,630 people. This requirement applies to the cities of Cleveland 
and Cincinnati, under our plan none of these cities are split. Section 2B5 requires that 65 counties be 
contained entirely within a district.

Randall Rout (07:11):

18 counties are not split more than once, five counties be split not more than twice, 237 significantly 
exceeds this standard by preserving 77 counties splitting only 11 counties once and 0 counties twice. 
Section 2B6 requires the drawing of contiguous districts within counties. All districts created by Senate 
237 satisfy this requirement. Section 2B7 requires that no 2 districts can share portions of Ted territory 
more than one county, but allows for one exception. 0 districts and Senate Bill 237 share more than one 
County. Section 2B8 requires congressional redistricting plans, shall attempt to include at least one 
whole county in each congressional district, unless the district is contained entirely within one county.

Randall Rout (08:12):

Once again, all districts in our plan satisfy this requirement. Section 2C1 describes how splits are to be 
counted. Senate Bill 237 contains three districts, 1, 3, and 5, which are entirely contained within a 
county and 0 County splits. Senate Bill 237 also contains 11 additional districts that splits 11 counties 
and do not split any townships and municipalities. District 12 is composed entirely of whole counties and 
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with 0 splits of any kind. Finally, there are a couple small technical issues involving splits in one township 
and district 1, in one precinct in district 6 that leader Yuko and Senator Sykes will amend in the next 
meeting of this committee.

Randall Rout (09:04):

Article 19 of the constitution is silent on the requirements of population variants. In Tenant vs. Jefferson 
County, 2012, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that the U.S. constitution permits population deviations to 
achieve a legitimate state objective, such as preservation of political subdivisions. In this case, a 
deviation of 0.79 was deemed acceptable preserved counties. Our amended plan contains significantly 
lower population variants of 0.2, 2% in order to preserve counties and municipalities, townships to 
promote communities interest together and to respect anti-gerrymandering purpose of the 2018 
constitutional amendment. As you know, should the Ohio general assembly not adopt a plan with 
sufficient bipartisan support, additional standards apply.

Randall Rout (09:57):

Section 13 article 19 contains provisions shall apply in such circumstances. Senate Bill 237 satisfies all 
these standards as well. In particular, a plan that is adopted without sufficient bipartisan support is 
required under section 13A to not unduly favor or disfavor a political party or its incumbents. To 
determine what qualifies as favoring or disfavoring a political party, we use a simple vote of each 
partisan statewide election from 2012 to 2020. This resulted in a ratio of 45.9% Democratic and 54.1 
Republican. This means that a congressional map does not unduly favor or disfavor a political party, 
which would include seven Democratic and eight likely Democratic seats in Senate Bill 237. We're not 
including toss ups or competitive, we're just doing what's over 50%. That's what we factored that on.

Randall Rout (10:59):

Okay. Section 13B requires that the adopted plan without sufficient bipartisan support does not unduly 
split governmental units with an order preference. Senate Bill 237 minimizes splits only to 11 counties 
with 0 municipal and township splits. Finally, section 13C requires that maps adopted without sufficient 
bipartisan support, so attempt to be compact, Senate Bill 237 preserves governmental units and makes 
districts compact. In conclusion, our proposed congressional map fulfills the spirit of the reforms passed 
overwhelmingly by Ohio in 2018 and adheres to the provisions of article 19 of the Ohio constitution in 
all possible circumstances.

Randall Rout (11:45):

It complies with all applicable provisions of both Ohio and U.S. constitution and to federal law, including 
provisions concerning protection of minority voting rights. This is merely a starting proposal by the 
members of the Senate democratic caucus. We welcome all improvements and suggestions. As I 
mentioned already, Senator Sykes will be introducing an amendment to address the technical issues I 
addressed earlier. At this point, we'll be happy to answer any questions.

Sen. Gavarone (12:14):

Thank you very much. I'm going to start off with a few questions. In your testimony, you explained that 
there are a couple small technical issues involving splits that you intend to amend at the next committee 
meeting?

Randall Rout (12:25):
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Yes.

Sen. Gavarone (12:25):

Just so the committee members know, are those issues simply user errors or are they geography based 
issues that all of us need to know about?

Randall Rout (12:34):

There are a couple precincts that were inadvertently put in the wrong precinct related we put it in the 
incorrect district. So we attempted to address that error, so we consider that a technical error.

Sen. Gavarone (12:50):

Okay. Thank you. And this is not a question, but merely a point that I noticed reviewing your 10 years 
worth of election data that you provided. The total votes you listed for the 2020 election under the ...

PART 1 OF 4 ENDS [00:13:04]

Sen. Gavarone (13:00):

Total votes you listed for the 2020 election under the Biden/Trump election need to be updated. Biden 
received 75,484 more votes than what you listed, while Trump received 80,416 more votes... 80,416 
more votes than what you listed. I just wanted to make you aware so you can update the information in 
your files.

Randall Rout (13:26):

Thank you.

Sen. Gavarone (13:27):

Okay. In your testimony, you briefly touched upon the issue of population variance.

Randall Rout (13:34):

Correct.

Sen. Gavarone (13:34):

For the benefit of the public. What that's referring to is a fundamental one man, one vote rule set forth 
in the US Supreme Court approximately 50 years ago. And in particular, the question about to what 
degree any congressional district can differ from the ideal population threshold. If you don't mind, I'd 
like to dig into the issue just a little bit further. As you know, this decade, the ideal population of each of 
the 15 congressional districts in Ohio is 786,630. In your map, all 15 districts that you drew, they vary 
and rather significantly in population from one district to the next. For example, in District 13, there are 
743 more people than the ideal population of 786,630, while your District Six has 498 fewer people than 
the ideal population threshold. In fact, I think from what I saw, not one of your 15 districts is within one 
person of the ideal population of 786,630. So can you help the committee better understand why that 
is?

Randall Rout (14:51):
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We used the standard that was established in the tenant decision. We talked about the preservation of 
political subdivisions. So we did that. We kept political subdivision. We did not split townships, we did 
not split municipalities. And we felt that was in overriding legitimate state objective for having that 
population variance.

Sen. Gavarone (15:15):

So do you believe that it's not possible to preserve the boundaries of counties, cities and townships in 
Ohio, unless there are such significant population deviations, like the one you have in your proposed 
map?

Randall Rout (15:27):

Again, you cannot minimize splits of counties, townships, and municipalities and keep an absolute zero 
equal population. It's impossible. You have to have some level of split. And that's why you see maps with 
multiple splits that has equal population, because you're splitting townships, you're splitting 
municipalities, you're splitting communities. We attempt to keep communities together in our map, and 
we think that's an overriding state objective.

Sen. Gavarone (16:03):

Are you aware of that having been a problem in the past when constructing congressional districts in 
Ohio? And the reason I ask, is because from what I saw looking back over at least 30 years worth of 
maps in Ohio, the largest deviation has been in a district with seven more people than the ideal 
population.

Randall Rout (16:26):

It is our belief that using the tenant decision, once again, Chairwoman, is that we believe an overriding 
legitimate state objective would be to keep communities together and minimize splits of counties, 
municipalities, and townships. So we believe in this center that was established in the Supreme Court 
decision in 2012. And we think we are on good, solid ground on that with our map.

Sen. Gavarone (16:55):

Are you aware that Oregon, Nebraska, Maine, Colorado, Indiana, Iowa and Texas have all successfully 
enacted congressional maps within the last couple weeks with near absolute population equality?

Randall Rout (17:10):

I'm not aware. But what I'm referring to is the splitting of communities to achieve that purpose. Now, I 
don't know if they did or not. I'm not aware of that.

Sen. Gavarone (17:21):

Okay. Of the current incumbents in Congress, which would be paired in the same district in your 
proposed map, do you know which ones would be paired in the same district?

Randall Rout (17:34):

When we originally drew the map, we were unaware of the pairings. But since leading up subsequently 
up to this date, we were aware of the pairings more recently. So we do understand in a couple of cases 
of that we're aware of, like in Cincinnati for example, Chairwoman, that two Congresspeople are within 
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the same district. While boarding to the Constitution, we have to keep the entire city of Cincinnati 
together. If both Congresspeople live in the city of Cincinnati, that becomes something that we have to 
look into this. Because we have to keep the city of Cincinnati within the same congressional district 
irrespective of where... And we believe we did not unduly favor, disfavor any incumbent in the drawing 
of our map.

Sen. Gavarone (18:29):

Okay. Based on my review of the map, it looks like you pair the following in the same district, Steve 
Chabot and Brad Wenstrup, Bill Johnson, Troy Balderson, and Bob Latta, and Warren Davidson. Is there 
a reason why only Republicans were bunked together in your proposed map?

Randall Rout (18:46):

Well, one is there's only four Democrats statewide, so it would be really difficult to pair Democrats in 
the same district. Because especially the locations of where they're from. So that may be something to 
do with that. So, geography.

Sen. Gavarone (19:05):

And you explained that your map would supposedly provide for eight Republican seats versus seven 
Democrat seats. And coming to that result, you calculated a ratio that look back over the past 10 years 
of statewide partisan elections in Ohio. Do you agree that Article 19 of the Ohio Constitution does not 
mention anything about that 10-year look back, unlike Article 11 for legislative redistricting?

Randall Rout (19:32):

We're aware of it. And the quest to unduly favor one party over and over, we thought the standard 
established was a solid standard to use in order to look at, in terms of defining districts. Not unduly 
favoring one party or another, using the standard established there would be an adequate standard to 
use.

Sen. Gavarone (20:01):

When do you believe that the unduly favoring language in Article 19 applies?

Randall Rout (20:06):

Well in our drawing our districts, we believe that because the map closely adheres to the statewide 
voting preference of the voters over the past 10 years, that would be a sign that that's not unduly 
favoring one party or another, because our math reflect that.

Sen. Gavarone (20:34):

Thank you. Are there any other questions for members of the committee? Senator Maharath.

Tina Maharath (20:41):

Thank you, Chair. And thank you, bill sponsors and Randall for coming in to testify today. I really 
appreciate your time to provide us an insight of what we, as our caucus, are specifically looking to 
achieve today. The questions could be directed towards Randall as well, since all three of you have some 
extensive experience here in a general assembly. But has this process so far met your expectations of 
how congressional redistricting process should be?
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Randall Rout (21:07):

I will defer.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (21:09):

You'll defer? Can I take?

Randall Rout (21:10):

Go ahead.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (21:10):

Appreciate it. Oh. No, it hasn't. I think what's happened is in 2011, there was a lot of conversation 
amongst a lot of people, not just legislators. And the conversation... Madam, I'm sorry. I should have 
addressed to you first. Would be simply for fairness. That's what they asked for. And that was the 
conversation we had back in 2011. Roll the calendar down a few years. And then 2015, as you know, we 
addressed the state seats in 2015. And it was done in a process where the Democrats and the 
Republicans in the Senate and the House all worked together and took it to the vote of the people, 
which they voted on overwhelmingly. 71%, I believe, in 2015. Then you continue that path down to 
2018. And again, we're going to take on congressional redistricting. And as a member of the Ohio 
Senate, I was very proud of the fact that our vote was 33 to nothing on that particular date. Meaning 
that we got together as Democrats and Republicans in the Ohio Senate, we worked very hard, we 
worked very diligently.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (22:20):

I mean, we worked so hard it got to the point where we got a phone call from Arnold Schwarzenegger to 
have a drink with us, because we made that type of impression on the nation as to the work that we did. 
And what did they want? They wanted to make fairness. They wanted to make sure that we had fair 
maps, that we had fair opportunity, that there's transparency, that the will of the people in Ohio would 
be best represented by the maps that we would be drawing in the next general assembly's opportunity, 
which is 2021 now. We passed that. Again, in 2018, we passed it with 74% of the vote, I believe. And like 
I said, passing it out of the Senate 33 to nothing, I think, was most impressive and a tribute to everybody 
who served in the Ohio Senate at that time.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (23:06):

And because of it, I think we gave hope to a lot of people that what we're going to see is a new process 
in Ohio. One that would be fair and offer us fair districts. And that's what people have been asking for 
for a long time. And when you look at the numbers and you look at the way we did things in the past, 
compared to what the new regulations were established in the constitutional amendments that we 
passed in 2015 and 2018, I think we gave us a tremendous opportunity to do just that. My hopes and my 
prayers were that we would all work together once again and establish something like this. I realize the 
impact on our political parties. I realize that as Senate minority leader, my job might have been less 
tenuous than what Senator Matt Huffman, the Senate president would be going through trying to 
explain what the potential of all this was.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (23:55):
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I understand that. But I also stand that we represent 11.7 million people in Ohio who voted after 
reaching out to so many people. And I can't tell you how many meetings we attended in 2015 and in 
2018 to discuss this with large groups of people. The interest was there, the passion was there, Ohio was 
there. And they rely on us as their elected leaders to be their voice. And we take an oath of office. And 
that oath of office begins with our name and our promise to uphold the Constitution of the United 
States, and our promise to uphold the Constitution of the state of Ohio. And with that being said, if we 
take everything we put into fruition in the constitutional Amendments of 2015 and 2018. What we're 
doing here in 2021, I would think would have some very strict guidelines which we would be expected to 
follow. Our attempts here with our maps and our conversations is to follow just that.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (24:50):

And I realize that there's a lot at stake here, I'm not trying to minimize it. And it's not pretty, and it's not 
going to make anybody particularly happy. But it's the fact, and it's the reality of how things work. And I 
think what we've done, and we've done our due diligence, and it's hard to draw a map that's fair and 
doesn't duly favor or unfavor one political party or another, because I know that's been probably the 
strongest argument I've heard about. How can you say that with a straight face, because it does unduly 
favor one party or another when you're making these types of significant changes.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (25:26):

But with that being said, that's what the people of Ohio asked for. Not once, but twice. And as you 
know, they've been out and very passionate in most recent times. We've seen it when we did the 10 city 
tour, and we've heard some tremendous testimony, and we've seen it in committees, we've heard it in 
our offices, we've gotten stacks of postcards. If we all put our postcards on the table in front of you on 
the counter, we wouldn't see you because there are so many of them. That's because this is what the 
people are asking for, and this is what we're trying to deliver. Thank you.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (26:01):

Additionally, I'd like to say that in part...

PART 2 OF 4 ENDS [00:26:04]

Sen. Vernon Sykes (26:01):

Additionally, I would like to say that part of the proposed constitutional provisions provide for a 
negotiation between the parties, with the aspirational goal of the parties coming together and 
negotiating a bipartisan plan for a 10-year period. It's been difficult to do that because the majority has 
not really presented a map up to now. We're at this third stage of this process and fortunately looked 
like today, was starting out the first November we're starting out hopefully with the plan and maybe 
we'll be better able to negotiate a bipartisan deal.

Tina Maharath (26:50):

Chair, followup? Thank you, Chair. Well, all three of you attended the Redistricting Commission 
Meetings, so what was the common theme that Ohioans were picking up for those meetings? I'm trying 
to just get a better understanding of what we can do over in Ohio Senate so that way we can deliver the 
message that we were promising Ohioans essentially from these meetings.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (27:14):
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Thank you Senator, and to the Chair and to Senator Maharath. Senator Gavarone, I think you were there 
in Toledo with us.

Sen. Gavarone (27:22):

Yeah.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (27:22):

We had a full house at the Toledo Library. And for those of you who are unfamiliar with the facility, it's a 
gigantic facility, there was room for tons of people, and we did a great job of filling the room. We've 
heard the testimony, and I think it was overwhelmingly in favor of us creating fair districts that are truly 
representative of the vote of the people in the state of Ohio. That was our obligation, that was our 
commitment, and that's what they expect us to do.

Sen. Kenny Yuko (27:50):

When we don't comply with that, Senator Maharath, then the question comes back to us, "If you can't 
listen to us, what are you doing? And why? Why is it so difficult to create fair maps? Why is it so easy to 
draw a gerrymandered map and try to make excuses for it?" Because there is no excuse for it. It's wrong 
in every sense of the way. We have an obligation to represent the people and what their requests are. 
The requests have been overwhelmingly in favor of us creating fairer maps, and that's where our 
intentions are.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (28:23):

Additionally, the people really want more transparency. They want to be able to understand what the 
issues are, what the considerations are and they'd like to be involved in the process. So the hearing 
process helped us to a certain extent, but still many of the decisions were made behind closed doors 
and they need and would like to have more transparency.

Sen. Gavarone (28:49):

Are there any further questions? Seeing none, that concludes the first hearing on Senate bill 237.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (28:56):

Thank you, Chair.

Sen. Gavarone (28:57):

Committee will stand at ease. Committee will come back to order. The second order of business is the 
first hearing on Senate Bill 258. We do have a substitute bill to accept as the working document of the 
bill. The Chair recognizes Senator O'Brien for a motion.

Speaker 2 (30:47):

Chair Gavarone, I move that we accept 113421062 as a substitute bill.

Sen. Gavarone (30:58):

Is there any discussion?
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Tina Maharath (31:00):

Yes, Chair. We are just now seeing this bill. This is the first time reviewing this map, so I'd like for 
objection to this bill, please.

Sen. Gavarone (31:12):

Okay. Will the clerk please call the roll?

Speaker 3 (31:15):

Chair Gavarone?

Sen. Gavarone (31:16):

Yes.

Speaker 3 (31:22):

Wait a minute. You need to make a-

Sen. Gavarone (31:24):

Pardon me?

Speaker 3 (31:24):

... motion. You have to make the motion [inaudible 00:31:27] yeah, yeah. Just stand at ease. Stand at 
ease. Stand at ease.

Sen. Gavarone (32:21):

Stand at ease.

Sen. Gavarone (32:23):

Committee is back in order. The question is, will we accept the substitute bill? Will the clerk please call 
the roll?

Speaker 3 (32:31):

Chair Gavarone?

Sen. Gavarone (32:31):

Yes.

Speaker 3 (32:33):

Vice Chair O'Brien?

Vice Chair O'Brien (32:33):

Yes.

Speaker 3 (32:34):
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Senator [Manning 00:32:35].

Sen. Manning (32:35):

Yes.

Speaker 3 (32:35):

Senator Kunze?

Sen. Stephanie Kunze (32:36):

Yes.

Speaker 3 (32:37):

Senator Maharath?

Tina Maharath (32:38):

No.

Speaker 3 (32:39):

Senator Sykes?

Sen. Vernon Sykes (32:40):

No.

Sen. Gavarone (32:42):

With the vote of four to two, the substitute bill is adopted.

Sen. Gavarone (32:46):

Senator McCauley is here to give sponsor testimony.

Sen. Rob McColley (32:50):

Thank you. Chairwoman Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, ranking member Sykes and members of the Local 
Government and Elections Committee for allowing me to present testimony today for Senate bill 258, I 
suppose substitute Senate bill 258, which seeks to fulfill the Ohio General Assembly's responsibility 
under the Ohio Constitution for redistricting of United States congressional maps within this state.

Sen. Rob McColley (33:12):

I would like to start by providing an explanation of Article 19 of the Ohio Constitution regarding 
congressional redistricting and then I will go on to describe the proposed congressional map in 
substitute Senate bill 58.

Sen. Rob McColley (33:24):

As you will recall, Article 19 of the Ohio Constitution was added in 2018 by the voters of the State of 
Ohio after the Ohio General Assembly voted to put the proposed amendment on the ballot. Article 19 
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prescribes the process by which congressional redistricting shall occur in Ohio. The Article is divided into 
three sections. And of course, this process is conducted with United States census data gathered in the 
most recent decennial census relative to Ohio's population, which also determines how many seats the 
state will be apportioned under Section 2, Article 1 of the United States Constitution.

Sen. Rob McColley (34:02):

Section 1 of Article 19 describes the methods for adopting a congressional districting plan. From a 
timeline perspective, there are up to three opportunities to pass a congressional redistricting plan.

Sen. Rob McColley (34:13):

The first opportunity to pass a congressional redistricting plan shall occur not later than the last day of 
September ending in year ending in the numeral one. In order to pass a 10-year map at this stage, the 
Ohio General Assembly must secure the votes of three fifths of the members of each chamber, including 
the affirmative vote of at least one half of the members of each of the two largest political parties.

Sen. Rob McColley (34:35):

If the General Assembly is unsuccessful at passing a map by the last day of September, the Redistricting 
Commission comprised of the Governor's Secretary of State, Auditor of State and a majority and 
minority party delegate from each chamber shall have the next opportunity to pass a congressional 
redistricting plan. Just as with the state legislative districts, a plan would require the vote of at least four 
members of the seven-member commission, including two members from each of the two largest 
political parties making up the General Assembly in order to create a 10-year map. The Redistricting 
Commission shall have until the last day of October to do so.

Sen. Rob McColley (35:12):

If the Redistricting Commission is unsuccessful, the responsibility returns to the General Assembly 
where the bill must be passed not later than the last day of November. At this stage, a 10-year map can 
be passed with three fifths of the members of each chamber and at least one third of the members of 
the two largest political parties in the General Assembly.

Sen. Rob McColley (35:31):

Alternatively, if the General Assembly passes a congressional redistricting plan with a simple majority 
from each chamber and not in accordance with the vote threshold previously described, there are 
several requirements that must be met. The plan shall not unduly favor or disfavor a political party or its 
incumbents, the General Assembly shall not unduly split governmental units, and the General Assembly 
shall attempt to draw districts that are compact.

Sen. Rob McColley (35:57):

Additionally, Section 1 of Article 19 requires a joint committee of the General Assembly to hold at least 
two public committee hearings regarding a proposed plan.

Sen. Rob McColley (36:06):

Section 2 of Article 19 specifies additional requirements for the drawing of congressional districts. First, 
the plan shall comply with the Constitution of Ohio and the United States and federal laws, including 
federal laws protecting racial minority voting rights. Second, all districts shall be compact. Third, every 
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district shall be continuous and have a non-intersecting continuous line. It's worth noting that there is an 
exception to the compactness requirement in the event that a four-year map is passed under that 
section of the Constitution.

Sen. Rob McColley (36:38):

Most of the remaining requirements in this section deal with the splitting of political subdivisions in the 
map. One term to become familiar with is the ratio of representation. This is determined by dividing the 
state's population determined by the census by the number of congressional seats apportioned to the 
state. In this case, Ohio's population divided by 15 seats that Ohio was apportioned to turns out to be 
786,630 people with some slight rounding in there. I believe it's 786,629.8, if we're being exact.

Sen. Rob McColley (37:14):

Below is a description of permissive splits of political subdivisions. If a county's population exceeds the 
ratio of representation, it is of course going to be split in some fashion because it will have too many 
people to form one congressional district. If such a county exists, which in Ohio's case includes only 
Cuyahoga, Franklin and Hamilton Counties, the following rules apply. If a city or township within that 
county also exceeds the ratio of representation, the drawing authority shall attempt to include a 
significant portion of that city or township in a single district. Currently only the City of Columbus would 
meet this criterion. If a city or township in that county has a population of greater than 100,000 and it is 
the largest city or township in that county, the city or township cannot be split. The two cities that meet 
this criterion are Cleveland and Cincinnati.

Sen. Rob McColley (38:07):

The remaining criteria regarding splitting up political subdivisions deal with the splitting of counties. 
Those requirements are as follows, 65 of Ohio's 88 counties shall not be split, 18 counties may be split 
not more than once and five counties may be split not more than twice. The parts of a congressional 
district within one county shall be contiguous. No two counties shall be split among the same two 
districts, unless one of the counties has a population of greater than 400,000. The drawing authority 
shall attempt to have at least one whole county in each district where possible.

Sen. Rob McColley (38:43):

Lastly, Section 3 of Article 19 deals with the legal process of channeling a constitutional redistricting 
plan.

Sen. Rob McColley (38:50):

Next, I would like to describe the proposed map in substitute Senate bill 258. Only 14 counties are split. 
You will recall we are permitted to split up to 23 counties, comparatively speaking-

PART 3 OF 4 ENDS [00:39:04]

Sen. Rob McColley (39:00):

... Are permitted to split up to 23 counties. Comparatively speaking, the 2011 map split 23 counties. This 
is also the lowest number of split counties in at least 50 years. The 11 counties split once are Delaware, 
Licking, Lorraine, Lucas, Montgomery, Pike, Portage, Ross, Stark, Summit, and Washington. Only three 
counties are split twice. We are permitted to have up to five of those such counties. Comparatively 
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speaking, the 2011 map had five such splits. The three counties split twice are Cuyahoga, Franklin and 
Hamilton. It is worth noting that each county would be required to be split at least once due to its 
population.

Sen. Rob McColley (39:39):

Every district that is not contained in entirely within one county has an entire county within it. This map 
truly balances one person, one vote with 13 districts having exactly 786,630 people and two districts 
having 786,629. That is as close as we can get as possible to one person one vote and that 786,630 
person ratio representation. Our goal for this map was to draw districts that are compact while also 
keeping Ohio's largest cities whole. It is worth mentioning that the compactness requirement does not 
only apply to district comprised of urban and suburban areas. It also applies to rural districts.

Sen. Rob McColley (40:26):

While rural districts will generally be geographically larger than those in urban and suburban areas, the 
primary reason we decided to split some of the most populous counties in Ohio was to ensure 
geographic compactness of all districts in accordance with the Ohio constitution. However, even though 
we split some of the larger counties, we made it a point to keep the largest cities in those counties and 
the largest cities in the state whole with exception to Columbus, which had to be split because of its 
population, and with exception to Dublin and Middletown, which straddle county lines, and therefore 
do not count as splits under the Ohio constitution.

Sen. Rob McColley (41:03):

Each of the 25 most populous cities in the state of Ohio are kept whole within the proposed map. In 
fact, only seven municipalities and nine townships within the entire state are split in this proposed map. 
The map before you complies with the requirements placed upon the general assembly under the Ohio 
constitution. It is the product of a deliberate effort to draw compact districts while keeping Ohio's 
largest cities whole. Thank you to Chairwoman Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, ranking member Sykes, 
and members of the local government and elections committee for allowing me to present testimony on 
substitute Senate bill 258 and the proposed congressional district map contained therein.

Sen. Rob McColley (41:44):

I will be happy to take any questions at this time.

Sen. Gavarone (41:47):

Thank you. Are there any questions for members of the committee? Senator Maharath.

Tina Maharath (41:52):

Thank you, Chair. And thank you, bill sponsor. I do want to make a correction on your sponsor testimony 
though. It is I who's the rank member of this committee in that Senator Sykes, but ...

Sen. Rob McColley (42:01):

I apologize.

Tina Maharath (42:04):

Yes. So I did want to ask who drew these maps or where did the data come from?
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Sen. Rob McColley (42:09):

So to the Chair, to the ranking member, these maps were drawn primarily through consultation with 
Senate staff. They are the product of the concepts, I suppose, of a congressional map developed by me. 
And then those concepts were relayed to Ray DeRossi and he put them through the computer program 
that we have to draw these maps.

Tina Maharath (42:35):

Follow up?

Sen. Gavarone (42:36):

Go ahead.

Tina Maharath (42:37):

Can we expect Ray DeRossi or any members of the Senate staff who drew up the maps for us to come in 
and testify?

Sen. Rob McColley (42:44):

To the chair, to the ranking member, I feel I have a pretty good grasp of the map and the different 
attributes of it, which is why I'm the one here testifying today. And so I would not expect Ray. It's not 
out of the question I wouldn't say necessarily, but I would expect that it's probably just going to be me.

Tina Maharath (43:03):

Okay. And follow up?

Sen. Gavarone (43:04):

Follow up.

Tina Maharath (43:05):

So what is the partisan breakdown of this map in front of us today then?

Sen. Rob McColley (43:11):

Well, part of the reason we didn't include it in the testimony is because as you saw all during the 
redistricting commission hearings, there are many ways to define competitive, what's not competitive. 
There are many ways to assign an index to a district based on different data, I would say. So I didn't 
want to necessarily draw a bright line on that. But I will say this, I can speak with some level of 
confidence that the the map that's drawn and is proposed in front of you is much more competitive 
than the current map that we have right now.

Sen. Rob McColley (43:54):

And the map that is in front of you depending on which index you use, and like I said, there could be a 
variety of indexes people use to describe whether a map is competitive or not. But depending on which 
index you use, it could be as many as up to seven or eight districts that would be considered 
competitive. And so that would potentially leave it up to five Republican seats, eight competitive seats 
and two solidly Democrat seats.
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Tina Maharath (44:24):

One last follow up?

Sen. Gavarone (44:25):

Follow up.

Tina Maharath (44:26):

So did you use any racial data as well into drawing your maps? I'm just trying to get a better 
understanding of where did his data come from exactly and how did we use any political data if any 
consideration was placed into these maps?

Sen. Rob McColley (44:40):

So under most circumstances, we are prohibited from using racial data and drawing and composing 
districts. And the reason for that is court precedent and federal law states that unless there is legally 
significant racially polarized voting patterns within the state, and that there has been a presentment of 
some sort of evidence that that is the case in the state of Ohio. We are not aware of any such evidence 
and therefore we did not use racial data in drafting these maps.

Tina Maharath (45:19):

Thank you.

Sen. Gavarone (45:19):

Yeah. Senator Sykes.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (45:19):

Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you for your testimony. Just a question about the maps themselves. 
Have these map been uploaded to the website for the petitioning commission?

Sen. Rob McColley (45:34):

To the Chair, to the representative, the plan I believe, and was for to have them uploaded to the website 
of this committee that we're in, given that we are running this process now through the committee that 
we are in front of right now, the redistricting commission at this point doesn't have anything to do with 
the drawing of these maps. And so, it's my understanding that they are potentially already uploaded 
onto the committee website. And if they aren't, they will be uploaded very shortly.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (46:04):

[inaudible 00:46:04]. Follow up?

Sen. Gavarone (46:04):

Follow up.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (46:06):

Do you have available or make available the shape files or equivalency files so that the public can 
analyze, have more accessibility to analyze the maps?
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Sen. Rob McColley (46:18):

To the Chair, to the Senator, we will make those files available.

Sen. Gavarone (46:25):

Follow up.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (46:27):

The whole campaign dealing with fair districts, the constitutional provisions that were overwhelmingly 
supported by the people, how does that concept of fairness, how do you incorporate that or present 
that in your map? What's fairness to you and how is this map fair?

Sen. Rob McColley (46:52):

To the Chair, to the Senator, primarily what we were looking at when we crafted this map was abiding 
with the terms of the constitution. The terms of the constitution at this stage in the game primarily have 
two requirements. One is that we draw compact maps and the other is that we don't have non-
contiguous areas within that map. I know there's been some discussion about whether it unduly favors 
or disfavors a political party or its incumbents. That is not a requirement unless we were to draw a four 
year map.

Sen. Rob McColley (47:22):

Additionally, I would say that our goal and our hope is that we get the opportunity to draw a 10-year 
map. And I think I would applaud frankly the Democrat Caucus in the Senate for proposing their own 
map and putting that out into the open and this is our proposal as well. And I expect a robust dialogue 
to occur regarding what we could possibly come up with that could lead to a 10-year map. And I think 
that's where we come down to whether or not a map is fair is ultimately what we come up with in the 
confines of the constitution as it was voted on by the voters.

Sen. Rob McColley (48:06):

And we hope to have that opportunity to do that with bipartisan support.

Sen. Vernon Sykes (48:10):

Thank you.

Sen. Gavarone (48:12):

Thank you. Are there any other questions about the bill? Seeing none. Thank you very much.

Sen. Rob McColley (48:19):

Thank you.

Sen. Gavarone (48:19):

And this concludes the first hearing of Senate Bill 258. Is there any other business before the 
committee? Hearing none. We are adjourned.

PART 4 OF 4 ENDS [00:48:28]
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Senator Gavarone (00:00:00):

The elections committee will now come to order. Will the clerk please call the role.

Clerk (00:00:04):

Chair Gavarone.

Senator Gavarone (00:00:05):

Here.

Clerk (00:00:05):

Vice Chair O'Brien.

Senator O'Brien (00:00:06):

Here.

Clerk (00:00:07):

Senator Manning.

Senator Manning (00:00:07):

Here.

Clerk (00:00:07):

Senator Cirino.

Senator Cirino (00:00:07):

Here.

Clerk (00:00:07):

Senator Kunze.

Senator Kunze (00:00:07):

Right here.

Clerk (00:00:07):

Ranking Member Maharath.

Senator Maharath (00:00:07):

Here.

Clerk (00:00:08):

Senator Sykes.

Senator Sykes (00:00:09):

GOV_0020

https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=5J0FbhgZE8FxpWi7ATDn8DHmHV_GZgD_o8873fXRT88_AnYoZeKPAWaXq0cZIN-VyWrwAbP8XHQSUwEjKpY3tOEPRIc&loadFrom=DocumentHeaderDeepLink
https://www.rev.com/
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=k80c8B8wy-kXuw1V4jSg0cJW6X5IkLZr_xzJ7QokMxL7BWacqT6Va-5b8in3M56Se0Vaw4hy4lu2v3VjwGR8buiFkGo&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=0.64
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=_ey4g2_wIBEZBp5cGFSp66KMrfj3CXNdRpR4r-GfbOMlUuRJ-M9z2Wt68kysBU69-o02_B6KA37fPXpzeIm455-d0Vk&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=4.16
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=FBlBVg1YznDGlRotokMH0QY4YJdX-zRWKVx-DkapGc_el1N1IBnPjMuGeFJDiCdyfKID7RalYCfDrXnfG5Il3AVeZqY&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5.79
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=dNhw6aTornAvuFumTMLJ3ObGONBZQX7ZPZpfh3SsapRDf9a9avZ5hGe7iUMEyWWyvpg4F4bWjFYfieS-DaSusxPqseI&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5.79
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=OurOtj0AVg6Yv5ivW3Mjl5ULizS3fHmGB3Mdpfk_kDrNtJLO5N7J40mziPhN0bVpJuVG_v6Xti48C0FG7cFugX9SN1o&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=6.79
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=R4TSMtVA5ig-i6G5cnQpKsjJ4E9tx-zXmXy2n1wyTO8930PNLX9vHs0r2D8w79OCQjk35reVuUDi5UBALXEMQJKCrL4&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=IqdhvL7nLJJkXJBnZp8xKSIXl0VtwzWTQlrKADwq6V5JyRK8HJuujCVRkn8BBdCfDoxtOklwP6bWVwSM3qlnWx6BEdw&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=Wh3dYWxuQRWyCUZbjuQRUmXR5c6xru0nVj9N_rDCTbkf9BajTF_sECk_r5lZ35uW-0bnAvPGDtq7Ab_OiROk7gBmp68&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=EOC_t7vfNsALfyiVlGtZp7cKWRH2urp6Wk7sGHWo2fR6GkmhGs7rUmY6UPRRIoVKjQd5qorRCQQnHHquMYYjOogV414&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=d2dTStRSc-Rh96WMQUdX_zWG9zFLMqTvnJKTDCpIcP-f5BmJiohHoeIaGskm1zEwTePm2td5NVYdOwj9Ty0roJeEq2w&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=P21Ufe1PBeeTLGwTmXPIRUFlovdEzg9HnKEJ32dVKFJq67vOX1H5qlvQ7J0tZdSfXABRtTM_gBxh58xA8PPBhu0Iy6Q&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=2q2vYdNzLKsL--j8Eyt8Z8f19Mu8BxQ70WdD7huExNz1fLkYLUo8ExTSLE4tDPut8wloCqZ6oTzpXQ1ucYePpEfFglU&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=sy7Zupnjm_3WWBiuMaQgdbPpYbKtBoDHzZ76NuUSHFRibCmdvjncjqJDt9OhPfYgn0zqZOCYpwr9qJRCtPIwgeT0jZ0&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7.31
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=sbfxbRwLzSmPyxJxeCcLUht7ZqK6vplYo9PuLynngSKu7_ZUWYnvtbRoGHuYfFLyljwQZGzTkAVgu-iV6qQKgVk3mdQ&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=8.84
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=Vg-vPVqj5o_PYae92AfDAxKu-Nq1o-oTDjZZ3JeYFi6of67hZpwis2VstmCLyp6aeMnf-07gnRhBYJn0gpjUdV_7zsQ&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=9.37


This transcript was exported on Nov 28, 2021 - view latest version here.

2021 Senate Local Government and Elections Commi... (Completed  
11/16/21)
Transcript by Rev.com

Page 2 of 27

Here.

Senator Gavarone (00:00:09):

And we have a quorum. Members, a copy of the minutes from the November 9th meeting of the 
committee is on your iPads. Please take a moment to look at it. Look it over. The question is, shall the 
minutes be agreed to? Without objection, the minutes are agreed to. I'd like to start off with a few 
ground rules for the committee today. So these committee hearings have been structured in a way that 
allows us to hear from as many citizens from Ohio as possible on an important issue. At 11:40, we'll take 
a brief recess if we're still in committee, so that Senator Kunze, Maharath and I can attend the rules and 
reference committee. There'll be no standing by the public in the committee room. In order for the 
committee run smoothly, we'd request that chairs in the room be reserved for people testifying today. 
And if you don't have a chair to sit in, you'll be directed to the north hearing room for overflow.

Senator Gavarone (00:01:10):

Witness slips and testimony should have been sent to my office prior to today's meeting. However, 
we're going to offer the opportunity to anyone who wants to testify in person today to complete a 
witness slip. In an effort to stay consistent and allow for as much testimony and questions from the 
members as possible, we'll be instituting a five minute time limit. We're putting the time on the screen 
to my left right over here, so that you can keep track of your time. I'll give a 15 second warning to wrap 
up your comments. I understand people are passionate about the issue before the committee today. 
However, everyone will be expected to keep decorum during these hearings. We want to get through as 
many people as possible and ensure that people watching online can understand clearly and follow 
along. So applause, booing, heckling prevents us from doing that and will not be permitted. No video or 
pictures should be taken without the permission of the co-chairs. And if you want to take video or 
pictures, we'll have a media form available for you to fill out for the chair to consider.

Senator Gavarone (00:02:14):

And finally, I want to thank our Sergeant at Arms for being around the building and the room today to 
help and assist staff and citizens in attendance. And I'd like to, again, thank them for everything they do.

Senator Gavarone (00:02:28):

The first order of business is the fifth hearing on Senate Bill 258. The chair recognizes Senator O'Brien 
for a motion.

Senator O'Brien (00:02:35):

Chair Gavarone, I move that we accept 1-134-2106-3 as a substitute bill.

Senator Gavarone (00:02:47):

And to explain the substitute bill, Senator Rob McColley is here. Good morning, Senator McColley.

Senator Rob McColley (00:02:55):

Good morning.

Speaker 1 (00:02:56):

Two of the slips. So after you call these guys, obviously not [inaudible 00:03:13].
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Senator Gavarone (00:03:12):

Perfect. Thank you.

Senator Rob McColley (00:03:24):

Thank you, Chairwoman Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, Ranking Member Maharath, and members of the 
local government and elections committee for allowing me to present testimony today for substitute 
Senate Bill 258. After considering multiple maps presented by Democrat and Republican caucuses in 
both the House and the Senate and listening to the public's input on all of those maps, we offer this map 
that is not only constitutionally compliant, but the most competitive map offered by any caucus to date. 
It is also a map that splits the least counties of any map offered by any caucus, keeps Ohio's largest city's 
whole, installs compact districts, and implements many of the requested changes we heard in 
testimony.

Senator Rob McColley (00:04:06):

Article 19, section 2B5 of the Ohio Constitution describes the process that must be followed when 
splitting counties in a congressional map. In essence, a map may have up to 23 split counties, with up to 
18 being split once and up to five being split twice. The counties that are split once ... This map splits 
only 12 counties with only two of those counties being split twice. The counties that are split once are 
Clark, Fairfield, Franklin, Holmes, Lorraine, Ross, Shelby, Summit, Washington, and Wood. The counties 
split twice are Hamilton and Cuyahoga. Notably for the first time since the map passed 30 years ago, 
Lucas County will be whole, and for the first time since the map passed 20 years ago, Stark County will 
be whole. The impact on several of Ohio's other large counties is also minimized by Franklin and Summit 
County having the least splits since the map passed 30 years ago.

Senator Rob McColley (00:05:07):

Finally, the map complies with article 19, section 2B8, by including an entire county in each district 
where possible. If passed, this map would have the least county split in over 50 years. Additionally, this 
map splits two less counties than both the House and Senate Democrat proposals.

Senator Rob McColley (00:05:27):

Since the introduction of Senate Bill 258, we have maintained that it is important to keep Ohio's largest 
cities whole. With the exception to Columbus, which much be split under the constitution, and cities 
that straddle county lines, and therefore do not count as a split under the constitution, 98 of Ohio's 100 
largest cities are kept whole in this map. The two exceptions to that are Rocky River and Cuyahoga Falls. 
In total, only eight townships and six municipalities are split in this proposed map, which more than 
adequately complies with article 19, section 1C3B's requirement that the general assembly not unduly 
split governmental units. Article 19, section 2B2 also requires that districts be compact. The requirement 
is not applicable to a four year map, however, under section 1C3C. In such an instance, the general 
assembly shall attempt, but is not required to draw compact districts. Nevertheless, the districts 
presented before you are compact.

Senator Rob McColley (00:06:32):

Finally, the map before you is the most competitive map offered by any caucus to date and the most 
competitive Ohio congressional map in decades. Ohio is subject to swings in voter preferences, 
particularly in federal elections. Even though with exception to 2006, Republicans have swept every 
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election for statewide constitutional offices since 1994, Ohio has voted for both a Democrat and a 
Republican for president in the past four presidential elections, and continues to be represented by both 
the Democrat and Republican in the United States Senate. Clearly, Ohioans are bifurcating between 
federal and state elections and issues. Therefore, because the map before you is for United States 
congressional districts, it makes sense to judge the competitiveness based upon statewide federal 
elections over the last 10 years. This allows us to capture the true nature of Ohio's voting tendencies in 
federal elections and to insulate from outliers, when evaluating these districts in the federal statewide 
context and defining a competitive district as one with a 46% to 54% Republican index.

Senator Rob McColley (00:07:38):

This map has six seats that lean Republican, seven seats that are competitive, and two seats that lean 
Democrat. The indexes are in the table in my testimony for your review. Article 19, section 1C3A states 
that a map not unduly favor or disfavor a party or its incumbents. No sporting event should ever favor or 
disfavor a team by some predetermined final score before either team walks on the field. A 
congressional map should not be judged to favor or disfavor either party that way either. Rather it 
should be judged based upon how many districts are going to be determined by the various important 
issues and candidates in that election. This map embodies that belief by ensuring a plurality of the 
districts will be competitive in any given cycle. Its seven competitive districts are two more than any 
House or Senate Democrat proposal and five more than the map passed in 2011.

Senator Rob McColley (00:08:33):

Further, this map neither favors nor disfavors either party's incumbents. It accomplishes this by only 
combining two incumbents who are required to be combined through the prohibition against splitting of 
Cincinnati incumbents that are going to be running for reelection. The map before you complies with the 
requirements placed upon the general assembly under the Ohio constitution. It is the product of a 
deliberate effort to draw compact districts, minimize county splits, keep Ohio's largest cities whole and 
ensure a plurality of Ohio's congressional districts will be competitive.

Senator Rob McColley (00:09:05):

Thank you, Chairwoman Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, Ranking Member Maharath, and members of the 
local government and elections committee for allowing me to present testimony on substitute Senate 
Bill 258, and the proposed congressional district map contained therein. I would be happy to take any 
questions at this time.

Senator Gavarone (00:09:24):

Thank you very much. Are there any questions from members of the committee? Yes, Senator 
Maharath.

Senator Maharath (00:09:31):

Thank you, Chair, and thank you, bill sponsor for, or substitute bill sponsor now for presenting these 
maps to us today. When did the drawing process begin for this map today in front of us?

Senator Rob McColley (00:09:44):

To the Chair, to the Ranking Member, so there were discussions that happened primarily between the 
Speaker and the Senate President as to what the maps should ultimately look like and how to reconcile 
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some of the differences between the maps and take into consideration some of the testimony we've 
heard and suggestions that have been given. So those discussions were conceptually happening over the 
last week, and I believe the maps were finalized at some point Friday.

Senator Maharath (00:10:19):

Follow-up?

Senator Gavarone (00:10:20):

Follow-up.

Senator Rob McColley (00:10:21):

Well, let me refrain, if I could. I believe that conceptually, the maps may have been presented at some 
point Friday, but I don't know that they were finalized. Obviously there's some fine tuning that has to go 
on anytime you present a map. I don't know that they were finalized until probably some point 
yesterday.

Senator Maharath (00:10:41):

Thank you, because I didn't have any discussion around these maps. I'm not sure with our leadership 
team either. So we're just trying to get a better idea of what changes were being made, since we were 
presented with this information this morning, let alone, we saw the map last night with the media. Were 
there any racial data taken in consideration with these maps?

Senator Rob McColley (00:11:04):

To the Chair, to the Ranking Member, we did not consider any racial data because federal law prohibits 
us from doing so unless there is legally significant racially polarized voting trends in the state of Ohio, of 
which we've been presented with no evidence of such a thing.

Senator Maharath (00:11:19):

Another follow-up.

Senator Gavarone (00:11:19):

Follow-up.

Senator Maharath (00:11:20):

Thank you. So you've mentioned some of the political data news, which was the federal election from 
2012 to 2020. Were there any other additional political data sources used to try to draw these maps?

Senator Rob McColley (00:11:36):

To the Chair, to the Ranking Member, the primary political data source we used was federal elections 
data. I don't even have other indexes in front of me because we felt that that one best represented 
what we're trying to accomplish here. I know there's been an awful lot of discussion about trying to 
reflect the voting trends of the population of the state of Ohio over the past 10 years. So that's one 
reason we decided to go with the 10 years. As I explained in my testimony, there seems to be a 
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bifurcation that actually leans Democrat in federal elections. So, we decided that that would be the 
appropriate way to look at the data as well as we were going forward.

Senator Maharath (00:12:25):

Last follow-up.

Senator Gavarone (00:12:26):

Follow-up.

Senator Maharath (00:12:26):

Thank you, Chair. So, one last final question, since we're still trying to process all this information. So 
with the data source that was presented to us committee members, will that information be available to 
the public, like in the Dave's Redistricting app today?

Senator Rob McColley (00:12:43):

To the Chair, to the Ranking Member, we have no plans of putting it in a Dave's Redistricting app, but if 
history has been any guide, I'm sure somebody already has it in the Dave's Redistricting app. So I would 
anticipate it will be available shortly. Correct me if I'm wrong, Chair, but I believe the shape files are 
available on the committee website as we speak.

Speaker 1 (00:13:03):

I think so.

Senator Gavarone (00:13:07):

I believe that's the case. Those will be on the website, but they've been sent to the committee 
members. Thank you. Are there any further questions? Yes, Senator Sykes.

Senator Sykes (00:13:28):

Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you for your testimony. Appreciate it. Just wanted to find out. Are you 
all still open for negotiations? I know we just got this. This is the first time I've seen it. So I hadn't been 
involved in any conversations about what your druthers were about maps. I know this bill is a bill and it 
has to go to the House and the Senate and reconcile any differences, it has to be approved by both 
Houses. So it's starting the process here. Are you still open to any suggestions or negotiations?

Senator Rob McColley (00:14:09):

To the Chair, to the Senator, I can't speak for the president or the speaker who, as I mentioned before, 
were the two that largely conceptualized the map that's before you right now. But I think that question 
would be best asked of either President Huffman or Speaker Cupp.

Senator Sykes (00:14:29):

Okay, thank you.

Senator Gavarone (00:14:32):

Are there any further questions? Is there any discussion?
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Senator Maharath (00:14:38):

Chair?

Senator Gavarone (00:14:38):

Yes.

Senator Maharath (00:14:39):

Can I request for us to have a recess for the purpose of a Democratic caucus?

Senator Gavarone (00:14:56):

We'll allow for a 30 minute recess.

Senator Maharath (00:14:59):

Thank you, Chair.

PART 1 OF 4 ENDS [00:32:04]

Senator Gavarone (00:46:21):

The committee is back in order. I'd like to start off by mentioning that I sent a copy of the map to every 
member of the committee, also to every member of the Senate, and every staffer last night, and a 
release was sent to the media at 8:12 last night. And now, is there any discussion on the sub bill? The 
question is, "Shall the substitute bill be adopted?" Without objection.

Speaker 2 (00:46:50):

Object.

Senator Gavarone (00:46:52):

There is an objection. The question is, "Shall the substitute bill be adopted?" Will the clerk please call 
the role?

Clerk (00:46:58):

Chair Governor?

Senator Gavarone (00:46:59):

Yes.

Clerk (00:47:00):

Vice Chair O'Brien?

Vice Chair O'Brien (00:47:01):

Yes.

Clerk (00:47:02):
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Senator Manning?

Senator Manning (00:47:03):

Yes.

Clerk (00:47:03):

Senator Cirino?

Senator Cirino (00:47:03):

Yes.

Clerk (00:47:03):

Senator Kunze?

Senator Kunze (00:47:03):

Yes.

Clerk (00:47:03):

Nickie Antonio?

Nickie Antonio (00:47:03):

No.

Clerk (00:47:09):

Senator Sykes?

Senator Sykes (00:47:09):

No.

Senator Gavarone (00:47:11):

With a vote of five to two, the substitute bill is adopted. We have several people in person to testify 
today. The first is Tiffany Rumbalski. Please approach the podium. Good morning and welcome to 
committee.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:47:33):

Thank you. Thank you for having me. I'll be brief. I am not here because I believe... And you already 
voted, so nothing I would've said would've changed anyone's mind. Your mind was already made up 
about a map that was dropped at 8:12 last night. That was supposed to have times for the public to see 
it, to analyze it. And for the minority party, that did not happen.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:48:09):

I am here for the more than 75% of the voters who voted for Issue 1 back in 2018. Because this is what 
we believed. We believed that because of Issue 1, we'd get fairness, transparency. Back in 2010, when 
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these maps for the next 10 years that were adopted, it was all done in private. That happened again. We 
believed that we would be represented. The last 10 years my congressional vote in Hilliard, Ohio has 
been diluted. It has not carried the weight that it should have because of the way that maps were 
drawn.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:49:06):

So we believed that the people entrusted with the maps would take the data and at least attempt to 
make things fair instead of manipulate it for their own political game, which is what just happened. We 
believe in real competition. Because when we have competitive races, people at our State House, listen, 
that's not what we're getting. That's not what we've had for 10 years. And it looks like we're not going to 
get it for another four years. We believed in transparency and honesty, but that's not what we're 
getting. Instead, our voices continued to be diluted. And what we're shown is disdain, disrespect, and 
disregard.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:50:15):

And the voters feel it. I feel it. I don't spend much time in the State House, so I'm not in this bubble. I'm 
out working. I'm out taking care of my kids. And voters are disgusted. Democrats, Republicans, 
Independents. They're disrespected because you are supposed to be better than this. So I'm here today 
not because anything I say or would've said would make one bit of difference. I'm here because I care. 
I've got other things to do this morning. This is not my job. I care a lot. I care about making Ohio a state 
that doesn't just work for the privileged few, the people with money, the people connected to power.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:51:22):

And I'm here to say this is wrong. It's really wrong. This process is wrong. This map is wrong. And your 
vote for it is just wrong. It is a betrayal of public trust. I told people to vote for Issue 1. I told my 
Republican neighbors, I told my Republican family. I said, "Look, this is our chance to work together, 
which didn't happen. And get something that's fair for all of us. We deserve so much better than this. 
We deserve a lot better than what you've given to us. We deserve a lot better from you, senators. That's 
all I got to say. Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (00:52:12):

Thank you. There may be questions. I wanted to start off by saying the vote that was just taken was to 
accept the substitute bill as the working document. The bill hasn't been voted on yet.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:52:24):

That's good to know.

Senator Gavarone (00:52:25):

Are there any questions from members of the committee? Seeing none. Thank you very much for your 
testimony.

Tiffany Rumbalski (00:52:31):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (00:52:33):
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Next to testify is Mia Lewis. Good morning and welcome to committee.

Mia Lewis (00:52:44):

Good morning. Thank you. Thank you, Chair Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brien, ranking member Maharath. 
My name's Mia Lewis. I'm Associate Director of Common Cause Ohio. Common Cause Ohio has worked 
on redistricting reform for 40 years. I'm here today to testify in opposition to this amended Senate bill 
258. I did submit testimony yesterday about yesterday's map, but that was yesterday. Today we're 
looking at a totally different map, one that no one in Ohio had ever seen before late last night. Well, no 
one, but a handful of committed partisan operatives.

Mia Lewis (00:53:21):

It's kind of amazing that I was even able to submit testimony in time to make it onto the witness list 
today at all. An email was sent out at 9:40 AM yesterday, and luckily I happened to see it soon 
afterwards. I scrambled to get my testimony in before 10:30 AM to meet the required 24-hour in 
advance supposition, which I know you have suspended, but that is the regular rule. I hit send at 10:26 
AM, with just minutes to spare. I was being careful to comply with the rules and procedures of this 
committee.

Mia Lewis (00:53:59):

If only the sponsor of Senate bill 258 had the same respect for the rules for the Constitution and for the 
people of Ohio. Because dropping a new map late in the evening, just hours before a vote with no 
opportunity or even possibility for in-depth analysis or discussion, that is disrespect. The exact opposite 
of the process that Ohioans voted for overwhelmingly and made part of the Ohio Constitution. We 
demanded and won an open, bipartisan transparent process with meaningful opportunities for public 
input. So what's up with that? We are left to wonder, do you want a public and transparent map-making 
process? Have you read the new rules? Do you care if you're breaking them? What about your oath to 
uphold the Constitution? Does that matter? Has a rigged partisan outcome become so urgent that you 
feel emboldened to put that ahead of your duty to serve the people of Ohio? It's a shame.

Mia Lewis (00:55:04):

About the new map, I read the press release put out at 8:17 PM yesterday evening, where Senator 
McColley is quoted as saying the map is the best thing since sliced bread. I'm so glad the senator is 
letting us know less than 24 hours before a vote with no detailed analysis available that this unknown 
quantity is perfection itself. I'm sure based on everything that's happened in this process, we all feel 
comfortable leaving the future of Ohio's voting districts in the hands of those who have demonstrated 
time and time again their disdain for the process, the people, and the rules.

Mia Lewis (00:55:38):

No, I don't have a detailed analysis. I can't have one. But even a quick glance shows that like the 
previous SB 258, this map divides communities in order to rob them of their ability to elect a 
representative of their choice. It robs them of their political power and voice in order to ensure a rigged 
partisan outcome, benefiting those drawing the lines. That's called gerrymandering. Counties, not 
municipalities are the building blocks of congressional map-making, established in the Ohio Constitution 
for 10 year maps. And the most populous counties have been unnecessarily divided.

Mia Lewis (00:56:12):
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Just look at Hamilton County, split into three districts, broken up and paired with Butler, Warren, and 
Claremont counties. Do you think that's what the voters of Cincinnati want? Look at Cuyahoga County. 
Again, split into three districts. Is Congressional District 14 even contiguous? I need a magnifying glass to 
tell. Looks like someone in a west side Cleveland inner-ring suburb is in the same district as the residents 
of Connacht. I'm sure the map-makers, whoever they are, have demonstrated their slicing and dicing 
skills throughout Ohio, expertly wielding the knife to abide by some of the rules in the Ohio Constitution, 
while still dividing communities in order to deprive them of their political power and voice and ensure a 
rigged outcome. This map is being touted as the most competitive. If your measure is a competition that 
falls within 10 points, well, that's true. But let's look a little deeper.

Mia Lewis (00:57:05):

For a district to be truly competitive, it has to fall into a much narrower split. I'm sure when the dust has 
settled, we'll find that most of the competitive districts that lean R do so within a safe margin. I'll bet 
that the competitive districts that lean D do so by just a sliver. The bait and switch of having hearings on 
one map and then switching to a new version without bipartisan debate and deliberation over district 
lines-

Speaker 3 (00:57:31):

15 seconds.

Mia Lewis (00:57:32):

Violates the spirit and letter of the Ohio Constitution. This move demonstrates the reason we wanted 
the new rules in the first place. It's simply two powerful a temptation to tilt the scales in your own favor 
when you have the power to do so. I urge everyone to vote no on this bill and any other gerrymandered 
district voting bill.

Senator Gavarone (00:57:54):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there questions from members of the committee? Seeing none. 
Thank you very much.

Mia Lewis (00:58:02):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (00:58:03):

Next to testify, we have Trevor Martin. Good morning. Welcome to committee.

Trevor Martin (00:58:12):

Good morning. Thank you. Chair Gaverone, committee members. I really don't know what to say. And I 
have no idea what I'm looking at. So it's basically five minutes of me complaining and telling you how 
disappointed I am. Again, once again, it's like you don't even hear us. It's infuriating. We've come in 
again, and again, and again, asking for some openness, some transparency. We've been arguing over... 
Well, the committee has been discussing different things about what the good people of Ohio had voted 
on in 2018, whether we wanted fairness or whether we wanted competitiveness. But one thing that we 
can be sure of, every single one of you can be sure of, it's in the bill texts.
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Trevor Martin (00:59:28):

We know over 75% of the folks who voted, a majority of every single one of your districts voted in favor 
of this bill. It reads in the text that we want a transparent and public process. It's right there. Right at the 
beginning. Open, public, transparent process. Two public hearings on any proposed map in the joint 
committee. I mean, this is a new map. This looks nothing like the old 258. It's completely different. This 
is a completely different map.

Trevor Martin (01:00:12):

And we can't even really get into the specifics. Again, we got this map last night. We got a notification at 
9:40 AM yesterday. Again, less than an hour to prepare testimony and submit that, and general 
guidelines. And then you don't even know what's on your website. You said, "Oh, we released the shape 
files." No, you didn't. No, you didn't. We have no idea what we're looking at. We're looking at a mess, is 
what we're looking at. I mean, a PDF file doesn't tell you anything. All this does is give you the eye test, 
and it fails that. I mean, look at District 5. There's no reason... Right here. Mercer, Wood, Lorraine, all in 
the same county? Arguing about compactness, I mean, there's nothing compact about that. Your 
competitiveness, again, I sat last night and I eyeballed this map, and sat down with the redistricting, and 
I got maybe a good idea. District 10 might look pretty decent to me, because like I said, I done a lot of 
community mapping with folks, and I hear a lot of folks that want Montgomery County with Springfield. 
Oh, maybe that looks good. I have no idea, though, what the partisan lean is, what the minority 
representation is in that district.

Trevor Martin (01:02:03):

Again, going back to competitiveness, the reason why a lot of these districts are so competitive is for 
some... Well, we know the reason. You take urban centers, and instead of keeping them with the county 
that they're in, with the suburbs that surround them, you drag the district all the way out into rural 
Ohio, and to specifically dilute those urban and minority votes. That's the only reason. The only reason 
that that could be... Makes no sense. That's the only reason it could be done, and right in our faces. I 
mean, I did a bunch of mapping sessions with folks right here in Northern Hamilton, North College Hill, 
College Hill, Mount Healthy. I know damn well they don't want to be with Dark up there. I mean, they 
want to be with Cincinnati. There's no reason for District 1 to go outside of Hamilton County, other than 
to dilute votes. And this is the exact opposite of what the people in Ohio voted for. And I encourage 
every single one of you to vote in opposition of this map. But I hope to God Democrats don't vote for 
any of these maps.

Senator Gavarone (01:03:23):

Thank you very much for your testimony. I would like to point out that we did suspend the rules on 
having testimony in 24 hours in advance for this here.

Trevor Martin (01:03:32):

Well, how can folks still come in and testify? You think I could tell my boss, "Hey, I'm going to testify 
tomorrow. I can't come in."

Senator Gavarone (01:03:41):

Well, we had the committee notice out in the required time.
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Trevor Martin (01:03:45):

It's not enough.

Senator Gavarone (01:03:46):

Is there any question from members of the committee? Yes. Senator Cirino?

Senator Cirino (01:03:49):

Yes. Thank you. Thank you, Chair. Mr. Martin, so you chose not to address your submitted testimony, 
right?

Trevor Martin (01:03:58):

You know what? I wasn't even home when I got that message. I got home. I had 15 minutes.

PART 2 OF 4 ENDS [01:04:04]

Speaker 4 (01:04:03):

I wasn't even home when I got that message. I got home. I had 15 minutes. I submitted a fact sheet, a 
paper on prison gerrymandering. It's from, I don't know, over a decade ago. These issues are compiling. 
Pardon me, Chair Gavarone keeps going on about one person, one vote. No one's ever addressed 
[inaudible 01:04:31] about prison gerrymandering. The current district 15 has over 14,500 inmates in 
that district alone that do not reside in that district. They go home to another zip code and you're talking 
about one person, one vote. That's just not true.

Jerry Cirino (01:04:47):

Chair. If I might, I asked the witness to, just question to, you chose not to go over your testimony. That 
was not an opportunity to go over your testimony now that since your time has expired, but I did have 
just one question. You made the comment that the current map that we have before us is completely 
different from the map of last week. Nothing like it, completely different, doesn't even resemble it. Now 
that you're looking at this map, are you telling me that you literally see nothing that is improved in this 
map versus last week's map?

Speaker 4 (01:05:26):

I did not say that.

Jerry Cirino (01:05:29):

Well then I'd like to know what improvements you see.

Speaker 4 (01:05:32):

Well, I don't know. I don't know what I'm looking at.

Senator Gavarone (01:05:36):

Please direct your answer to the Chair.

Speaker 4 (01:05:39):
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Through the chair to the good Senator, I don't know what the hell I'm looking at.

Jerry Cirino (01:05:44):

Okay. Then I guess Madam chair, I guess your comments are not relevant since you don't know what 
you're looking at. So thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:05:52):

Thank you. We'll need to take a brief recess so that Senator Cunsey, Senator Maharath and I can go to 
rules and reference committee. Will be re-adjourning 15 minutes more or less. Elections committee will 
reconvene. Next to testify, we have Zach McCune. Is there a Zach McCune here? Okay. Next to testify. 
We have Michael Ahern.

Michael Ahern (01:28:07):

I always have to find my reading glasses.

Senator Gavarone (01:28:09):

Good morning. Welcome to committee.

Michael Ahern (01:28:18):

Morning members of the Senate, local government and elections committee. My name is Michael 
Ahern. I live in Black lick. I am registered as an unaffiliated voter and I have been to all but two of the 
legislative hearings related to redistricting and all, but three of the redistricting commission. I'm here 
this morning as an opponent to amended Senate bill 258, even in its revisions. Throughout history, small 
groups of men, mostly white men, have politically carved up land to ensure control over the greater 
mass of people they ruled over. From Kings and their courts to the allied powers that carved up Europe 
after World War I and the middle east after World War II. This map and its counterpart in the house 
follow in this tradition. A handful of white men carving up Ohio in order to maintain power. Diluting the 
voting power of minority communities in the Cincinnati area, packing registered voters of the 
democratic party and those who naturally reside in democratic leaning communities like Franklin 
county, into districts politically authored to ensure continued dominance of the Republican party.

Michael Ahern (01:29:32):

This is not what our founding fathers envisioned. It is what they fought against. The tyranny of King 
George and his court has been replaced by the tyranny of a few partisan actors who are choosing their 
voters through this process, rather than as the constitution, court precedents and American ideals 
demand, one person, one vote, the voice of the people through true representative democracy. Anyone 
on this committee who votes to approve amended Senate bill 258, actively mocks their title as a 
legislator in this body. The map embodied by amended Senate bill 258 is a gerrymandered map drawn 
by a gerrymandered state legislature to ensure that the Republican party maintains power at the state 
house and in the battle to control the US house of representatives.

Michael Ahern (01:30:24):

In this case, this map was drawn as directed by two White men from the same area of the state who 
hold the two most powerful positions in the legislature. Rather than looking to ensure Ohio 
communities are fairly represented as demanded by the 2018 redistricting reforms, this map seeks 

GOV_0033

https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=5J0FbhgZE8FxpWi7ATDn8DHmHV_GZgD_o8873fXRT88_AnYoZeKPAWaXq0cZIN-VyWrwAbP8XHQSUwEjKpY3tOEPRIc&loadFrom=DocumentHeaderDeepLink
https://www.rev.com/
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=-m4Tzr9R7dx4mUsK3EZt5bs0Sp4vapKYXf5-jVNA0Fbks7y8Qit8zsA4BtAjLqwj4ezSgmla2l5jngZ85wW5eo0xYSY&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=3944.88
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=FpkPgpa6OYVHVdZkVhH8gyfRQZyXmdZdvk6uqDExe6uuNwsu_s1G3rk9Ak9fDySM1yiV2UFzpJWv1ChK23_RI1cRxrs&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=3952.21
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=BAurD9hdBlmUPSNoDoC2dw_jvRINHULgE38IdPHokOv_3YT3cAlBii8JnnDU2any4e4LYZMNWabf_XoS8ro2rf_bMSM&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5287.2
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=V6blcxjK_IJ_e2utMooQ4FA7XCep3-5knVtHKPkcIS_jVbhFXLhhGOsV76kOOWl6tE00fiiaYd-w7GST2UTLQWS2DqI&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5289.6
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=6F4Vha6UVAj8ENSJZDuJwZyJBhL1PMG0NeGrCzbEzR0PTDamgo9W_WzkWw23MtmLtBp5kUBTZHNKY432BGorAcgUXuE&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5298.21
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=nCSAQ5VyHGhZuR6TA0vI6PkPRBwRHYG06h0znbMSOcmmVpO7P7pB6RV_OLOs82CT-wtQffX-9Yy-INfeNgsVjBubWRM&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5372.52
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=rNLSvBcpGyyO2jrhwQV2NHVWFOURm6y5Mm_enHKPp9kqsl_AwFSIvF_k97QKsP05-kponmDYrKODXiC0o83QsPTj440&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=5424.5


This transcript was exported on Nov 28, 2021 - view latest version here.

2021 Senate Local Government and Elections Commi... (Completed  
11/16/21)
Transcript by Rev.com

Page 15 of 27

overwhelmingly to represent political power, the power of the Republican party in Ohio. This to the 
detriment of my community, my family and for some relegating them to taxation without true 
representation. George Washington, the legitimate icon of all the hopes of representative democracy 
that the United States constitution embodies, stated in his farewell address on September 19th, 1796 
and I quote "however political parties may now and then answer popular ends, they're likely in the 
course of time and things to become potent engines by which cunning ambitious and unprincipled men 
will be enabled to subvert the power of the people and to usurp for themselves the reigns of 
government, destroying afterwards the very engines which have lifted them to unjust dominion."

Michael Ahern (01:31:41):

With passage of this map, you will have achieved the prescient words of George Washington and 
consigned yourselves to the long list of cunning ambitious and unprincipled people in power. My only 
hope as an unaffiliated voter who has voted for Republicans and Democrats in the past is now to rely on 
the fidelity of the Ohio Supreme court to their constitutional obligation to strike down the final version 
of the map that you are considering in this committee. Members of this committee and the companion 
House committee who vote for a final heavily gerrymandered version of this map will forever be known 
as weak people with weak ideas who cheated because they could usurp for themselves the rein of 
government. And just as a final word, hanging down in the museum is this phrase, all political power is 
inherent in the people. If you pass such a gerrymandered map, that should come down in the state 
house museum. Thank you. I'd be happy to answer any questions.

Senator Gavarone (01:32:48):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there any questions from members of the committee. Seeing none, 
thank you very much.

Michael Ahern (01:32:54):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:32:55):

Next to testify. We have Andrea Yagoda.

Andrea Yagoda (01:33:05):

Chair Gavarone, Vice Chair O'Brian, Ranking member Harris, I'm here today to oppose amended Senate 
bill 258. Yesterday, I attended a public meeting at the Delaware county board of elections wherein they 
were considering whether to approve or exclude absentee and provisional ballot, which presented with 
problems. I was truly impressed with the efforts of the board to try and resolve these problems to 
ensure every vote counts. I wish the Republicans in the Ohio general assembly had the same mission, 
but Senate bill 258 as amended is the total antithesis of such a goal. For the first time this morning, the 
Republicans are now claiming unduly is based on our federal elections, but the Senator failed to disclose 
what the breakdown was. What is he claiming the percentages of Dems versus Republicans in the data 
that he utilized? My district four, which contains Delaware and Union county is the FA two of the fastest 
growing counties in the state.

Andrea Yagoda (01:34:10):
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Some of them, they may even be the fastest growing in the country and yet they're spread out over 70 
miles to include Allen, Orglaze, Shelby, Harden, et cetera. Why? To dilute our vote because the fastest 
growing counties, our demographics are changing. Republicans don't like that so they put us in with 
rural counties. District 15 makes almost a donut out of district three. District one dealing with Hamilton 
county, district 11, dealing with Cuyahoga county, clearly show this is a gerrymandered map. 
Republicans are keen on crying election fraud, even when it merely appears they may lose an election. 
Well, in my opinion, Senate bill 258 constitutes election fraud.

Andrea Yagoda (01:34:56):

It's fraud to claim that Senate bill 258 as amended reflects the testimonies of all these individuals that 
came in over the last few weeks. It's fraud to claim it reflects the demands of the Ohio electorate. 1,178, 
468 of us who voted and demanded fair maps. Reflective of our voting patterns, a transparent process, 
and an end to gerrymandering. It's fraud to claim Senate bill 258 is some sort of compromise to the 
maps admitted by the Democrats. It's fraud to crack and pack to dilute our votes and our voices. We are 
tired of being silenced. It's fraud to even think Senate bill 258 will encourage and further democracy. It's 
fraud to claim equal population equals one man, one vote, when we are cracked and we're packed and 
now votes do not have the same effect as the Republican vote. Senate bill 258 is akin to striking all 
democratic voters from the roles.

PART 3 OF 4 ENDS [01:36:04]

Andrea Yagoda (01:36:03):

58 is akin to striking all democratic voters from the rolls. Why let us vote at all if our votes will not 
count? Yesterday at the board of elections, I had a conversation with a 10 year poll worker who now will 
no longer work the polls, she's given notice. Because why should she when her vote is suppressed and 
not counted, why should she help Republicans vote? You're going to see a decrease of Democrats willing 
to help you when you gerrymander us like this. This bill gives 1,178,468 Ohioans the finger and tells us 
you don't give a damn about what we voted for. You don't care what we have to say. I am asking you 
not to give us what I call the F you four year map. Do what's right. Do your job. Do how we voted. We 
voted, we demanded. You are elected officials. You are supposed to follow the voters. Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:37:01):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there any questions? Seeing none. Thank you very much.

Andrea Yagoda (01:37:07):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:37:09):

Next to testify, we have Julia [Cattaneo 01:37:12]. Welcome to committee.

Julia Cattaneo (01:37:18):

Hi. Thank you, Chair and members of the Senate committee. Once again, I'd like to thank you for 
allowing me to testify today. My name is Julia Cattaneo. I live in Columbus, Ohio, and have family 
members in Toledo, Dayton, Cincinnati, as well as other communities in this state.
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Julia Cattaneo (01:37:42):

Family is the main reason I moved back to Ohio from Pennsylvania. Family is also the reason a fair map 
with fair districts, I'm sorry, without gerrymandering is so important to me. The second is that I believe 
in the republic of America and our democratic process. Actually, I'm extremely passionate about it. 
Ohioans demand fair maps, and we've talked about what is fair. Is it communities, is it balance? 
Basically, it's our votes need to count, and each vote needs to count. My testimony, as everybody's here, 
I think, is totally torn apart due to the fact that the late new map that came out. But anyway, after 
reviewing the map, I strongly oppose Senate Bill 258, and I also am very upset with the lack of 
transparency, and the fact that this came out when it did. I prepare for each time I've come to testify. I 
look at the maps, I go through it. I look at all the different parts because I don't want to waste your time. 
I know time is precious. I've mentioned it, time and energy, before is very precious. Our time balance so 
that we can have time with family and other things that we do. This is your job. This is not my job.

Julia Cattaneo (01:39:40):

Anyway, in reviewing the maps, I did not review other fair maps that may have been presented by 
individuals with no political party loyalties. I hope you have taken those into consideration, because it 
looks like where we're headed is down the same path and I'm extremely disappointed that we're going 
to go to court. I feel it's a waste of tax dollars. It's disappointing because, like I said, I have a strong belief 
in democracy and the people that we voted for, and I believe that when you take on this position of 
service... Should I wait?

Senator Gavarone (01:40:29):

Go ahead.

Julia Cattaneo (01:40:30):

So when you take on this position of service, it is a service that you're doing, and it should be done with 
integrity, and it should be done following your oath.

Julia Cattaneo (01:40:45):

The new SB 258 is gerrymandering and a deliberate effect to limit invested representation by dividing up 
communities. This makes me wonder if the lack of transparency and difficulty getting information is also 
deliberate. You have one more chance to give me hope, and that would be to vote no on Senate Bill 258. 
I ask you to please show you have integrity, honest and respect for the Ohio constitution and Ohioans; 
to respect we the people and not we the party; do not settle for anything less than a fair representative 
map. And thank you again for this opportunity, and I hope you don't disappoint. I don't think that you 
will. I have confidence. Any questions?

Senator Gavarone (01:41:43):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there any questions for members of the committee? Seeing none. 
Thank you very much.

Julia Cattaneo (01:41:50):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:41:51):
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Next to testify, we have Katy Shanahan.

Katy Shanahan (01:42:04):

Good afternoon to room and Gavarone and ranking member Maharath. My name's Katy Shanahan. I'm 
the Ohio state director for All On The Line, and I'm also here as a proud member of the Equal District's 
Coalition, which is a coalition of more than 30 prominent labor advocacy and civil rights organizations. 
We are here for a serendipitously timed lobby day at the state house with so many of our advocates, 
many of whom were here earlier before going to head out to meet with others of your colleagues ahead 
of today's votes in this week's vote on final maps.

Katy Shanahan (01:42:35):

And we hadn't initially planned for our lobby day to be on the same week as the final votes. And I just 
feel like it would be helpful, perhaps, for me to share the remarks that I shared this morning at our press 
conference about why we're here today, and with a final plea that you all do the right thing and deliver 
for Ohioans.

Katy Shanahan (01:42:54):

When Ohioans went to the ballot in 2018, we sent a clear message on redistricting. We wanted an open, 
transparent process and a fair congressional map. I'll repeat testimony that I've given previously that to 
us, a fair map is one that actually reflects how we vote, that keeps our communities together in sensible 
representative districts, and that importantly empowers communities of color with new and real 
pathways to political representation. Unfortunately, the Republicans have throughout the entirety of 
this process sent Ohioans a much different message: that you don't care. You don't care about our 
reform measure, you don't care about our constitution, and you certainly don't care about our 
democracy.

Katy Shanahan (01:43:38):

When redistricting, map jurors are faced with a clear choice: to either preserve their own political power 
or to preserve our democracy. The Republicans with sub Bill 258 have clearly chosen to preserve and 
actually add to their political power, and to relegate Ohio, probably not to a decade, maybe just four 
years, under an even more gerrymandered congressional map than the one that we have now. And one 
where we voters are shut out of the political process, and where our communities are denied any real 
say in who represents us. Your proposed map, which would at best be a 12:3 map, but at worst a 13:2 
map, released publicly just 14 hours before its first scheduled vote hearing and without any of the 
underlying data to provide us the ability to thoroughly analyze its impacts on our communities, is an 
insult and a clear showing that you as Republicans have never entered this redistricting conversation in 
good faith.

Katy Shanahan (01:44:36):

It should be our collective driving purpose to ensure that all Ohioans from Lake Erie to the Ohio River, 
from Dayton to Marietta and from Napoleon to Portsmouth, stand on equal footing in our ability to 
elect representatives of our choosing. That's what we demanded in our reform. It's what we've 
continued to demand throughout the entirety of this redistricting process. How shameful that you all 
have and continue to ignore us. But no matter what happens this week with the final votes, our fight for 
fair maps marches on, and we will continue advocating for a future and a democracy in Ohio that works 
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for and actually serves all of us. We will not stop until we win on redistricting and until you all stop 
cheating us out of the fair process and the maps that we deserve. Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:45:26):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there questions from members of the committee? Yes, Senator 
Cirino.

Jerry Cirino (01:45:30):

Senator Cirino. Thank you, Chair Gavarone. Just a quick comment, really. So in several of the testimonies 
that we have heard and in yours as well, so the Senate has been, or not maybe all of us, but some of us, 
have been accused of not acting in good faith, giving Ohioans the finger, disregarding the constitution, 
disregarding the democracy that we live in, and you called us cheaters. So I just want to comment that I 
find that a unique method of persuasion on the part of those who are opposing this bill, and it will have 
the effect that you that you probably intend. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Katy Shanahan (01:46:12):

May I respond?

Jerry Cirino (01:46:14):

You may respond.

Katy Shanahan (01:46:14):

To the Chair, to the Senator, with all due respects, you all have shown us quite clearly that it doesn't 
actually matter what any of us have to say, no matter how polite we are or how stern we are in our 
pleas.

Katy Shanahan (01:46:26):

As voters, Ohioans, not just Democrats, Ohioans across the political spectrum, including your own 
leader, President Huffman, came out and overwhelmingly supported a ballot reform measure that 
demanded fair maps. And the first thing that you all did was propose a 13 to 2 map that would give your 
party nearly 90% of our congressional delegation. That is a showing of bad faith. You cannot argue with 
a straight face that that is showing respect to a congressional redistricting process that Ohioans 
demanded be better than what we saw 10 years ago.

Katy Shanahan (01:47:04):

Your map was drawn in a bunker, behind closed doors. It was released hours before it's going to be 
voted on. It's already been starred for a vote in the other chamber in the house, sending a very clear 
message that it doesn't matter what any of us have to say. You all are on one mission, and that mission 
is to preserve your own political power over the interest of Ohio and our democracy. So you're right. A 
lot of what you're hearing today is exasperation, it's frustration, and it's righteous anger that we have to 
stand here and beg you to care enough about our democracy to do the right thing and deliver on your 
campaign promises to give us a fair map and a fair redistricting process.

Jerry Cirino (01:47:50):

Thank you.
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Senator Gavarone (01:47:52):

Are there any further questions?

Julia Cattaneo (01:47:54):

[inaudible 01:47:54] asked a question [crosstalk 01:47:54]. I'm sorry.

Senator Gavarone (01:47:57):

Excuse me. We have a witness here. That's fine, though. Are there any further questions? Seeing none. 
Thank you very much for your testimony.

Julia Cattaneo (01:48:08):

I'm sorry [crosstalk 01:48:10]...

Senator Gavarone (01:48:11):

Next...

Julia Cattaneo (01:48:13):

... all of our testimonials, everyone. So do I have the right to respond?

Senator Gavarone (01:48:18):

We are going to go with the next witness, which is Jen Miller. And welcome to committee.

Jen Miller (01:48:30):

Thank you. Thank you so much, Chair Gavarone and esteemed committee. I am still pulling together my 
analysis, but I wanted to make a couple points. Again, I'm the director of the League of Women Voters 
of Ohio. We have been fighting for fair maps for the people of Ohio since the seventies, both against 
maps that are rigged for both Democrats and Republicans, and in court cases have fought partisan 
gerrymandering that would benefit both parties. Gerrymandering always harms voters.

Jen Miller (01:49:08):

A couple things. First, I just wanted to mention, Chair Gavarone, I do appreciate that you are trying to 
help the general public kind of understand the legislative process. I would like to demystify a little bit of 
the map making process, which is that a PDF means nothing. You cannot under any circumstance really 
analyze a PDF. The shape files were not provided to the public, or my understanding, even the minority 
party until right before this hearing started. Like, minutes before this hearing started. I did not get them 
until I was sitting in this room.

Jen Miller (01:49:44):

And so this appears to be a new map of, yes, it's an amended bill, but it appears to be a new map, so I'm 
going to ask for more hearings. I, like everyone else, would really like to get to my Thanksgiving, but you 
know what I want more. I want fair maps for the people, and I want to process that really honors and 
respects the people. So I'm going to ask for more time on this.

Jen Miller (01:50:08):
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A couple things that I think are interesting. Again, competition is not, is not in the constitution. But when 
I look at substitute 258, it's actually less competitive than the original. So the only way that you can say 
it's more competitive is if you do some funky stuff with the indexing. But if you use the same numbers 
that we've been using in Dave's redistricting, the general SB 258 scored a 52 out of 100. The updated 
score's a 41. So again, that is not a requirement of the Ohio constitution, but I wanted to point that out 
there.

Jen Miller (01:50:52):

It's interesting that indexing, there's this idea to change indexing. First off, you may or may not 
remember that earlier this year I was complaining that there was no hearings on indexing. So 10 years 
ago, even when we didn't have constitutional requirements and votes from a mandate from the people 
to be transparent, we actually had hearings about what races would be considered for political indexing. 
This time that was done completely behind closed doors, and what races you pick really determines how 
you understand the map. Including 2012 results but not 2014 is going to make the map look like it's 
better than previous versions, just because 2012 was probably the strongest year for Democrats with 
both Obama and Sherrod Brown winning the state, but excluding 2014, which was a very strong year, 
probably the strongest year, for Republicans.

Jen Miller (01:51:50):

So I'm not going to go into too much detail because I can't. And I think it's interesting that Senator Cirino 
was kind of pushing back on another person testifying saying that maybe their testimony wasn't that 
helpful. Bottom line is, we can't be helpful when we don't actually have shape files in time to analyze for 
these hearings. And so what I can say is that this map does not appear to be more fair. It appears to 
have all kinds of weird squiggly splits designed for partisan outcome only. And bottom line, if this is 
going to be our starting point, then let's have the time to look at it, district by district, line by line.

Jen Miller (01:52:37):

It does matter how the entire map performs statistically when it comes to splits and partisan lean and all 
that, but it also matters in terms of each district and how compact that is and how easy or hard it is for a 
Congress person to represent those voters. And with that, I thank you for your time.

Senator Gavarone (01:52:58):

Thank you for your testimony. Are there questions? Yes, Senator Maharath.

Senator Maharath (01:53:04):

Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Jennifer, once again, providing us some insight into your perspectives 
on the updated maps. I appreciate your willingness to come in. I understand you're frustrated with the 
process and the information that's being relayed in a delayed matter, but I do appreciate still attempting 
to analyze the data.

Senator Maharath (01:53:26):

So with what information you were able to analyze, I understand that the sub bill sponsor had indicated 
that racial data was not any factor in these maps. Can you provide some insight of why it should be, 
because it looks like for Hamilton County, it looks like there's a heavy racial gerrymandering going in. But 
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I just want to get your professional perspective on if there should be some racial data put into 
perspective on these new maps?

Jen Miller (01:53:55):

Yeah. So there should be... Oh, I'm sorry. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Senator. Yeah, we should be 
doing racially polarized voting analysis. This idea that we can't consider race when we're making 
congressional maps is a convenient excuse. Bottom-line is, we should be doing racially polarized voting 
analysis, which actually look at all of the three Cs and look at if the Voting Rights Act would be triggered, 
and if so, then how to comply.

Jen Miller (01:54:29):

And so, I do have a concern that the state isn't doing that, but the bigger concern I would argue is that 
this body has refused to invite experts on the Voting Rights Act or minority representation to even be 
part of this process. We are as a state so behind in this entire process. Hearing should have started in 
January, February, March, where we could be talking about, come to a common understanding of how it 
is... Like, best practices for minority representation, as well as overall compliance with the federal law.

Senator Maharath (01:55:11):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:55:16):

Are there any further questions? Yes, Senator Cirino.

Jerry Cirino (01:55:17):

Thanks, Chair Gavarone. Just a quick question. You just were, in response to Senator Maharath's 
question, you said that not looking at the racial data was a convenient excuse. A convenient excuse for 
what?

Jen Miller (01:55:33):

Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Senator Cirino. I'm saying that this claim that you shouldn't look at racial 
data, that's a convenient excuse for really not considering best practices, and probably convenient 
excuse for gerrymandering, and for actually splitting and cracking and packing communities of color. So 
the bottom line is, we as a state, we should bring in voting rights experts to do the analysis that should 
be done called racially polarized voting analysis. And that would help us know if we are really in 
compliance with Voting Rights Act or not. It also would help us know if we are maximizing the 
opportunity for minority communities to elect people of their choice.

Senator Gavarone (01:56:24):

Thank you any further questions. Seeing none. Thank you very much.

Jen Miller (01:56:29):

Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (01:56:30):
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Next to testify is Deidra Reese.

Deidra Reese (01:56:36):

Thank you, Madam Chair and members of the committee. I am here on behalf of the Ohio Unity 
Coalition, National Coalition on Black Civic Participation, and I really was not going to testify because I 
did not feel that I had time to analyze with a new bill coming out. But as I sat and I listened, my heart 
just felt compelled to get up.

Deidra Reese (01:56:56):

Anyway, the coalition is a group of many organizations from across the state that primarily represent 
African Americans, but we have other members who are involved as well. Churches, civic organizations, 
civil rights organizations, just a lot of people who really care about making certain that we engage Black 
folks, primarily Brown folks, so that they understand their right to participate in the electoral process 
and that they understand how to build power.

Deidra Reese (01:57:26):

So, we have worked hard for years in the state for people to understand that their power is in their vote. 
And what we have been witnessing through this process is really feeling like our voice and our vote 
doesn't matter. When we were in the process for developing the legislative maps, I listened to a staff 
person get up and say just what we were just talking about when Jen was up, that they did not consider 
race as they were developing the maps.

Deidra Reese (01:57:56):

And if I could sort of respond to what was said before, we should consider race. Not because it's a 
primary reason, but to protect the state for making certain that we do not violate the Voting Rights Act. 
It is very important. We have had states who have been dinged very heavily and hard, and I stand here 
before you, as a person who had a family member who was lynched after the Voting Rights Act was 
passed because they went to vote. It's real, right? Maybe that's not happening in 2021, but that's in my 
personal family history. That's a horrible thing. And when we are passing laws and we are setting policy 
that diminish people's right to vote, and it's happening when you are cracking their districts, you are 
telling them that their voice doesn't matter when we had millions of people, over a million people go 
out and vote to say we want a process that's open, fair, transparent, that gives them an opportunity to 
come and engage; and we put out a map less than 24 hours for people to actually analyze, digest, we 
don't have the data to actually look at.

Deidra Reese (01:59:07):

I care about this stuff. I'm watching it. I'm paying attention. But I didn't have a chance to analyze it and 
look at it. I'm sitting here because I have a good friend... I used to work here. I sat here. I staffed right 
here in this building. So I have access to what probably other people sitting in this room don't have 
access to, and I'm looking here at Hamilton County, and I see what is happening with the split with the 
African American community in Hamilton county. Now, I was already taken aback with the fact that the 
district was split into three different counties, and I'm going, "How is that happening?" But in Hamilton 
county alone, you've got the African American community split three different ways. That's diluting their 
voice and their power.

Deidra Reese (01:59:59):

GOV_0042

https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=5J0FbhgZE8FxpWi7ATDn8DHmHV_GZgD_o8873fXRT88_AnYoZeKPAWaXq0cZIN-VyWrwAbP8XHQSUwEjKpY3tOEPRIc&loadFrom=DocumentHeaderDeepLink
https://www.rev.com/
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=tlBvJva8qv6UZEcLtpgxHrz2k58MEDDwrJURSc3LetzdIVq3zTgrrXJtO0AzW3COXN33AMewIeHM70I1c8XI_KlPWYw&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=6996.95
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=SF4BDtTlOdF4FWO1kBry1q6HOr7tS3qn86Ie9Rq-NjM1Hhr_YD-hcuvuyNKCRVBbLYTrOWK9YHT3yp7J61t1o4eqm0Q&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7016.76
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=PViOOCzgXbZFk-24bLkodE1IvVpuW0di1dRzJscZQW9DN7ff1Uqu5Baeod90MY35BYC7HDeuXj7pyaU6VrQ2P_IbSQg&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7046.37
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=vMb5UzTwE5PxHArg_wJN0EE7NXyYRDqa_JieKBg7UTDLIakAaCFhcPIIK11M7I4M3fJ7RPAm3T-2j8nHArq_54bHEOs&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7076.02
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=5sDzTxo60OW-Agr9ziEZzuCQl4YmF3_AG-if-M49woosTdeon0IM51No7xPY35_DWWrvmC5mHAOqxuw06pESyj3ks7Y&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7147.35
https://www.rev.com/transcript-editor/Edit?token=9iFXKWJ8rR-WD0ygV-jsJtiORudNwoNYLDLEKgCf9YsceNjAreXkap2hkyI2jTzZ3k4eaer1zGm_G1bFHjjqzZjh3Hg&loadFrom=DocumentDeeplink&ts=7199.92


This transcript was exported on Nov 28, 2021 - view latest version here.

2021 Senate Local Government and Elections Commi... (Completed  
11/16/21)
Transcript by Rev.com

Page 24 of 27

So how can I go out as unity coalition and encourage these people to get involved and engaged. It's kind 
of like the child that goes to their parent, they know mom's going to give me everything I want so I don't 
have to pay attention to dad. What if that happens with the legislature? So you've got somebody you've 
got this county and 17 other counties included, how are they going to represent them well? They don't 
always understand their interests. They don't have common interests.

Deidra Reese (02:00:26):

So we got to make certain that we're paying attention to those things, but you got to make certain this is 
a representative government. And we say we want a better system in terms of how we develop our 
districting system. And you all are here to represent us. And we've been coming in here by the 
hundreds, talking to you hour after hour after or hour. And what we're hearing from you by your 
actions, by your deeds is that you're really not hearing us. You're really not paying attention to us 
because you're giving us nothing in return, minimal things. And then even when questions are asked of 
the witnesses, it's almost like a gotcha thing.

Deidra Reese (02:01:07):

You don't see anything different in the map. I barely can tell you if there's anything different. I don't 
have any data. You didn't give me a chance. Of course, there are some things that are the same, but it's 
not enough. If I look at a map and I see a donut, that's a problem.

Deidra Reese (02:01:24):

Please listen. Please care. We want this right. That's what we ask for. Good faith. That's all we...

Senator Gavarone (02:01:30):

10 seconds.

Deidra Reese (02:01:31):

... need is good faith. Please, please. I'm begging you. I'm imploring you. Represent us and not your 
party. It's the people, not the party. Thank you.

Senator Gavarone (02:01:40):

Thank you very much for your testimony. Are there any questions from the committee?

Jerry Cirino (02:01:44):

Just a quick, quick question. Yes, Senator Cirino.

Senator Gavarone (02:01:46):

Thank you, Chair Gavarone. This is not a gotcha question. It's a legitimate question as all of mine have 
been. You mentioned that this bill would diminish the right to vote in Ohio. And I'm curious to know why 
you think that this map or any map diminishes the right to vote. Technically, I mean, this is a 
portionment here. This is not about voting rights. And Ohio has had a tremendous growth in turnout of 
voters and systems in place to help, everybody gets a vote and everybody should have a vote. So I just 
want to clarify your statement that the right to vote is diminished by this bill.

Deidra Reese (02:02:33):
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Madam Chairman, Senator. That was probably a misstatement I'm passionate. However, everything is 
impacted by redistricting because how we district impacts who gets elected. And there are people 
sitting in this chamber and your companion chamber that actually have introduced legislation that 
would create barriers. And if you continue this trend of extreme districting that will allow extreme 
people will to be elected, that right could be taken away. And if you look across the nation, there are 
bills all over the place that are diminishing the right to vote. So that could happen, but I probably did 
misspeak in my statement. [crosstalk 02:03:13].

Jerry Cirino (02:03:15):

Thank you for clarifying. Thank you, Madame Chair.

Senator Gavarone (02:03:18):

Thank you. Are there any further questions? Thank you very much for your testimony. I'd like to see if 
Zach [McHume 02:03:23] is here to testify. Okay.

Senator Gavarone (02:03:28):

Members, please also note the written only testimonies you have on your iPads. What is the pleasure of 
the committee? The Chair recognizes Senator O'Brien to make a motion.

Sandra O'Brien (02:03:39):

Chair, I move that we favorably report Senate Bill 258 to the committee on rules and reference and 
leave the role open at the discretion of the Chair.

Senator Gavarone (02:03:51):

Is there any discussion? Okay.

Senator Gavarone (02:03:59):

I want to thank everyone for their comments. The proposal before you today is a culmination of a lot of 
work, time and opinions. This committee has held five hearings on the topic and heard hours of 
testimony from numerous witnesses. I co-chaired the joint committee on congressional redistricting, 
and there we heard additional testimony from the public during those two hearings.

Senator Gavarone (02:04:25):

Some people may not agree with the work this committee has produced, but I think it's clear that the 
testimony from the countless Ohioans has had an impact. And the system the voters approved in 2018 
was a success.

Senator Gavarone (02:04:39):

Before we proceed, I'd like to thank our hardworking staff, including Lexi and Maggie, Nick, and Isaac for 
manning the timer during these meetings. I'd like to thank both in the members' offices, the staff that's 
worked many hours on this process. In our respective caucuses, the LSC for their efforts and all their 
work during these hearings. I'd also like to thank members of my committee, both Republicans and 
Democrats, for their work and thoughtful consideration of the work that we were tasked to do on behalf 
of Ohioans. I'd also like to point out the work by Senator McColley, as you can imagine, this was a 
massive undertaking, and I think you did a really great job.
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Senator Gavarone (02:05:32):

I'd like to thank all Ohioans who participated and made the process better, as well as our amazing 
surgeon at arms and highway patrol for their role in the committee hearings. The map before us today is 
drastically different than the first version of Senate Bill 258 that was presented to this committee, and 
that's because of the efforts for many of you today. The result of this map will be fair in competitive 
districts across the state of Ohio. That being said, will the clerk please call the role?

Clerk (02:05:59):

Chair Gavarone.

Senator Gavarone (02:06:01):

Yes.

Clerk (02:06:02):

Vice-chair O'Brien.

Sandra O'Brien (02:06:03):

Yes.

Clerk (02:06:04):

Senator Manning.

Nathan Manning (02:06:05):

Yes.

Clerk (02:06:06):

Senator Cirino.

Jerry Cirino (02:06:06):

Yeah.

Clerk (02:06:07):

Senator Kunze.

Stephanie Kunze (02:06:08):

Yes.

Clerk (02:06:09):

Ranking member Maharath.

Senator Maharath (02:06:09):

No.
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Clerk (02:06:11):

Senator Sykes.

Senator Vernon Sykes (02:06:12):

No.

Senator Gavarone (02:06:14):

With a five to two vote, Senate Bill 258 is reported to the committee on rules and reference. All 
members, please make sure that you sign the roll, and that concludes the fifth hearing on Senate Bill 
258. Is there any further business before the committee? Seeing none. We are adjourned.

PART 4 OF 4 ENDS [02:06:32]
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Senator Matt Huffman 

12
th

 District 

S.J.R. 5 – Sponsor Testimony 

Senate Government Oversight and Reform Committee 

 

Chairman Coley, Vice Chair Uecker, Ranking Member Schiavoni, and members of the 

committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide sponsor testimony on Senate Joint 

Resolution 5, which will establish a new and improved process for drawing congressional 

districts in the State of Ohio. Some of this material may be familiar to members of the committee 

from my presentation of the redistricting proposal last week. 

 

Last September, House and Senate leadership announced the creation of the congressional 

redistricting working group, made up of two Republicans and two Democrats. Together, we 

engaged in a large number of meetings and conversations, working collectively to create a 

solution that addresses the concerns of Ohioans beyond the scope of party loyalty. The feedback 

and testimony we heard is what forms the basis for this proposal.  

 

Let us begin by discussing the process outlined in S.J.R. 5 through which a congressional district 

map would be created. Under the resolution, congressional redistricting could be up to a three 

step process, moving through each successive step if the previous step fails. At each of the steps, 

substantial buy in is required from the minority party for a 10-year map to be adopted, 

encouraging bipartisanship throughout the process.  

 

In Step 1, the General Assembly would attempt to draw a 10-year map. This legislation would 

require a 3/5 vote in each chamber, and in that vote at least 1/3 of the minority party must vote in 

favor. If the legislation passes by these thresholds, a 10-year map goes into effect. If not, the 

process moves to Step 2—the Redistricting Commission.  

 

The Redistricting Commission in Step 2 is comprised of the exact same membership as the 

commission established by Issue 1 for General Assembly district mapping – and the vote 

requirements are identical. At least 4 of the 7 commission members must vote in favor of the 

proposal, including at least 2 members from the minority party. If the vote threshold is reached, a 

10-year map goes into effect. If not, a 4-year map goes into effect and is subject to an extension 

by the General Assembly in Step 3. 

 

In Step 3, the General Assembly has the opportunity for a straight-up-or-down vote to approve 

the Commission’s 4-year map as the full 10-year map. That vote requires approval of 50% in 

each chamber and at least 1/5 of the minority party. If that vote is not achieved, the 

Commission’s 4-year map remains in place. It is important to understand that at this step, the 

General Assembly may not make changes to the Redistricting Commission’s 4-year map. They 

may only vote to extend the time period of the map from 4 to 10 years. 
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In addition to the need for a new redistricting process, our working group also recognized 

Ohioans’ calls for some standards regarding the physical construction of districts. Keep in mind 

that there are currently zero restrictions or rules in the Constitution or the Revised Code 

regarding the creation of districts. Every rule in this resolution is a tightening or new restriction. 

We have listed a number of rules for how districts can and cannot be drawn to address the 

concerns expressed to us: 

 

 Smaller-population counties must be kept whole or split only once 

 Splitting of larger-population counties is restricted 

 Protections for cities large enough to be their own district 

 No division of a congressional district within a county 

 No multiple splits of counties to elongate districts 

 Attempting to have at least one whole county in every district 

 

We believe that the described process and accompanying rules would establish a fair system of 

drawing congressional districts while avoiding the partisan chaos that has made district mapping 

a national discussion. At every step in the process, significant minority party buy-in is required, 

essentially guaranteeing a bipartisan procedure. Additionally, the rules listed above will ensure 

that the districts drawn by either the General Assembly or the Redistricting Commission can no 

longer take on the odd shapes seen in some of Ohio’s present congressional districts.  

 

The goal of the redistricting working group was to create a system that works not just in three 

years, but in fifty years. I believe this proposal achieves that lofty goal. By requiring minority 

party involvement and placing common sense and solid limits on district creation, we are 

offering a better and fairer process.  

 

I continue to have conversations with my fellow members of the working group and look 

forward to ultimately having a bipartisan vote on S.J.R. 5. Chairman Coley, thank you for the 

opportunity to provide testimony for this vital legislation. At this time, I would be happy to 

answer any questions the committee may have.  
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I, Jon Husted, certify that printed below are the full 
text, ballot language, explanation and arguments that 
were certified to me by the Ohio Ballot Board, or filed 
with the Secretary of State as prescribed by law, for 
the constitutional amendment proposed by the Ohio 
General Assembly pursuant to Article XVI, Section 1 
of the Ohio Constitution.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREFORE, I have subscribed 
my name in Columbus, Ohio, this fifteenth day of 
April, 2018.

In addition to certifying the following State Issue for 
the Primary Election occurring May 8, 2018, R.C. 
3505.062(G) and Ohio Constitution Article II, Section 
1g require the Secretary of State to contract for the 
publication of this information once a week for three 
(3) consecutive weeks preceding the election in at least 
one (1) newspaper of general circulation in each county 
in the state where a newspaper is published.

___________________________ 

Jon Husted 
OHIO SECRETARY OF STATE

Table of Contents 
ISSUE 1 – Creates a bipartisan, public process for 

drawing congressional districts

Ballot Language..........................................................1
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Argument FOR Issue 1...............................................2

Argument AGAINST Issue 1......................................2

Full Text of Amendment.............................................3

Ballot Language 

Issue 1

Creates a bipartisan, public process for drawing 
congressional districts

Proposed Constitutional Amendment
Proposed by Joint Resolution of the General Assembly

To amend the version of Section 1 of Article XI that is scheduled 
to take effect January 1, 2021, and to enact Sections 1, 2, and 3 of 
Article XIX of the Constitution of the State of Ohio to establish a 
process for congressional redistricting.

A majority yes vote is necessary for the amendment to pass.

The proposed amendment would:
•	 End the partisan process for drawing congressional districts, 

and replace it with a process with the goals of promoting 
bipartisanship, keeping local communities together, and 
having district boundaries that are more compact.

•	 Ensure a transparent process by requiring public hearings 
and allowing public submission of proposed plans.

•	 Require the General Assembly or the Ohio Redistricting 
Commission to adopt new congressional districts by a 
bipartisan vote for the plan to be effective for the full 10-
year period.

•	 Require that if a plan is adopted by the General Assembly 
without significant bipartisan support, it cannot be effective 
for the entire 10-year period and must comply with explicit 
anti-gerrymandering requirements.

If passed, the amendment will become effective immediately.

Shall the amendment be approved?

O	 YES
O	 NO

Statewide Issue

Explanation for Issue 1 

The proposed amendment would end the current partisan process 
for drawing congressional districts by a simple majority vote of 
the General Assembly. This amendment requires a map be adopted 
with significant bipartisan support, with the goals of keeping local 
communities together and having district boundaries that are more 
compact. If bipartisan support cannot be obtained, strict anti-
gerrymandering criteria would apply when adopting a congressional 
map.
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Full Text of Amendment 

(132nd General Assembly)

(Substitute Senate Joint 
Resolution Number 5)

A JOINT RESOLUTION

Proposing to amend the version of 
Section 1 of Article XI that is 
scheduled to take effect January 1, 
2021, and to enact Sections 1, 2, and 
3 of Article XIX of the Constitution of 
the State of Ohio to establish a process 
for congressional redistricting.

Be it resolved by the General 
Assembly of the State of Ohio, three-
fifths of the members elected to each 
house concurring herein, that there 
shall be submitted to the electors of the 
state, in the manner prescribed by law at 
a special election to be held on May 8, 
2018, a proposal to amend the version of 
Section 1 of Article XI that is scheduled 
to take effect January 1, 2021, and to 
enact Sections 1, 2, and 3 of Article XIX 
of the Constitution of the State of Ohio to 
read as follows:

ARTICLE XI

Section 1. (A) The Ohio redistricting 
commission shall be responsible for the 
redistricting of this state for the general 
assembly. The commission shall consist 
of the following seven members:

(1) The governor; 
(2) The auditor of state; 
(3) The secretary of state; 

(4) One person appointed by the 
speaker of the house of representatives; 

(5) One person appointed by the 
legislative leader of the largest political 
party in the house of representatives 
of which the speaker of the house of 
representatives is not a member; 

(6) One person appointed by the 
president of the senate; and 

(7) One person appointed by the 
legislative leader of the largest political 
party in the senate of which the president 
of the senate is not a member.

No appointed member of the 
commission shall be a current member of 
congress.

The legislative leaders in the senate 
and the house of representatives of 
each of the two largest political parties 
represented in the general assembly, 
acting jointly by political party, shall 
appoint a member of the commission 
to serve as a co-chairperson of the 
commission.

(B)(1) Unless otherwise specified 
in this article or in Article XIX of this 
constitution, a simple majority of the 
commission members shall be required 
for any action by the commission.

(2)(a) Except as otherwise provided 
in division (B)(2)(b) of this section, a 
majority vote of the members of the 
commission, including at least one 
member of the commission who is 
a member of each of the two largest 
political parties represented in the 
general assembly, shall be required to do 
any of the following:

Proposed Constitutional Amendment
Argument FOR Issue 1

Vote YES on Issue 1

A FAIR, BIPARTISAN, and TRANSPARENT PROCESS

VOTE YES on Issue 1. A YES vote will create a fair, 
bipartisan, and transparent process when drawing 
congressional districts that will make politicians more 
accountable to the voters. Issue 1 is supported by an 
overwhelming bipartisan majority of legislators as well as 
nonpartisan advocates.

Currently, it is too easy for one political party to gerrymander 
safe seats in Congress by dividing local communities and 
drawing a map without bipartisan support. Voting YES 
on Issue 1 will limit gerrymandering by requiring that 
congressional districts be drawn with bipartisan approval 
or utilizing strict anti-gerrymandering criteria. It will also 
keep communities together by limiting splits of counties, 
townships and cities and promote geographically compact 
districts.

Fair
Voting YES on Issue 1 will establish fair standards for 
drawing congressional districts through its requirement 
of bipartisan approval, or use of strict anti-
gerrymandering criteria.

Voting YES on Issue 1 will help keep our communities 
together by limiting the number of splits of counties, 
cities, and townships.

Bipartisan
Voting YES on Issue 1 will require significant bipartisan 
support to adopt new congressional districts for 10 years.

Transparent
Voting YES on Issue 1 will require multiple public 
meetings before adopting a proposed plan for 
congressional districts.

Voting YES on Issue 1 will guarantee public participation 
by allowing members of the public to submit a plan for 
congressional districts.

Voting YES on Issue 1 will preserve citizens’ right to 
referendum and the veto power of the Governor when 
the General Assembly passes a plan for congressional 
districts.

Make your vote count, vote YES on ISSUE 1

Prepared by Senators Matt Huffman and Vernon Sykes and 
Representatives Kirk Schuring and Jack Cera

Argument AGAINST Issue 1

 

The current process for drawing new congressional districts is 
adequate and has served Ohio well for many years. Although 
the current system allows for one-party control, the voters can 
hold their state legislators responsible and vote against them 
if they believe those legislators are too partisan.  

Even when this process is controlled by a single party, it 
is still representative of the people’s will since any map is 
passed by statewide officials, who were themselves elected 
by popular vote. Historically, one party’s control doesn’t last 
forever.

The current process can be trusted to maintain fair district 
lines; a “no” vote maintains the status quo. 

Prepared by the Ohio Ballot Board as required by Ohio Revised Code 
Section 3505.063(A). 
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(i)   Adopt rules of the commission;
(ii)  Hire staff for the commission;
(iii)  Expend funds.
(b) If the commission is unable to 

agree, by the vote required under division 
(B)(2)(a) of this section, on the manner 
in which funds should be expended, each 
co-chairperson of the commission shall 
have the authority to expend one-half of 
the funds that have been appropriated to 
the commission.

(3) The affirmative vote of four 
members of the commission, including 
at least two members of the commission 
who represent each of the two largest 
political parties represented in the 
general assembly shall be required to 
adopt any general assembly district 
plan. For the purpose purposes of this 
division and of Section 1 of Article 
XIX of this constitution, a member of 
the commission shall be considered to 
represent a political party if the member 
was appointed to the commission by a 
member of that political party or if, in the 
case of the governor, the auditor of state, 
or the secretary of state, the member is a 
member of that political party.

(C) At the first meeting of the 
commission, which the governor shall 
convene only in a year ending in the 
numeral one, except as provided in 
Sections 8 and 9 of this article and in 
Sections 1 and 3 of Article XIX of this 
constitution, the commission shall set a 
schedule for the adoption of procedural 
rules for the operation of the commission.

The commission shall release to 
the public a proposed general assembly 
district plan for the boundaries for each of 
the ninety-nine house of representatives 
districts and the thirty-three senate 
districts. The commission shall draft the 
proposed plan in the manner prescribed 
in this article. Before adopting, but 
after introducing, a proposed plan, the 
commission shall conduct a minimum 
of three public hearings across the state 
to present the proposed plan and shall 
seek public input regarding the proposed 
plan. All meetings of the commission 
shall be open to the public. Meetings 
shall be broadcast by electronic means 
of transmission using a medium readily 
accessible by the general public.

The commission shall adopt a final 
general assembly district plan not later 
than the first day of September of a 
year ending in the numeral one. After 
the commission adopts a final plan, the 
commission shall promptly file the plan 
with the secretary of state. Upon filing 
with the secretary of state, the plan shall 
become effective.

Four weeks after the adoption of 
a general assembly district plan or a 
congressional district plan, whichever 
is later, the commission shall be 
automatically dissolved.

(D) The general assembly shall be 
responsible for making the appropriations 
it determines necessary in order for the 
commission to perform its duties under 
this article and Article XIX of this 
constitution.

ARTICLE XIX

Section 1. (A) Except as otherwise 
provided in this section, the general 
assembly shall be responsible for the 
redistricting of this state for congress 
based on the prescribed number of 
congressional districts apportioned to the 
state pursuant to Section 2 of Article I of 
the Constitution of the United States.

Not later than the last day of 
September of a year ending in the 
numeral one, the general assembly shall 
pass a congressional district plan in the 
form of a bill by the affirmative vote of 
three-fifths of the members of each house 
of the general assembly, including the 
affirmative vote of at least one-half of 
the members of each of the two largest 
political parties represented in that 
house. A congressional district plan that 
is passed under this division and becomes 
law shall remain effective until the next 
year ending in the numeral one, except as 
provided in Section 3 of this article.

(B) If a congressional district plan 
is not passed not later than the last day 
of September of a year ending in the 
numeral one and filed with the secretary 
of state in accordance with Section 16 of 
Article II of this constitution, then the 
Ohio redistricting commission described 
in Article XI of this constitution shall 
adopt a congressional district plan not 
later than the last day of October of 
that year by the affirmative vote of four 
members of the commission, including 
at least two members of the commission 
who represent each of the two largest 
political parties represented in the general 
assembly. The plan shall take effect upon 
filing with the secretary of state and 
shall remain effective until the next year 
ending in the numeral one, except as 
provided in Section 3 of this article.

(C)(1) If the Ohio redistricting 
commission does not adopt a plan 
not later than the last day of October 
of a year ending in the numeral one, 
then the general assembly shall pass a 
congressional district plan in the form 
of a bill not later than the last day of 
November of that year.

(2) If the general assembly passes a 
congressional district plan under division 
(C)(1) of this section by the affirmative 

vote of three-fifths of the members of 
each house of the general assembly, 
including the affirmative vote of at least 
one-third of the members of each of the 
two largest political parties represented 
in that house, and the plan becomes law, 
the plan shall remain effective until the 
next year ending in the numeral one, 
except as provided in Section 3 of this 
article.

(3) If the general assembly passes 
a congressional district plan under 
division (C)(1) of this section by a simple 
majority of the members of each house 
of the general assembly, and not by the 
vote described in division (C)(2) of this 
section, all of the following shall apply:

(a) The general assembly shall not 
pass a plan that unduly favors or disfavors 
a political party or its incumbents.

(b) The general assembly shall not 
unduly split governmental units, giving 
preference to keeping whole, in the order 
named, counties, then townships and 
municipal corporations.

(c) Division (B)(2) of Section 2 of 
this article shall not apply to the plan. 
The general assembly shall attempt to 
draw districts that are compact.

(d) The general assembly shall 
include in the plan an explanation of the 
plan’s compliance with divisions (C)(3)
(a) to (c) of this section.

(e) If the plan becomes law, the plan 
shall remain effective until two general 
elections for the United States house of 
representatives have occurred under the 
plan, except as provided in Section 3 of 
this article.

(D) Not later than the last day of 
September of the year after the year in 
which a plan expires under division (C)(3)
(e) of this section, the general assembly 
shall pass a congressional district plan in 
the form of a bill by the affirmative vote 
of three-fifths of the members of each 
house of the general assembly, including 
the affirmative vote of at least one-half of 
the members of each of the two largest 
political parties represented in that 
house. A congressional district plan that 
is passed under this division and becomes 
law shall remain effective until the next 
year ending in the numeral one, except as 
provided in Section 3 of this article.

A congressional district plan passed 
under this division shall be drawn using 
the federal decennial census data or other 
data on which the previous redistricting 
was based.

(E) If a congressional district plan 
is not passed not later than the last day 
of September of the year after the year 
in which a plan expires under division 
(C)(3)(e) of this section and filed with 
the secretary of state in accordance 
with Section 16 of Article II of this 

constitution, then the Ohio redistricting 
commission described in Article XI of 
this constitution shall be reconstituted 
and reconvene and shall adopt a 
congressional district plan not later than 
the last day of October of that year by 
the affirmative vote of four members 
of the commission, including at least 
two members of the commission who 
represent each of the two largest political 
parties represented in the general 
assembly. A congressional district plan 
adopted under this division shall take 
effect upon filing with the secretary of 
state and shall remain effective until the 
next year ending in the numeral one, 
except as provided in Section 3 of this 
article.

A congressional district plan adopted 
under this division shall be drawn using 
the federal decennial census data or other 
data on which the previous redistricting 
was based.

(F)(1) If the Ohio redistricting 
commission does not adopt a 
congressional district plan not later 
than the last day of October of the year 
after the year in which a plan expires 
under division (C)(3)(e) of this section, 
then the general assembly shall pass a 
congressional district plan in the form 
of a bill not later than the last day of 
November of that year.

A congressional district plan adopted 
under this division shall be drawn using 
the federal decennial census data or other 
data on which the previous redistricting 
was based.

(2) If the general assembly passes a 
congressional district plan under division 
(F)(1) of this section by the affirmative 
vote of three-fifths of the members of 
each house, including the affirmative 
vote of at least one-third of the members 
of each of the two largest political parties 
represented in that house, and the plan 
becomes law, it shall remain effective 
until the next year ending in the numeral 
one, except as provided in Section 3 of 
this article.

(3) If the general assembly passes a 
congressional district plan under division 
(F)(1) of this section by a simple majority 
vote of the members of each house of 
the general assembly, and not by the 
vote described in division (F)(2) of this 
section, all of the following shall apply:

(a) The general assembly shall not 
pass a plan that unduly favors or disfavors 
a political party or its incumbents.

(b) The general assembly shall not 
unduly split governmental units, giving 
preference to keeping whole, in the order 
named, counties, then townships and 
municipal corporations.

(c) Division (B)(2) of Section 2 of 
this article shall not apply to the plan. The 
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general assembly shall attempt to draw 
districts that are compact.

(d) The general assembly shall 
include in the plan an explanation of the 
plan’s compliance with divisions (F)(3)
(a) to (c) of this section.

(e) If the plan becomes law, the plan 
shall remain effective until the next year 
ending in the numeral one, except as 
provided in Section 3 of this article.

(G) Before the general assembly 
passes a congressional district plan 
under any division of this section, a 
joint committee of the general assembly 
shall hold at least two public committee 
hearings concerning a proposed plan. 
Before the Ohio redistricting commission 
adopts a congressional district plan 
under any division of this section, the 
commission shall hold at least two public 
hearings concerning a proposed plan.

(H) The general assembly and the 
Ohio redistricting commission shall 
facilitate and allow for the submission 
of proposed congressional district plans 
by members of the public. The general 
assembly shall provide by law the 
manner in which members of the public 
may do so.

(I) For purposes of filing a 
congressional district plan with the 
governor or the secretary of state under 
this article, a congressional district plan 
shall include both a legal description 
of the boundaries of the congressional 
districts and all electronic data necessary 
to create a congressional district map for 
the purpose of holding congressional 
elections.

(J) When a congressional district 
plan ceases to be effective under this 
article, the district boundaries described 
in that plan shall continue in operation 
for the purpose of holding elections until 
a new congressional district plan takes 
effect in accordance with this article. If 
a vacancy occurs in a district that was 
created under the previous district plan, 
the election to fill the vacancy for the 
remainder of the unexpired term shall be 
held using the previous district plan.

Section 2. (A)(1) Each congressional 
district shall be entitled to a single 
representative in the United States house 
of representatives in each congress.

(2) The whole population of the state, 
as determined by the federal decennial 
census or, if the federal decennial census 
is unavailable, another basis as directed 
by the general assembly, shall be divided 
by the number of congressional districts 
apportioned to the state pursuant to 
Section 2 of Article I of the Constitution 
of the United States, and the quotient 

shall be the congressional ratio of 
representation for the next ten years.

(3) Notwithstanding the fact that 
boundaries of counties, municipal 
corporations, and townships within 
a district may be changed, district 
boundaries shall be created by using 
the data from the most recent federal 
decennial census or from the basis 
directed by the general assembly, as 
applicable.

(B) A congressional district plan 
shall comply with all of the following 
requirements:

(1) The plan shall comply with all 
applicable provisions of the constitutions 
of Ohio and the United States and of 
federal law, including federal laws 
protecting racial minority voting rights.

(2) Every congressional district shall 
be compact.

(3) Every congressional district shall 
be composed of contiguous territory, and 
the boundary of each district shall be a 
single nonintersecting continuous line.

(4) Except as otherwise required by 
federal law, in a county that contains a 
population that exceeds the congressional 
ratio of representation, the authority 
drawing the districts shall take the first of 
the following actions that applies to that 
county:

(a) If a municipal corporation or 
township located in that county contains a 
population that exceeds the congressional 
ratio of representation, the authority shall 
attempt to include a significant portion of 
that municipal corporation or township 
in a single district and may include in 
that district other municipal corporations 
or townships that are located in that 
county and whose residents have similar 
interests as the residents of the municipal 
corporation or township that contains a 
population that exceeds the congressional 
ratio of representation. In determining 
whether the population of a municipal 
corporation or township exceeds the 
congressional ratio of representation 
for the purpose of this division, if the 
territory of that municipal corporation 
or township completely surrounds 
the territory of another municipal 
corporation or township, the territory of 
the surrounded municipal corporation or 
township shall be considered part of the 
territory of the surrounding municipal 
corporation or township.

(b) If one municipal corporation 
or township in that county contains 
a population of not less than one 
hundred thousand and not more than the 
congressional ratio of representation, that 
municipal corporation or township shall 
not be split. If that county contains two 
or more such municipal corporations 

or townships, only the most populous 
of those municipal corporations or 
townships shall not be split.

(5) Of the eighty-eight counties 
in this state, sixty-five counties shall 
be contained entirely within a district, 
eighteen counties may be split not more 
than once, and five counties may be 
split not more than twice. The authority 
drawing the districts may determine 
which counties may be split.

(6) If a congressional district includes 
only part of the territory of a particular 
county, the part of that congressional 
district that lies in that particular county 
shall be contiguous within the boundaries 
of the county.

(7) No two congressional districts 
shall share portions of the territory 
of more than one county, except for a 
county whose population exceeds four 
hundred thousand.

(8) The authority drawing the 
districts shall attempt to include at least 
one whole county in each congressional 
district. This division does not apply to 
a congressional district that is contained 
entirely within one county or that cannot 
be drawn in that manner while complying 
with federal law.

(C)(1) Except as otherwise provided 
in division (C)(2) of this section, for 
purposes of this article, a county, 
municipal corporation, or township is 
considered to be split if, based on the 
census data used for the purpose of 
redistricting, any contiguous portion 
of its territory is not contained entirely 
within one district.

(2) If a municipal corporation or 
township has territory in more than one 
county, the contiguous portion of that 
municipal corporation or township that 
lies in each county shall be considered 
to be a separate municipal corporation or 
township for purposes of this section.

Section 3. (A) The supreme court 
of Ohio shall have exclusive, original 
jurisdiction in all cases arising under this 
article.

(B)(1) In the event that any section of 
this constitution relating to congressional 
redistricting, any congressional district 
plan, or any congressional district 
or group of congressional districts is 
challenged and is determined to be 
invalid by an unappealed final order of 
a court of competent jurisdiction then, 
notwithstanding any other provisions of 
this constitution, the general assembly 
shall pass a congressional district plan 
in accordance with the provisions of this 
constitution that are then valid, to be 
used until the next time for redistricting 
under this article in accordance with the 
provisions of this constitution that are 

then valid.
The general assembly shall pass that 

plan not later than the thirtieth day after 
the last day on which an appeal of the 
court order could have been filed or, if the 
order is not appealable, the thirtieth day 
after the day on which the order is issued.

A congressional district plan passed 
under this division shall remedy any legal 
defects in the previous plan identified by 
the court but shall include no changes to 
the previous plan other than those made 
in order to remedy those defects.

(2) If a new congressional district 
plan is not passed in accordance with 
division (B)(1) of this section and 
filed with the secretary of state in 
accordance with Section 16 of Article II 
of this constitution, the Ohio redistricting 
commission shall be reconstituted 
and reconvene and shall adopt a 
congressional district plan in accordance 
with the provisions of this constitution 
that are then valid, to be used until the 
next time for redistricting under this 
article in accordance with the provisions 
of this constitution that are then valid.

The commission shall adopt that plan 
not later than the thirtieth day after the 
deadline described in division (B)(1) of 
this section.

A congressional district plan adopted 
under this division shall remedy any legal 
defects in the previous plan identified 
by the court but shall include no other 
changes to the previous plan other than 
those made in order to remedy those 
defects.

EFFECTIVE DATE AND REPEAL

If adopted by a majority of the 
electors voting on this proposal, the 
version of Section 1 of Article XI 
amended by this proposal and Sections 
1, 2, and 3 of Article XIX of the 
Constitution of the State of Ohio enacted 
by this proposal take effect January 1, 
2021, and the existing version of Section 
1 of Article XI of the Constitution of the 
State of Ohio that is scheduled to take 
effect January 1, 2021, is repealed from 
that effective date.
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Ohio Senate 
Senate Building 

1 Capitol Square 
Columbus, Ohio 43215 

(614) 466-4074

Dr. Vernon Sykes 
Ohio State Senator 
28th Senate District 

October 5, 2021 

The Honorable Bob Cupp 
Co-Chair, Ohio Redistricting Commission 
Ohio House of Representatives 
77 South High Street, 14th Floor 
Columbus, Ohio 43215 

Dear Speaker Cupp, 

As a co-chair of the Ohio Redistricting Commission, I write today to urge the scheduling of 
public hearings for the consideration of congressional redistricting.  

As you are aware, the Ohio General Assembly failed to adopt a congressional redistricting 
plan by September 30, and the Ohio Redistricting Commission now has until October 31 to 
adopt a redistricting plan. During legislative redistricting, the Ohio Redistricting Commission 
held 13 hearings for members of the public to testify. During those meetings, we discouraged 
witnesses from testifying on congressional redistricting, as the primary purpose of our 
August and September meetings was to accept testimony on state legislative redistricting. We 
also told members of the public they would have an opportunity later to testify on 
congressional redistricting. 

That time has now arrived. Over 40 congressional maps have been submitted to the Ohio 
Redistricting Commission website. Leader Yuko and I have also submitted our own 
congressional redistricting map. As co-chairs of the Redistricting Commission, we must 
schedule hearings as soon as possible so we can begin receiving public testimony on all 
congressional maps that have been submitted, as well as on other topics related to 
congressional redistricting. 

I propose that, at a minimum, we hold hearings in Columbus, Cincinnati, Toledo and 
Cleveland. I suggest the following dates: Tuesday, October 12; Thursday, October 14; 
Saturday, October 16; and Tuesday, October 19. The Commission also received repeated 
requests that its meetings be accessible outside of normal work hours. I would suggest that 
some of the meetings be held in the evening.  
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 Senate Building 

 1 Capitol Square 

               Columbus, Ohio 43215 

               (614) 466-7041 

 

 

 

Dr. Vernon Sykes 
Ohio State Senator 

28th Senate District 

 

October 18, 2021 

 

The Honorable Bob Cupp 

Co-Chair, Ohio Redistricting Commission 

77 South High Street, 14th Floor 

Columbus, Ohio 43215 

 

Dear Speaker Cupp, 

 

I write to follow up on my October 5 letter, in which I urged that we schedule meetings of the 

Redistricting Commission to work on congressional redistricting. These meetings are essential, 

particularly because we promised the public they would have the opportunity to testify on 

congressional redistricting before the commission. It is imperative that these meetings take place as 

soon as possible so that members of the commission can work toward adopting a ten-year plan. I 

also am eager for your schedule suggestions so we may jointly decide as co-chairs when to meet. 

 

The public expects an open process with the opportunity to offer input and suggestions about how to 

draw maps that represent all Ohioans. As a commission, we must demonstrate that we are using a 

fair, transparent process to consider and adopt maps. 

 

As you know, last month, Leader Yuko and I submitted a Senate Democratic congressional 

redistricting map. I would like your input on our plan and to provide an opportunity for all 

commissioners and the public to formally comment. Lastly, I look forward to the majority releasing 

a plan for consideration by the commission and public. 

 

I appreciate your attention to these issues and look forward to your response. 

 

Sincerely, 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Vernon Sykes, Co-Chair 

Ohio Redistricting Commission 

 

cc: Ohio Redistricting Commission members 
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Redistricting 2.22.2022 MASTER CC-480-20220222-125443.mp4 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:01] Staff to please call the roll.  
 
Staff [00:00:05] Speaker Co-Chair Cupp. 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:07] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:08] Senator Co-Chair Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:09] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:10] Governor DeWine.  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:00:10] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:12] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:00:12] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:13] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:14] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:15] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:00:16] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:17] And Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:00:17] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:19] Mr. Co-Chair, a quorum is present.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:21] We do have a quorum, so we will meet as a full 
commission. In your folders are the minutes from the previous meeting of the Commission 
on February 17th, 2022. Is there a motion to accept the minutes?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:42] So moved.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:43] It's been moved, and is there a second. The 
house - moved and seconded. Are there any corrections, additions, deletions or objections 
to the motion, to the motion to approve the minutes? Hearing none, the minutes are 
accepted without objection. At this time, this is the, the first meeting of the commission that 
is undertaking the task of drawing congressional district maps. This is the first time this 
constitutional provision has been utilized. The General Assembly has passed a 
congressional district map. The Supreme Court has reviewed the same and found it to be 
wanting in some constitutional elements. The General Assembly did not have time 
remaining in order to adopt a congressional district map that could be in effect for the 
primary election because it would take 90 days for such a bill to go into effect, which would 
be past the primary date. The Redistricting Commission's map, once approved, can go into 
effect immediately, so that provided the opportunity to try to maintain our May 3rd primary 
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date. So this is now, as I had mentioned the first time that this provision of the Ohio 
Constitution has been utilized since it is a new provision. And this is the first time that the 
redistricting commission has met to consider adopting or drafting and adopting 
congressional district maps. So I think the Co-Chair and I want to state on the record that 
we have asked our staffs to begin working together to take a look at drafting a 
constitutionally compliant congressional district map. There are a number of maps that are 
available that elements could be pulled for if appropriate. And so we're asking that the 
process be set in motion. Are there other members that wish to make any comments at 
this time? All right, the next item then would be scheduling public hearings. The Co-Chairs 
will be working together to schedule public hearings on congressional districts. We would 
anticipate doing that in a fairly prompt and expeditious manner and notice from that will be 
be forthcoming. [indecipherable] Yeah, I think that's good. [indecipherable.] 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:04:04] Mr. Co-Chair, I just want to make a note to, in 
scheduling of the public hearings, we will be inviting individuals and organizations to 
submit plans that they've already submitted. So it will be a somewhat limited list of those 
persons who have submitted full plans to the, to the Commission, to help us address or 
receive some additional suggestions and recommendations how we can comply with the 
Constitution. And also since we have a court order, how we can comply with the court 
order as well. So it will be a limited public hearing to those who have submitted maps.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:04:52] That is correct. Is there any further business to 
come before the Commission?  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:05:02] Mr. Chairman?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:05:05] Governor DeWine.  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:05:08] Mr. Chairman, thank you, I want to return, if we could, 
to the issue of legislative district lines and want to repeat what I said at our last session. 
And that is that we have an obligation to follow the Constitution. We have an obligation to 
follow the court orders, the two court orders. And finally, we have an obligation to produce 
a map. This is, I think, a question of following the law, the rule of law, respect for law and I 
again would want to state that that's where we should head. It's my understanding that we 
have some progress being made on that, but I think it's, I just want to state again publicly, 
this is what we we have an obligation to do. We have an obligation to produce a map and 
we need to do that forthwith.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:09] Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:06:10] I echo the Governor's comments.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:16] Any - Auditor favor?  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:06:18] As do I. I would go further and make a motion that this 
body reconvene either tomorrow, I believe four o'clock would be a time that we would be 
available, or Thursday morning, 9:00 a.m. or thereabouts. And I guess my motion would 
give the Co-Chairs some discretion to check with everybody's calendars and see what we 
can do, for the purposes of either discussing a map that I believe may be being discussed 
and/or prepared, or at the alternative, the Roden 3 [?] map.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:06:49] I would second the Auditor's motion.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:52] All right. Is that limited to a General Assembly 
map, or are we talking about also a public hearing on the congressional?  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:07:00] I'm talking about General Assembly maps.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:07:11] Can we stand at ease?  
 
At Ease [00:07:13] [The Commission is at ease]  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:18] Auditor Faber, if we might take your motion as a 
request and we will attempt to schedule a meeting of the commission tomorrow afternoon 
for a dual purpose to begin hearing on the congressional map, the two hearings that are 
required, as well as to report on any progress that may be made on a General Assembly 
district map.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:07:43] Can we also- Mr Speaker, and to the other vice chair, I 
would propose that, because I know that there is some discussions going on on a 
legislative maps, I would propose that we also schedule a meeting for Thursday. And 
again, I leave you guys to coordinate calendars because I know all of us have a very busy, 
busy schedule. Some things can be moved, some things can't. But I would, I just think it's 
important that we move forward on discussing either A or B or C or D, but I would propose 
that we schedule those meetings to do that.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:08:24] Mr. Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:27] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:08:28] Thank you. I would also, there's been 
mention of discussions, ongoing discussions about potential proposed maps for the state 
legislative districts. I would note that the minority members of the commission have not so 
far been involved in if there have been any recent discussions. So I would ask that 
commissioners make their staff available for us to have those discussions that have not 
yet taken place, if there are indeed additional legislative maps that the commission would 
like to put forward either tomorrow or Thursday in regard to the state legislative maps.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:09] All right, any further business? If not, the 
commission will stand adjourned, and we will meet again on Wednesday and Thursday.  
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OHIO REDISTRICTING COMMISSION  
MINUTES – TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2022 @ 12:00 PM 

OHIO STATEHOUSE, ROOM 313 
ONE CAPITOL SQUARE, COLUMBUS, OHIO 

 
 
Members Present: 
 

• Governor Mike DeWine, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to 
Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

• Auditor of State Keith Faber, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to 
Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

• Secretary of State Frank LaRose, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant 
to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

• Speaker of the House of Representatives Robert R. Cupp, appointed to the Ohio 
Redistricting Commission by the Speaker of the House of Representatives pursuant to 
Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

• Minority Leader Allison Russo, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the 
Acting Minority Leader of the House of Representatives pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 
of the Ohio Constitution 

• Senate President Matt Huffman, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the 
President of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

• Senator Vernon Sykes, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the Minority 
Leader of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 
Members Absent:  
 

• None 
 

A. Call to Order 
 
Co-Chair Cupp called the meeting to order. 
 

B. Roll Call 
 

With seven members in attendance, Co-Chair Cupp declared a quorum present. 
 

C. Minutes 
 
Co-Chair Sykes moved to accept the minutes of the February 17, 2022 meeting. Without 
objection, the minutes were approved.   
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D. Member Statements 
 
Various members of the Commission made statements.  

 
E. Motion to Schedule Hearing(s)  

 
Auditor Faber made a motion to reconvene on Wednesday, February 23, 2022 or Thursday, 
February 24, 2022 at a time to be determined by the Co-Chairs. The motion was seconded by 
Secretary LaRose.  After standing at ease for a discussion with Co-Chair Sykes, Co-Chair 
Cupp stated that they would take Auditor Faber’s motion as a request and that the 
Commission would attempt to schedule two hearings of the Commission.   

 
F. Adjourn 

 
With no further business to come before the Commission, Co-Chair Cupp adjourned the 
meeting.  
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Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:00] Will the staff please call the roll.  
 
Staff [00:00:03] Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:04] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:05] Co-Chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:07] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:07] Governor DeWine.  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:00:08] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:09] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:00:09] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:10] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:11] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:12] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:00:12] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:13]  Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:00:14] Here.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:16] A quorum is present. We will meet as a full 
committee. In your folders, you have a copy of the minutes of the February 22nd meeting. 
Is there a motion to accept the minutes?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:29] I'll move the minutes be accepted.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:31] Is there a second?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:34] Second.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:35] Minutes have been moved and seconded. Are 
there any additions or exceptions to the minutes. Any objections to the minutes? If not, 
we'll accept the minutes as presented. One item that we have is to pay some bills for the 
commission. We do have a budget and it's $11,125.79 to the Dispatch Media Group and 
$5,087.55 to the Inquirer Media Group. This is for the November public notice of the 
adopted General Assembly plan, that the commission should pay based on rule number 
11. Is their motion to approve these expenditures?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:01:36] Mr. Chairman, I'll move to approve the 
expenditures.  
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Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:01:40] Is there a second?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:01:42] Second.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:01:45] Any discussion? Will staff please call the roll.  
 
Staff [00:01:56] Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:01:57] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:01:57] Seqqnator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:01:59] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:01:59] Governor DeWine.  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:02:00] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:02:02] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:02:02] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:02:03] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:02:04] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:02:05] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:02:05] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:02:06] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:02:08] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:02:11] The motion is adopted. At this time, the 
commission will hear public testimony from sponsors of complete state wide congressional 
plans. These proceedings will be recorded and broadcast by the Ohio Channel so that the 
board, in its deliberations, may consider things said here today. We asked our audience 
today to refrain from clapping and other loud noise out of respect for the witnesses and 
persons watching the proceedings remotely. If you are here to testify, piece complete a 
witness slip and give it to one of our staff. If you have written testimony, please give a copy 
to our staff so they can include it in the official record of the proceedings. A witness slip, a 
witness may testify before the commission for up to 10 minutes, subject to the limitations 
that may be placed by the co-chairs. Witnesses should limit their testimony to, their 
testimony should be complete and deal with statewide congressional plans that they have 
submitted. At this time, we will begin with the testimony. We have four persons that have 
submitted written testimony only and we have at this time three persons that will want to 
testify in person. The first person to testify will be Mr. Gary Gale. Mr. Gary Gale. 
[indecipherable] I understand he is on his way and we'll will hopefully pick him up later in 
the in the meeting. The next speaker is Mr Paul Miller. Mr. Miller, you come forward, 
please state, and spell your name clearly, for the record. You have 10 minutes.  
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Paul Miller [00:04:21] Paul Miller, P-A-U-L M-I-L-L-E-R.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:04:24] Thank you.  
 
Paul Miller [00:04:27] Members of the commission, at the hearing at the end of October, I 
presented you a map which was completely free of any kind of gerrymandering. I 
explained what gerrymandering actually entails and provided a sound mathematical metric 
for determining the amount of gerrymandering in any given redistricting plan and assign 
numerical values to a variety of plans presented before you so you could judge objectively. 
I argue that, as I was the only person to submit a map without partisan bias, you had no 
other choice but to accept my proposal as it was, or to hand the baton over to the General 
Assembly, which you did. While are the liberal activists proclaimed you would not do the 
right thing and that you were actually incapable of it, I stood here and predicted that you 
would. You did the right thing then, and I believe you will do the right thing again. Only this 
time, the right thing for you to do is to follow the Supreme Court's order to produce a map. 
And while the court has no authority to tell you how you should go about it, the intent of the 
constitutional amendment, which was put to referendum in which created the ORC was to 
make it a transparent and public process, so the court's suggestion that you adopt a plan 
from the public is merited, although not binding. And that brings us back to where we 
started. Once again, your choices are to adopt my proposal or draw your own map in an 
expeditious manner so that it will go into effect not more than 90 days in advance of May 
3rd, which we all know is not going to happen because the minority parties demonstrated 
that it is obsessed with partisan gerrymandering overreach and has no desire either to 
compromise or to adhere to the rules set down in the Constitution. In effect, nullifying the 
purpose of the commission and vacating any plan which it could produce. The activists 
have already told you that they won't stop fighting until they get what they want, and what 
they want is anything but fairness. They're doing it because they believe they can legislate 
from the bench as part of a national nationwide strategy orchestrated under their party's 
national redistricting committee, As I've already expose and explain several months ago. 
But Ohio is a predominantly Republican state, and those of us who voted in favor of the 
referendum to end gerrymandering did not vote to enable the Democrats to gerrymander 
our legislative and congressional districts maps in their favor, We voted to prevent it. The 
questions you need to consider are these: 1) What are the statewide preferences, how do 
we evaluate them and what does it mean to closely follow them? 2) How many seats for 
each party can be artificially created within the bounds of fairness before it becomes an 
unconstitutional partisan gerrymander? And 3) which constitutional criteria should be 
sacrificed to meet the goal of following the statewide preferences? As for how the 
statewide preferences should be evaluated, my opinion is that the Constitution is too 
ambiguous on this point to be of any use, and voters who saw the ballot initiative were too 
uninformed to properly consider the ramifications. So while the court has ruled this way in 
the present, it would be a terrible precedent for the ORC to completely overhaul the 
process as being actually the least essential and most open to interpretation of all the 
constitutional criteria. The court will surely reverse its opinion the moment the matter 
comes before it again, when the balance has tipped in favor of textualist, which could 
easily happen before the next cycle. In other words, don't throw caution to the wind. Also, 
for congressional races, you should be looking at elections data which exclude presidential 
elections and focus on midterms where the congressional race is top of the ticket. 
Otherwise, you're liable to make a mistake, which will determine the outcome in a close 
race. The court has also made suggestions, but has no say in the process and didn't give 
you any specific guidelines to follow. So because it arbitrarily made the same 
determination with regard to the congressional redistricting process outlined in Article 19, 
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as it did with the General Assembly process outlined in Article 11, the court has interpreted 
its role in each situation interchangeably, which means it is limited under Article 11, 
Section 8, paragraph C-2, to ordering remediation for legal defects, which it has identified 
but shall include no other changes to the previous plan other than those made in order to 
remedy those defects. The court's majority offered an opinion about how you might go 
about this, but the portion which is binding is the limitation on the court's role. The media 
can tell us that the plan, which the General Assembly passed as Senate Bill 258, has been 
struck down. But this is not the case. Only the portion of the plan which the court decided 
doesn't follow the Constitution, is invalid. That is, changes cannot be made to SB 258 
other than those which are necessary to fix the problem and to argue otherwise is to 
present an argument other than the one which the court ruled on. The Democrat activists, 
however, have taken it upon themselves to redraw the map altogether, with the court's 
ruling as a blanket justification. Yet the Constitution doesn't allow this. For instance, while 
SB 258 breaks up District 9 snake on the lake, but gives the incumbent a 50-50 chance to 
retain her seat in Toledo, the Democrats have gerrymandered the district to give it an 
unfair advantage. One could argue that this is still within the bounds of fairness based on 
the court's ruling. However, in order to do it this way, they've all decided that the other 
constitutional criteria don't apply. There are a lot of Democrats in Wood County, so it's 
easy to include Wood with Lucas to keep District 9 safe for the Democrats. But to do that, 
you have to move Bob Latta out of his District 5 into a safe Democrat district. This clearly 
unnecessarily unduly does favors both a political party and one of its incumbents. But 
that's not enough for them. They also want to force Congressman Warren Davidson and 
Jim Jordan, both popular Freedom Caucus members, into a primary against each other in 
Bob Latta's district, the seat of either of which is some 116 miles from the residents of 
Pioneer who've been gerrymandered into their backyard. In other words, the Democrats 
want to illegally, illegally create another situation which created the snake on the lake while 
denying half the state's residents representation. At best, they're encouraging 
carpetbagging, which is bound to become a problem for both of the major parties and as 
much of a concern for Ohio voters as gerrymandering ever was. And they've also done the 
same in the southeast by pitting Bill Johnson and Troy Balderson against each other. Both 
fair districts Ohio and the Ohio Citizens Redistricting Commission intend for you to adopt 
the plan, which necessarily just favors half the Republican incumbents because it's the 
only way for them to achieve their aim of hijacking requisite number of congressional 
seats, which is all they've ever truly cared about. Even the plans submitted by David 
Helmick, which he billed as a compromise and allows the Democrats no more than five 
seats, makes the same mistake of writing Congressman Latta out of his district and forcing 
Jordan and Davidson to either move, retire or run against each other. The answer to the 
question of how many seats for each party can be artificially created within the bounds of 
fairness before it becomes an unconstitutional partisan gerrymander? Is zero. And the 
answer to the question of which constitutional criteria should be sacrificed to meet this goal 
is none. You're either following the Constitution or you're not following the Constitution. 
The court's order only applies as far as the Constitution limited, which is to say, the upper 
bound of fairness in favoring the Democrats. When I testified in October, I gave you a map 
which set the lower bound at two safe Democrat seats, as that's what they're entitled to, 
and anything beyond that is a deviation from the rest of the state wide margin, favoring 
Republicans by nearly 20 points. And you can't legally break up the urban to rural 
concentration gradient. As Senator Huffman rightly pointed out last week, racial 
gerrymandering is illegal, and as Auditor Faber pointed out, the Democrats' plan use 
cracking and packing to even at the margins. This is inevitable for what you want. But let's 
assume that the Supreme Court's majority opinion invalidates the Voting Rights Act or that 
an excuse can be made for it. For example, I've opened up a new safe democratic district 
outside Cleveland's District 11 for Chantelle Brown. So the inevitable racial 
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gerrymandering is offset for African-Americans in the east of Cuyahoga County by virtue of 
the fact that they already have representation there should her party reelect her. I think this 
is a good solution to a difficult problem. In any case, the lower bound of fairness for safe 
Democrat districts is clearly two. But the upper bound, which the court has forced you to 
consider, is four. Four is exactly the number of seats which the Democrats should have by 
a strict adherence to the statewide preferences as determined by the last 10 years of 
elections. Anything beyond this is an intentional gerrymander, especially since Ohio is 
losing a seat and the GOP has to suffer it. But highly competitive districts, which neither 
favor nor disfavor the incumbents, are also fair. So we can add two more of those within 
the bounds of fairness, which gives the Democrats a chance to secure between four and 
six seats fairly assuming these other elections are not rigged, which is already an 
assumption which the majority of Republican voters in Ohio are not willing to make given 
the recent elections. Republicans will only, however, have one congressional seat in the 
state of Oregon because Democrats don't believe in fairness or even in proportionality. 
They won't give up. Any of their 14 out of 17 districts in Illinois, which is only 55 percent 
Democrat or any of their nine out of nine seats in Maryland. But don't expect the League of 
Women voters to challenge them because their cause is as partisan and disingenuous as 
it is unjust. A nine to four spread with two hyper competitive districts is a great, is as great 
a concession as the GOP can make without blatantly violating our state's constitution in 
several ways. And that's what I have given you. If the Democrats are smart, they will take it 
and be happy with the victory. If not, then the commission still needs to produce a map, 
which means it'll be up to the Republican majority to do what they think is best without 
caving in to the other party's intransigence. After all, it motivated Republican might 
challenge a map proffered by the Democrats on the grounds that it is necessarily 
unconstitutional. I've given you everything you need in the part of my testimony that I don't 
have time to read. You have an explanation of the rationale, which I've used to determine 
how the districts should be drawn and an itemized list of how I've drawn each district in 
accordance with these steps, so that you can include a statement explaining what the 
commission determined to be a statewide preferences of the voters of Ohio. Another, and 
neither party can cry foul when there is no foul, or otherwise be left in the dark. I've done 
everything painstakingly by the book, and I honestly don't care which party gets the upper 
hand. But let's not continue to give people a reason to mock Ohio by our elected officials 
pursuit of corrupt political practices, including partisan gerrymandering. If you decide 
there's a better map for your consideration than the one I've given you or that you can do 
better yourselves, that's fine. But it's time for you to choose so we can all move on with our 
lives. Thank you. That's all I ever say. Any questions?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:14:05] Thank you, Mr. Miller. Are there any questions?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:14:09] I'm going to have a few questions. Good, thank 
you, Mr. Chairman, I just want to ask some questions in regard to the constitutional 
standards, which I would intend to ask to anybody that is presenting a map. The first 
relates to the congressional ratio of representation. And as I'm sure you're aware, Article 
19, section 282 of the congressional ratio of representation is 786,630 person s. So did 
you apply a standard of strict mathematical equality for the population of each district? Or 
did you deviate from the ratio of representation for any district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:14:54] Yes, Chairman, I used the plus or minus one population deviation 
as my guide in each district.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:00] One, one person.  
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Paul Miller [00:15:01] One person. And that accounts for the the splits, there are four 
precincts they're split in 13 counties and uses minimal amount of splits as I could, but 
some to get the population deviation to within one or zero. I had to make some splits.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:22] All right. Let me let me pursue that a bit. Prior to 
drawing district, did you determine which counties had population that exceeded the ratio 
of representation pursuant to Article 19 section 2b4?  
 
Paul Miller [00:15:35] Yes, and right here it says single county districts max possible, 
three, that's the Hamilton. Franklin and Cuyahoga each have their own district.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:44] And in any of those counties, were there any 
cities or townships whose population exceeded the congressional congressional ratio of 
representation?  
 
Paul Miller [00:15:53] Columbus, yeah.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:56] And did you follow the rules under 2B-4A to 
include significant a significant portion of that political subdivision in one district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:16:04] Yes, I did. It's basically the southeast corner of Franklin County.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:16:11]  All right. I'm returning to the continue with the 
county that is population exceeded the racial representation. Were there any cities or 
townships that were larger than a hundred thousand persons, but less than the 
congressional ratio of representation?  
 
Paul Miller [00:16:24] I'm not sure about the populations of of Hilliard and the other cities 
in Franklin County, but I kept them all intact in District 15. The only ones that are the 
exception are are the ones that are within the bounds of Columbus.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:16:42] So did you follow the rule under 2B-4B by not 
splitting that political subdivision?  
 
Paul Miller [00:16:49] Correct.  
 
Paul Miller [00:16:50] The only municipalities that I split are there are three of them. 
They're all under population of 20,000 Cuyahoga County, and I think it was Warren or or 
Dayton, around Dayton.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:17:05] Can you tell me how many counties in your plan 
are whole and in one congressional district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:17:13] The answer to that is written here somewhere. I've split 13 counties, 
14 times, the only county that is split twice as Cuyahoga. So that means that there are 
minus 13 from 88. So 75.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:17:37] Well, let me just kind of take these one at a time. 
How many counties in your plan are split once?  
 
Paul Miller [00:17:43] 12.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:17:43] OK? And how many counties in your plan are 
split twice?  
 
Paul Miller [00:17:47] One.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:17:49] And how many counties in your plan are split 
more than twice.  
 
Paul Miller [00:17:53] Zero.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:17:53] And is it your assertion that these numbers 
comply with Article 19 section 2B-5 regarding counting splits?  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:03] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:05] Does your plan comply with Article 19 section 
2B-6 in that if a district contains only part of a county, the part of the district that lies in that 
district is contiguous with the boundaries of that county.  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:21] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:27] Prior to drawing your district, did you determine 
which counties had populations that exceeded 400 thousand persons?  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:34] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:35] And can you tell us what those are?  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:38] To wit, under their apportionment or just above, 400,000.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:45] Exceeded 400,000.  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:46] So Hamilton, Franklin, Cuyahoga, Lucas, Summit, and Stark, I 
think.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:56] What about Montgomery?  
 
Paul Miller [00:18:58] Oh, I'm not very familiar with Montgomery. Yeah, I did not split 
Montgomery.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:05] So does your plan comply with Article 19 section 
2B-7 that in that no two Congressional District shall share portions of the territory of more 
than one county, except for those counties whose population exceeds 400,000.  
 
Paul Miller [00:19:19] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:22] And did you attempt to include at least one 
whole county in each congressional district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:19:27] I did include one county in each congressional district, with the 
exception of of the the districts that were entirely within one county.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:38] All right. Thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:19:43] Senator Huffman,  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:19:46] Thank you, chairman. So, Mr. Miller, I'm 
looking at your testimony. And is there a paper hand out of your map? I guess, it's on the 
website we can look at if we need to 
 
Paul Miller [00:19:59] It's or is it it's on the website. And unfortunately, I don't have a paper 
handout.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:20:03] Yeah, that's fine. That's fine. I think I was able 
to look at it on the phone there 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:20:07] Senator, we have one copy there.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:20:09] Oh, OK, thank you.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:20:13] Yeah, somebody want to make copies of 
that? So I was looking on the back page. This just a statistical summary or I guess, 
gerrymandering, proof of proof of gerrymandering. And you didn't go over that your 
testimony, did you? Or at least you didn't read this part, right?  
 
Paul Miller [00:20:29] I went over it in October, so I assume that you're familiar with it. I'd 
be happy to read.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:20:35] Yeah. And and to the extent that it would be 
helpful. So explain explain these ratings, and I'll just draw attention to commission 
members to the last page of the testimony. And it appears to be a ranking of. Well, I guess 
you call it the range of fairness for these, these various plans. Could you explain how you 
how this was created? What what's the math that goes into it?  
 
Paul Miller [00:21:05] In order to establish a gerrymandering index, as I described in my 
first paragraph here?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:21:10] Mm-Hmm.  
 
Paul Miller [00:21:11] I use statistical variance as in with regard to the margins of the 
districts for a congressional plan. For example, you have a normal would be Republican. 
Fifty two Democrat. Forty five. That would be a margin of seven points. You plug all of 
those values in the 15 districts into a standard deviation calculator. It gives you statistical 
variance, which is evidence of artificial manipulation.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:21:40] And so in terms of what you plugged into, is 
this the information that's available on the public websites that that's where you plugged it 
into the Dave's Redistricting or whatever it is?  
 
Paul Miller [00:21:52] I've used the the official. So the Ohio House GOP and Senate GOP 
and Democrats plans are available on Dave's Redistricting, and I use the the statistical 
data from from that site. But I had to create and that's why I said the fair district Ohio 
proposal that they've submitted recently is approximate because I couldn't couldn't get the 
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map to load on that, so I had to recreate it by myself. So that's not exact, but it's fairly 
close.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:22:20] OK. So according to your I guess, the these 
the statistics, the actual math, if if what we're saying is fairness is based on the actual 
results of the election where it goes, the fair district Ohio proposal is the most unfair of all 
the plans that we have seen. Is that what your testimony is?  
 
Paul Miller [00:22:44] Of the ones that I've evaluated? Certainly, yeah. But I can't speak 
on ones that I haven't looked at. Yeah.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:22:49] Well, I'll just I mean, the ones that we have 
there's there's eight of these listed and in the the least fair, according to your statistical 
analysis, the four least fair out of these eight are the Ohio Senate Democrats Plan and 
Senate Bill 237, the Ohio House Democrats Plan House Bill 483 the the redistricting 
commission's proposal, the previous one, and then the least fair is the Fair District Ohio 
proposal, and I guess the current Ohio Senate plan is ranks second to House apparently 
beat us out as being more fair. Congratulations. Speaker Cupp but then your plan is is 
ranked third, or just about the same as the Ohio Senate GOP plan a GOP plan. Can you 
comment just on how, I guess, you know, fairness is always in the eye of the beholder and 
clearly the Fair District Ohio plans is by far the least unfair of all of these plans. But do we 
need to get better than the ranking, the 608 ranking in order to get fairness in order to be a 
good map, an acceptable map, a policy map that is acceptable to Ohioans?  
 
Paul Miller [00:24:16] So the reason I included my original proposal was to provide a 
standard for what in a completely un-gerrymandered map will look like if it's done right. So 
the value, which is almost identical to Senate Bill 258, I think, is shows that 258 was fine 
the way that it is statistically, but the deviation that you have to apply to the map in. In 
order to get the proportionality that the court has ordered is it means you have to 
necessarily gerrymander, it means you necessarily have to to break up a good map by 
necessity. So the extent to which you can do that, which is still within the bounds of 
fairness, I think based on, you know, my months of of doing this, I think is approximately 
what I wind up with here. Now you could argue, maybe that, like I mentioned, the David 
Helmick plan that has one less hyper competitive district, which leans Republican than 
than my plan. I would consider that a good map, except for the reasons that I've already 
outlined.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:25:24] Does the fact that the House plan have a 
lower score in your mind mean it's more fair?  
 
Paul Miller [00:25:31] No, I don't actually like the House plan very much. I don't. I'm from, 
I'm from Lucas County. I don't think Lucas County should be split, and they split Toledo 
right down the middle. But it's, that's not my decision to make so.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:25:45] Sure. Well, yeah, I know there's always 
discretion in here. That's why we got elected to do these jobs, I guess. One final question if 
I could, Mr. Chairman, I guess I find it remarkable that your original proposal, the standard 
of fairness is almost an identical score to the current Senate GOP plan. Is that Senate Bill 
258 or both 608 and .8 or .9? Could you just respond to that? How? I don't think you are 
working with our map makers. It just happened to be that way. Is that right?  
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Paul Miller [00:26:16] It happened to be that way. And I can't get Senator McCaulley to 
talk to me about it either. So,.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:26:20] Oh, that's-   
 
Paul Miller [00:26:21] But no, I in response to that question, Senator. Yeah, I think that it 
was a good map. I was actually surprised when I saw it because at the time I thought I had 
the best maps submitted to the ORC. And I think that was a better map than the one that I 
originally produced. So I had to up my game and do fewer county splits and fewer 
township splits. But it was that map that proved to me that it could be done.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:26:44] OK, thanks. Thank you very much, Mr. 
Chairman,.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:26:49] Leader Russo.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:26:52] Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, 
Mr. Miller, for being here. I want to go back to this gerrymandering proof that you 
presented on the back. What is the source of this proof? Can you explain to me a little bit 
about how you came up with this? Is this yours? Is it something that you are using from an 
accepted measure of fairness? I'm just trying to understand your calculation   
 
Paul Miller [00:27:23] Leader Russo, statistical variance is used by people in academia, 
by mathematicians and statisticians and scientists, and I'm familiar with it because of my 
educational background. But it's applied in a large variety of academic fields, and I felt that 
it would be appropriate to address this issue because there's so much uncertainty about 
what gerrymandering is, what it entails, what it looks like on a map versus what it really is, 
which is the intentional favoring or dis favoring of political party or its incumbents. So I 
decided that I would try to use this objective measure in this situation.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:28:02] So quick follow up. I understand what 
statistical variances. But am I understanding correctly that this your addition of statistical 
variances from individual districts? This is a measure that you have created as a measure 
of quote unquote fairness, as am I understanding that correctly?  
 
Paul Miller [00:28:22] No, I have not created standard deviation formulas. I've just applied 
them here.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:28:30] But your overall measurements, for 
example, 549, 608, et cetera. You took statistical variances from individual districts correct 
in each of these maps.  
 
Paul Miller [00:28:43] Yes.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:28:43] And in you've added those up.  
 
Paul Miller [00:28:46] The margins. Yes.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:28:47] So your measure that you're using is a 
proof that you have created. It's not something that other that is widely used by other 
mapmakers, correct?  
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Paul Miller [00:28:57] Probably not widely used no. But but I didn't. I would say that I didn't 
create it. It's just something that was there and hasn't been utilized.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:29:05] A quick follow up. But but I guess I'm 
asking, is this your method for evaluating?  
 
Paul Miller [00:29:12] I don't know how to answer that. I don't. I don't claim it as mine. So.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:29:16] OK 
 
Paul Miller [00:29:16] I would I would like to see more people use it because because it's 
an objective measure.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:29:21] OK, thank you. One other quick follow up 
and I understand it because I don't have the statistics. I don't think for your districts, am I 
understanding correctly that there are four quote unquote Democratic safe districts, 10 
Republican district or no how many nine? Can you talk to me a little bit about the breakout 
you have 4 safe Democratic seats? One. Two.... I think nine.  
 
Paul Miller [00:30:00] OK, so the the argument that has been put forth to this committee, I 
know Senator Huffman asked everyone who was up here in the fall to my to my memory 
about about what a what a what competitive means and numerically. And so the 
consensus is anything within three points of of a margin of 50 for either party is 
competitive. Some people extend that out to maybe five percent. Dave's Redistricting 
includes that as competitive scores. And so the Senate Bill 258 does not provide 
Democrats a close enough margin in different districts in the ones that would be 
considered competitive for them to actually be competitive. The expectation is that the 
Democrats will lose all of those elections except for, you know, three and 11. So my 
solution to that is if we really want fairness to make them 50 50 right down the middle. So 
what I've done in District 15, Mike Carry's spot because because I don't want to disfavor 
an incumbent and he's an incumbent instead of creating a safe Democrat district there, 
I've just made it 50-50 right down the middle. Senate Bill 258 already did that with District 
nine, so those are two hyper competitive districts. Instead of arguing about is a 52 percent 
advantage for Republicans, a competitive district. Let's just make it 50-50.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:31:34] OK, so quick follow up. So I'm 
understanding that this you essentially have nine Republican leaning districts, four 
Democratic leaning districts and then, two quote unquote competitive in your measured 
competitive, is 50-50.  
 
Paul Miller [00:31:46] That's correct.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [00:31:47] OK, thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:31:52] Are the other question. Just one. Just one follow 
up to Leader Russo, the method that you're using to determine fairness. You indicated that 
it wasn't frequently used. Do you know if anyone else is using this method?  
 
Paul Miller [00:32:10] To my knowledge, no. And I would also add that the methods that 
are being used by other people are also not accepted. The proportionality argument has 
never been accepted, it's just used.  
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Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:32:23] Any additional questions? Yes.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:32:26] So help me understand your numbering system because 
the map that we got, I can't figure out which districts are which. So can you walk me 
through how you numbered your districts on the map?  
 
Paul Miller [00:32:36] OK, so that's in this portion  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:32:40] Let's just start, number 1, is that the Cincinnati district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:32:43] Yes. And the thinking in that is that the the referendum, because the 
only the only city that would change or the only district that would change be flipped by the 
referendum, that part of the referendum that deals with the population of the city with a 
certain population, the only one that would change the district is Cincinnati. So the intent of 
the referendum, at least part of it was to give Democrats a safe district in Hamilton County. 
That's my belief. And I think probably that's what all of the the activist groups would also 
contend.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:16] Which ones is number 2?  
 
Paul Miller [00:33:18] The one on the bottom there in order to keep a seat for a Bill 
Johnson, I had to move what was District six. His seat is now in the south, where - 
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:30] So two is just southern Ohio district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:33:32] Yes 
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:32] What's 3? 
 
Paul Miller [00:33:34] In Columbus.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:38] Which one Columbus?  
 
Paul Miller [00:33:40] Sorry, the blue one there.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:41] Your map colors are different than the map colors we 
have on the copy.  
 
Paul Miller [00:33:46] This one here.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:46] So it's the-  
 
Paul Miller [00:33:47] Democrat District in Columbus.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:48] So that's 3? What's 4? 
 
Paul Miller [00:33:53] This purple one here to the west of Franklin. 
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:33:55] What's 5? 
 
Paul Miller [00:33:57] This red one.  
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Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:00] 6?  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:08] I'm sorry, I misspoke. Sorry, what was, 2, is now 6.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:14] OK, what's 2?  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:16] Up here  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:17] All right. So 3, 4, 5, 6...7? 
 
Paul Miller [00:34:24] 7, is this orange one. That's Lorain and Medina and part of Wayne 
and Cuyahoga.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:32] 8?  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:34] Same as before.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:34] Historically, that's the Warren Davidson district.  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:37] Yes.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:41] 9? 
 
Paul Miller [00:34:42] Northwest.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:45] Marsha Kaptur. 10?  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:47] Montgomery and Warren.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:34:52] 11?  
 
Paul Miller [00:34:54] That's historic. Cleveland, yes.  
 
Paul Miller [00:35:01] And that's the one you made minority influenced.  
 
Paul Miller [00:35:05] One of the two. Yeah, it depends on what your definition of minority 
influence is. The courts historically have regarded 50 percent as majority minority district, 
but anything over thirty five percent is is usually regarded as that. So I've got I've got four 
that are above thirty and two that are above 40.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:35:27] 12?  
 
Paul Miller [00:35:31] The green one there.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:35:32] 13?  
 
Paul Miller [00:35:37] That's Summit and a portion of Cuyahoga.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:35:41] 14? 
 
Paul Miller [00:35:42] Lake and upper Ashtabula.  
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Auditor Keith Faber [00:35:45] And 15? Probably the only one left to see in Columbus.  
 
Paul Miller [00:35:53] The orange one.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:35:53] And that one you've got going, Columbus, Franklin 
County, Delaware County? And it looks like Knox County, no-  
 
Paul Miller [00:36:01] That's Morrow County.  
 
Paul Miller [00:36:06] OK, so 15 is Delaware, Knox, or Delaware, Morrow and part of 
Franklin?  
 
Paul Miller [00:36:12] Yes.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:36:15] OK. Mr. Chairman, let's follow up. They've asked you a lot 
about your statistical variance calculations. How did you? Could you walk me through that 
calculation so that we can have some understanding of it? I think that's essentially what I 
interpreted other questions trying to get to to see how you did that calculation. But could 
you walk us through how you calculated it? Did you do it by district and then aggregate it 
for the maps? Or how did you come up with that conclusion?  
 
Paul Miller [00:36:45] District for each district, there's a margin add all the margins in the 
district, plug them into a standard deviation calculator to give you an answer.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:36:55] How do you calculate the margin for a district?  
 
Paul Miller [00:36:58] As I said, if you have a 52 percent Republican voter turnout and 45 
percent Democrat, that would be a seven point margin for for the Republicans.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:37:10] OK, so so if if you had a district that was seven, you'd 
then calculate that against the standard deviation.  
 
Paul Miller [00:37:20] If you had if every district was about seven, then there would be 
very little deviation. It would be it would be a perfectly homogeneous map  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:37:31] and your benchmark for an election turnout was the last 
ten years or was it what was the what was the benchmark for elections?  
 
Paul Miller [00:37:38] The statistical summaries that I that I these are numbers that I 
calculated mostly back in in the fall, and I used the statistical summaries on Dave's 
Redistricting app. Generally, their composite scores are 2016 to 2020. So the last prior 
three elections, I had to, I did this index as a as a rough estimate and I did not, it was not 
part. It was not my intention to use this gerrymandering index to draw up a new map.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:38:12] So one of the problems that we've all seemed to be 
finding, and I think both the Republicans and the Democrats, all of us in drawing the maps 
is is that there's just not real good election data beyond 2016,.  
 
Paul Miller [00:38:25] Right? Because things changed a lot in the last few years.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:38:28] And I'm not sure the data was kept by precinct level data. 
It's my understanding talking to map drawers that it's virtually impossible to find valid data 

GOV_0075



beyond that time period. So we seem to have all agreed on this somewhat shortened time 
period. So you used the 2016 to 2020 period?  
 
Paul Miller [00:38:48] Mostly yes, where it was available.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:38:54] All right. If you could, it would be helpful to the at least to 
me, submit to the committee as a follow up your sample calculations and reaching your 
your maps here so that we can see them and flow through them to understand where the 
data that you came in for the comparison was. I don't need it today if you can just submit it 
to the redistricting site so that we can understand that for future reference.  
 
Paul Miller [00:39:21] I could do it.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:39:22] All right. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:39:28] Any other questions? Mr. Miller, thank you very 
much. I believe Mr. Gary Gale is in the room at this time, sir.  
 
Gary Gale [00:39:55] Mr. Chairman, err, co-chairman. I didn't get here on time because I 
was takes a little while to get it from Massolin. And we had a client come in at one o'clock.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:40:05] So if you state your name and spell, please for 
the record 
 
Gary Gale [00:40:12] G-A-R-Y G-A-L-E What is the time limit? So I.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:40:13] 10 minutes.  
 
Gary Gale [00:40:14] Ten minutes. OK, I will try not to be a fast talking lawyer today. My 
name is Gary Gale and I live in Stark County. I am appearing on behalf of the Stark 
County Democratic Party and its chairman, Sam Ferruccio Jr.. Prior to drafting this 
testimony, I consulted yesterday afternoon with both Chairman Ferriccio and 
Representative West of Democrat of Canton. On October 26, 2021, I submitted a 15 
district statewide congressional map to the commission, and I believe that under those, I 
don't know what was laid out in the announcement. I met the prerequisites to testify. OK, 
so I've testified before the commission three times. All of you have heard twice before and 
before several House committees, except for Leader Russo, who has never met me. I'll try 
not to be too too verbose. I originally drew a map that included three counties that in 
northeast Ohio that were similar in education economics problems. But after receiving the, 
the decision and reviewing it in the Adams case, we decided that that was no longer 
feasible because the Adams case required, at least by our reading of it, that there would 
not be a splitting of some of Summit County at all and that there would not be a splitting of 
Cuyahoga County more than once. So we gave up on what we were doing. We looked at 
all of the other maps and decided from our standpoint, the best alternatives that we could 
find were the Democratic House and Senate caucus map presented on February 22 and 
on the OCRC Unity map. Not the Fair Districts model congressional map. I'm going I'm 
presenting you with an inconvenient truth. That the Akron based districts 13 in the Fair 
Districts model map due to the power of incumbency in the power of money is not a 
competitive district, as it's claimed. And how that can be remedied. I'll explain to you why 
that is what we believe. First, the Fair District map is out of compliance with the wording in 
Pages 37 through 39 of the Adams vs. DeWine decision, because that map splits 
Cuyahoga County three times now twice into three separate districts and splits Summit 
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County once at least my reading and I will defer to the former Supreme Court justice, 
who's probably much better at reading decisions than I am that that is impermissible. 
There were five Summit County precincts in the Clinton area in the southern border of 
some accounting that were placed in the rural dominated 7th District in the Fair Districts 
map. And then there were five precincts around Chagrin Falls from Cuyahoga County. 
They were placed in the Akron based district. We think that when you violate a court order, 
you violate a court order. It's just like you can't be a little bit pregnant. Stark County is the 
only single county adjacent to Summit other than Cuyahoga. There's a large enough 
population to provide the two hundred forty five thousand eight hundred fifty eight 
residents that, when combined with Summit County, would be necessary to reach the 
desired district population of 786,630 and is more compact than the model map of Summit 
Portage and Geauga, and therefore is a better meets the requirements of Article 19. 
Where the black community in Geauga counties, county is virtually nonexistent, 1.2 
percent, and the Portage County is only four point one eight percent, with Stark County's 
population being eight percent black. As a result, the black population when Stark County 
is included in the Akron district is twenty one thousand greater 289 people than when you 
have a black population from Geagua. Portage and Summit reducing the black population 
in that district from fifteen point seven percent to thirteen point oh percent and the five hour 
gerrymandering course I took from the NAACP this past summer. That's an example of 
what they would call cracking. It would be a violation of the Voting Rights Act Section two. 
Additionally, the black community in Stark is more compact than that of Portage. There 
would not appear to me, many, if any, black majority precincts making it much more 
difficult to organize. If you put Portage and Geauga in the district with Akron as opposed to 
Stark where it's more concentrated. in Stark County, there are there are black elected 
leaders, including Representative West, who not only is a member of the House, but as 
the assistant minority leader in the House and the president of the Ohio Black Legislative 
Caucus. Like that, right? Thank you. There are also three black members of the Canton 
City Council and one black member of the Canton City School Board. When you have 
local elected officials, it is easier to organize. Take it from someone who's run campaigns. 
Summit County and Clark in Stark County also have close governmental, educational, 
medical, economic and charitable ties. The Akron-Canton Airport, is governed by the 
airport authority, which is a political subdivision of the state of Ohio, with trustees 
appointed. From each county, Stark state has a location in Akron, both Akron Children's 
and Crystal Clinic locations in Stark, the Akron Canton Area Agency in Aging is designated 
as an aging disability resource. By the Ohio Department of Aging, and then there was the 
Akron-Canton Food Bank. Additionally, the Fair Districts Model Map Akron-anchored 
district errects a significant obstacle to to a competitive district because it is the home 
county and base of Congressman Dave Joyce and the county where where before going 
to Congress, he was elected prosecutor. I know you don't get Cleveland TV down here, 
but the Cleveland NBC affiliate this week is running twice a day. Stories about the 
Chardon School massacre that Congressman Joyce handled when he was a state 
prosecutor in Geauga County. And even even with the Democratic success in 2018, in the 
last four election cycles nationally, ninety four and a half percent of all congressmen who 
ran for reelection won here in Ohio, it's been a hundred percent. Congressman Joyce, 
according to a February 3rd, 2022 edition of Cleveland.com. Per the most recent FEC 
filings, has one million, three hundred and seventy nine thousand one hundred ninety 
seven dollars cash on hand as of the end of last year. How would any of you like to start a 
campaign against somebody sitting at one point four million? Congressman Joyce has for 
the last decade won in two hundred and five precincts in the new congressional district. If 
you follow the model maps configuration again, that would give them a significant 
advantage against any anyone else running against him in a general election you had. He 
has identified voters. For the complication in electing an opponent is a disparity in turnout, 
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using the 2020 turnout as the basis for comparison, Geauga County, where Joyce is from 
and where he's been elected county prosecutor prior to going to Congress. He had an 
eighty three point seven percent turnout rate, compared to seventy six point six six percent 
in Portage and seventy four point six seven percent in Summit. That is in contrast to the 
turnout, and Stark with a turnout is only seventy five point six percent, which is more in line 
with the turnout in Summit. There is no advantage between the counties that way and was 
also explained why Stark County does not want to be sequestered in the Fair Districts' 7th 
Congressional District When I interned for Lou Stokes and was a staffer for Arnold 
Pinckney's second mayoral race. I learned that in America, race matters. We've learned 
nothing else in the past few years, up to and including the civil rights case in Georgia that 
was decided yesterday. That is still the case. Despite Stark having an eight percent 
population and eight percent black population were placed in a congressional district in the 
Fair Districts' map with a paltry four point eighty six percent black voting age population, 
the fourth least of any congressional district in the state of Ohio. In comparison, the 
Democratic caucus map puts sixty five percent of our population in a district that is fifteen 
point seven percent black and the remaining 35 percent of the district's targets.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:50:00] Mr. Gale, you have a few seconds left. 
 
Gary Gale [00:50:06] Ok, Our problem is that we feel that the district they were in, besides 
the fact that the Akron based district would not be competitive. We feel that the district that 
we are being shoved into by the fair districts map would be, racist. Brass tacks. There was 
no other county in there. It has more than 1.6 percent black. Well, despite intent or lack of 
intent, a racial gerrymander is a racial gerrymander.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:50:38] Thank you. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
Are there any questions to Mr. Gary Gale? We had some technical difficulties with this 
map and we don't have a copy in front of us 
 
Gary Gale [00:50:52] it was an e-mail from my law office earlier today. There were maps 
of the kind of the counties I understand. The map that I drew earlier because of the Adams 
decision was not going to work and I did not draft a new one in the interim. 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:51:11] Ok. Are there any questions? Hearing and 
seeing none, thank you so much.  
 
Gary Gale [00:51:19] Thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:51:19] Appreciate it. The last witness we have so far 
that is signed up is Miss Catherine Turcer. Hello. Would you pronounce and spell your 
name, please?  
 
Catherine Turcer [00:51:39] Sure My name is Catherine C-A-T-H-E-R-I-N-E, Turcer, T-U-
R-C-E-R I don't know if you remember Vanna from the last time we were here in October. 
This is this is Trevor. So one of the Trevor Martin, T-R-E-V-O-R M-A-R-T-I-N  and we're 
both here from Fair Districts Ohio. And the reason Trevor is with me is our map is a 
product of a bunch of different people, and there may be things that I will have some 
challenges answering. So he is here to help you with that. And do you want me to go 
ahead?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:52:13] Yes, please.  
 

GOV_0078



Catherine Turcer [00:52:13] All right. Well, thank you. I just once again wanted to say 
thank you for this opportunity to talk to you. Minority Leader Russo, I did a map in October 
28th where I basically went over the three winning maps for the Fair District competition. 
And you know, this was an opportunity, you know, before they took it up in the state 
legislature to talk about, you know, what made these maps good and why they would be 
worth considering as congressional maps? And there were pros and cons. You know, you 
as you go go back and forth between the three, their pros and cons for each of them. And I 
don't know about you, but I got super tired of waiting and I realize you're part of the 
redistricting commission. But for the congressional map, when there was this redraw, I 
thought, OK, this is an opportunity. This is this wonderful opportunity, and it just never 
happened in the state legislature. And once they had made this announcement, you know 
that there was a bill that was just an intention to create a congressional map. I said, OK, 
well, I've gotten tired of waiting. And I brought together a bunch of Fair Districts folks who 
had done maps to take the three congressional maps that were winners in our map 
making competition and to merge them into one. The whole notion of Hey, let's give you an 
opportunity to look at what we consider to be the best model map. Now the folks you 
know, folks from all over Fair D istricts actually had conversations about these maps. But 
the key mapmaker is a guy named Paul Nieves. Now Paul is from Yonkers, New York. 
He's part of the Princeton Gerrymandering Project. It's, you know, there's a mapping core. 
So he won second place for both the state legislative map making competition and the 
congressional. And then we have folks like Mike A'Hearn, who you often will see here, 
who's from Blacklick. He works in zoning. And he was very interested in like, Well, how do 
we take these maps and think about them as the way you would think about regional 
planning? So let's think about rural planning organizations. Let's think about metropolitan 
planning organizations. Let's see how this all map matches up. Trevor focuses on 
community map making. So in other words, all through 2021, he went through this process 
where he heard from different folks about like, Well, what makes you know what makes for 
a good map? You know, yes, you're going to have district lines. Sometimes you're not 
going to like those district lines, but you have to focus on population. So let's have a 
conversation if you're going to divide a county. Let's talk about how you want to keep your 
community together. And so as we look at this map. So you should both have a bigger 
map, which I think is useful if you're somebody like me that wants to take a deeper dive, 
the Bitlee, the Bitlee/Model map, you can actually go in and you can get down on Dave's 
Redistricting app. Now, you know, Dave has been very helpful to all of us citizen map 
makers. And so, you know, as we went into this, we were really focused on, you know, 
keeping those counties whole as building blocks. Now we know that in this in these 
districts, as you look at this, there are 14 counties that are split. We focused on creating, 
how can we think, coherent representation. So the goal here was as much as possible to 
keep communities together. And clearly population is going to divide some things. But we 
were really focused on making sure that communities as much as possible were kept 
together and regions were kept together. So you'll see that the greater Toledo area, 
including Wood County and the western Erie shoreline, is is a district. You'll notice the 
north central Ohio region, including the cities of Tiffin, Mansfield and Marion. They're all in 
the same congressional district. And then we focus on keeping the Appalachian area as 
well together. So you're talking about that southeastern portion right along the Ohio River 
Valley. Now, as we all know, I think the last time I saw Speaker Cupp was talking about 
how it's hard to make these maps. I think that's true. But we fortunately, we're not talking 
about 99 better than thirty three, and this is going to be much simpler. So, you know, as 
we look at this, we focused on keeping the population basically as close to the same as 
possible, so we have the difference of one person. So some of them are seven hundred 
and eighty six thousand six hundred twenty nine, some seven hundred eighty six thousand 
six hundred thirty. But they're as much as possible equal population. Now, in order to avoid 
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favoring and dis-favoring incumbents. This map was drawn blind, meaning we didn't 
include the knowledge or consideration of incumbents or challengers addresses. We said, 
Well, this way the chips fall where they're going to. We know that you can't favor disfavor 
candidates. Let's just do that blind. I wanted to highlight that the Fair Districts model map is 
compact. It was rated good by our friend Dave, and I included the scores on REAC and 
the pompously paper as well in your written material. We focused, of course, on thinking 
about representational fairness for many of us. We know this is not part of what's a 
requirement for the congressional maps or what is an aspirational, you know, an 
aspirational criterion for making these congressional maps. But it is a good criteria for 
identifying gerrymandering. And so as we looked at this, you will see that the district lines 
are, I'm going to pull this up. You'll look at this chart. You can actually see that there's 
good proportionality, meaning representational fairness. So the districts are about, you 
know, eight Republicans to some of the Democrats, maybe nine Republicans to six 
Democrats. There are six districts that are around three points. I think we can have some 
debates about what exactly is competitive. I think Dave gives a broader sense of what's 
competitive, but there are three that are within three points. And now on to the sections. 
I'm going to start with Franklin County. So what we did with Franklin County is it's divided 
into two districts. You know, this is going to happen. Every single one of the maps Just 
because of population, we focused on keeping a minority communities of western and 
southern sections of Franklin County together to create an opportunity district. With 
Congressional District 12, we adjoined to the neighboring counties of Union and Delaware. 
This division keeps the northern suburb of of Dublin, which is where I'm from, all in the 
same congressional district and keeps the school district intact. It also keeps nearby 
Hilliard, Worthington and Powell in the same congressional districts. Now, one of the 
things that I think is important to us, you're looking at this is to also think about the other 
side. So you've got the northwestern section in the north eastern section where Westerville 
is, it keeps Westerville whole at the center, includes all of Westerville city schools, 
straddles Franklin and Delaware counties and includes adjacent Genoa and Blendon 
townships, Minerva Park and parts of Northeast Columbus. On to Hamilton County. So in 
Hamilton County, this has just districts that is wholly and Franklin, I'm sorry, wholly in 
Hamilton County and keeps the city of Cincinnati whole. And it's something that advocates 
really passionately called for minority communities in the northern part of the county, 
including North College Hill, Forest Park, Springdale, Woodlawn and Lincoln Heights are 
kept together, ensuring a strong opportunity district. And then let's move on over to 
Cuyahoga County now. You know, we've often heard when you see you can look at 
gerrymandering, you're going to know it just by looking at it because it's kind of  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:00:38] You've got approximately a minute left. 
 
Catherine Turcer [01:00:40] Ok, Oops. So to wrap this up, I would encourage you to go 
through the different areas here and to take a look and see the different ways that we 
created this so that we were reflecting what it was that different folks around Ohio said that 
they wanted. We looked at these community maps. I included links. And when you get to 
the, you know, the documents on electronic rather than written so you can actually look at 
the district maps as well. And so I am hopeful that you will consider this map and thank 
you.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:01:19] Yes, Mr. Chairman, if I might, I want to ask the 
technical questions here, you touched on some of them, but maybe you can repeat them if 
necessary. The first the congressional ratio of representation, as you know, Article 19, 
Section 2A-2 the congressional ratio of representation is seven hundred eighty six 
thousand six hundred and thirty. And I think you touched on this. But if you would maybe 
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repeat it, did you apply a standard of strict mathematical equality for the population of each 
district? Or did you deviate from the ratio of representation for any district?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:01:57] So we did our absolute best to be absolutely even. Now, of 
course, that's nearly impossible. So some will have one extra person or one less person.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:02:08] So plus or minus one person? 
 
Catherine Turcer [01:02:10] Plus or minus one person. 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:02:11] All right. And what objective were you trying to 
reach by deviating? 
 
Catherine Turcer [01:02:20] By one person?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:02:21] Yeah.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:02:23] Um, so -.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:02:24] Just referring to the Supreme Court case?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:02:27] Oh I'm sorry. So, so I looked at so. So one of the things that 
we know is that as much as possible, you want to have equal population one person, one 
vote. Now, sometimes there are circumstances where there might not be exactly equal 
because there might be a real benefit to a community or to a district. And let's say you 
hear testimony you it doesn't, you know, you don't have to be absolutely perfectly even. 
But it seemed to us that if we presented a map to you where the population was as close 
to equal, it would give you a good place to start.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:03:06] What a legitimate state objective. Were you attempting to 
achieve by population deviation? I mean, if you give example, you said you had some 
words.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:03:18] Of one person, OK, we seriously we tried to be. We tried. I'm 
sorry. Sorry. co-chair, I we tried to be as much as possible as close to one person, one 
vote if there was a difference of one person in the district. It's because we couldn't achieve 
it. For example, let's take let's take Senator Sykes. He lives in a house with his wife. She 
might be that additional person. So that's our objective was to be as equal as possible. But 
sometimes you couldn't do it.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:03:50] All right. That's fine And district requirements and splits of 
political subdivisions under Article 19, Section 2B-4 prior to drawing districts did you 
determine which counties had populations that exceeded the ratio of representation 
pursuant to that article.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:04:05] So, so yes, thank you, co-chair. One of the things that the 
mappers spent a lot of time doing is making sure that this as much as possible was 
matching the ratio of representation that the splits were appropriate. Now I think as your go 
ahead thinking about your congressional map, I think the I think that as you look at our 
map, it may be helpful as you think about how to do splits.  
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Catherine Turcer [01:04:33] Do you know which counties exceeded the ratio of 
representation that you had to focus?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:04:37] OK, so OK? He says the three C's I was like, All right, 
Franklin County, Hamilton County and Cuyahoga.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:04:48] In any of those counties, were there any cities or 
townships where whose population exceeded the congressional ratio of representation?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:04:55] Oh, Columbus.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:04:58] And did you follow the rules to include a 
significant portion of that political subdivision in one district?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:05:04] Yes, as much as possible.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:05:06] And returning to the counties whose populations 
exceeded the ratio of representation? Were there any cities or townships? There were 
larger than 100000 persons, but less than the congressional ratio of representation.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:05:22] Here I'm going to have Trevor.  
 
Trevor Martin [01:05:26] No, co-chair 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:05:31] And district requirements and counties splits how 
many counties in your plan are whole and in one congressional district.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:05:38] It's funny. I have the I have the 14 memorized, so I guess we 
just have to do the math.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:05:45] How many counties in your plan are split once?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:05:48] 14.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:05:49] How many counties in your plan are split split 
twice?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:05:52] Oh, 13 and one. I'm sorry. My apologies.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:05:56] So split once it's 13. OK and twice as one, 
correct? Do you believe that these numbers comply with Article 19 section 2B-5 regarding 
county splits?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:06:07] I do believe that this map does meet those requirements  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:06:12] and contiguity of split counties. Does your plan 
comply with Article 19 section 2B-6 in that if a district contains only part of a county, the 
part of the district that lies in that district is contiguous with the boundaries of that county?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:06:27] Yes. One of the things that we did with this is, you know, I 
was praising Dave's redistricting app, but one of the things that we did is we worked with 
Common Cause National that has access to Maptitude for Ohio. And so, you know, one of 
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the things we know is they don't always exactly align. And so we did use Maptitude to 
ensure that we were not somehow missing something.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:06:51] We've discovered that Maptitude and Dave's 
Redistrict don't always align. And that's correct. That's our experience as well. Portions of 
the territory of more than one county prior to drawing the districts did you determine which 
counties had population that exceeded 400000 in population.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:07:08] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:07:09] And can you tell us which ones you've 
discovered determined?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:07:14] I'm sorry. I'm sorry. I did not come with the list of the 
counties, and that is my apology.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:07:20] That's all right. We're just trying to get the 
technical requirements on the record here, so.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:07:24] And one of the things that I can do is I can follow up in writing 
with any anything that you feel like. We didn't sufficiently answer and my apologies  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:07:31] That would be fine. Does your plan comply with 
Article 19 section 2B-7 in that no two Congressional District shall share portions of the 
territory of more than one county, except for those counties whose population exceeds 
400,000.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:07:46] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:07:49] Portions of the territory of more than one county 
did you attempt to include at least one whole county in each congressional district in 
compliance with Article 19, Section 2B-8?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:08:00] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:08:00] Were you successful?  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:08:02] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:08:04] All right. And that is all the questions I have for 
you at the moment.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:08:08] Thank you so much for your patience.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:08:12] Thank you for your answers. Are there any 
additional questions? If not any additional information you'd like to share with us, please 
send it to the co-chairs and the website. We thank you so much.  
 
Catherine Turcer [01:08:29] Thank you so much, I appreciate it 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:08:35] Well, that concludes all of the witnesses and 
testimony we have today, are there any other witnesses present that would like persons 
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present that would like to testify? On a complete state map, yes. If none, as noted, we 
have four witnesses that submitted a written testimony that will be published on the 
website. One question that I have as we go into any other business to be brought before 
the committee, um this meeting was scheduled, initially two meetings for today and 
tomorrow for the purpose, we thought, of presenting a map for the state district. And so 
just wondering if the progress is being made on that or if the map is going to be introduced 
tomorrow.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:09:46] Mr. Co-Chair, work is continuing on that. I 
believe progress is being made and the map will be made available as soon as possible 
and we are trying to do that soon.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:10:04] Is soon tomorrow?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:10:06] I don't know. I do not know.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:10:11] OK.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:10:11] Maybe somebody else has an idea.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:10:12] Leader Russo.  
 
Minority Leader Rep. Allison Russo [01:10:17] Thank you, Mr. Chair. I would also note 
that in the briefs that were filed today by the Speaker and the President of the Senate, that 
it was noted that we would, as a commission, be in a position to vote on a new plan for the 
state legislative districts this week. And so if there is work being done on a map, I would 
ask that the majority caucuses please make their staff available to us and for our staff to 
be able to meet to discuss what these maps may look like. And I would also ask if it's 
anticipated if we will be meeting Friday, Saturday, Sunday to meet what was stated in the 
brief that was filed today with the court.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:11:12] Any clarifications? 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:11:13] To be, to be determined, Mr. Chair, if I might ask 
a question - is are you aware of any map that may be in in process or in anticipation of 
being presented to the commission? 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:11:35] No. Is there any other business at this time? 
Seeing no further business, what we're going to do is recess until tomorrow at 11:30, so 
we stand at recess until 11:30 a.m. tomorrow.  
 

GOV_0084
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www.redistricting.ohio.gov 

 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF COMMISSION MEETING 

 
TO: Members of the Ohio Redistricting Commission 

 
FROM: Speaker Robert Cupp, Co-Chair 

Senator Vernon Sykes, Co-Chair 
 

DATE: Wednesday, February 23, 2022 
 

TIME: 4:00 P.M. – 6:00 P.M. 
 

LOCATION: Ohio House Finance Hearing Room (Room 313) 
Ohio Statehouse 
1 Capitol Square 
Columbus, Ohio 43215-4275 
 

 
AGENDA 

 
The Ohio Redistricting Commission will convene for the purposes of hearing testimony from 
sponsors of complete, statewide Congressional plans, subject to time limitations as set by the Co-
Chairs within the allotted two hours.   
 
Witnesses should complete the attached witness form and either: 
 

(1) Submit it electronically with a copy of their testimony to info@redistricting.ohio.gov up 
to one hour before the commission meeting begins, or; 

(2) Bring the completed witness form and a copy of their testimony to the commission 
meeting.  

 
Note: Witnesses are strongly encouraged, but not required to submit written testimony. 
Witnesses may bring 10 copies of their testimony to give to staff at the beginning of the meeting 
if they wish commissioners to have a copy of their testimony.  
 
Witnesses should also indicate:  
 

(1) Which plan they sponsored and submitted; 
(2) That their plan is a complete, statewide Congressional plan. 

 
Senate Contact: Mallory Golski, (614) 466-5899 
House Contact: Aaron Mulvey, (614) 466-8759 
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OHIO REDISTRICTING COMMISSION  

MINUTES – WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 23 @ 4 PM 

OHIO STATEHOUSE, ROOM 313 

ONE CAPITOL SQUARE, COLUMBUS, OHIO 

 

 
Members Present: 

 

 Governor Mike DeWine, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to Article XI, 

Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Auditor of State Keith Faber, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to Article 

XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Secretary of State Frank LaRose, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to 

Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Speaker of the House of Representatives Robert R. Cupp, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting 

Commission by the Speaker of the House of Representatives pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of 

the Ohio Constitution 

 Minority Leader Allison Russo, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the Acting 

Minority Leader of the House of Representatives pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio 

Constitution 

 Senate President Matt Huffman, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the President 

of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Senator Vernon Sykes, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the Minority Leader 

of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 

Members Absent:  

 

 None 

 

A. Call to Order 
 

Co-Chair Sykes called the meeting to order. 

 

B. Roll Call 

 

With seven members in attendance, Co-Chair Sykes declared a quorum present. 

 

C. Minutes 

 

Co-Chair Cupp moved to accept the minutes of February 22, 2022.  President Huffman seconded the 

motion.  Without objection, the minutes were approved.   

 

D. Motion to Approve Expenses 

 

Co-Chair Cupp moved to approve payment in the amount of $11,125.79 to the Dispatch Media 

Group, and $5,087.55 to Enquirer Media for the November 7, 2021 public notice of the adopted 
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General Assembly plan, to be paid out of the Commission line item pursuant to Rule 11.  Leader 

Russo seconded the motion.  Without objection, the motion was approved.   

 

E. Public Testimony 

 

The Commission received testimony from the following sponsors of submitted, statewide 

Congressional district plans: 

 

 Paul Miller 

 Gary Gale (Stark County Democratic Party) 

 Catherine Turcer & Trevor Martin (Fair Districts Ohio) 

 Andrew Green (written testimony only) 

 Benjamin Green (written testimony only) 

 Stephen Kellat (written testimony only) 

 Anthony Matejcic (written testimony only) 

 

F. Member Discussion 

 

Commission member discussed the status of pending General Assembly district plans.    

 

G. Recess 

 

Co-Chair Sykes stated that the Commission would stand in recess until 11:30 A.M. on Thursday, 

February 24, 2022.   

 

H. Call to Order (January 24, 2022) 

 

Co-Chair Cupp called the Commission to order at 2:30 P.M. on Thursday, February 24, 2022.   

 

I. Roll Call 

 

With seven members in attendance, a quorum was declared.  

 

J. Public Testimony 

 

The Commission received testimony from the following sponsors of submitted, statewide 

Congressional district plans: 

 

 Linus Beatty 

 Trevor Martin (Fair Districts Ohio) 

 Freda Levenson (League of Women Voters of Ohio) (written only) 

 

K. Discussion on General Assembly District Plan 

 

Co-Chair Cupp recognized President Huffman to give an overview of a new General Assembly 

district plan.  Members discussed the presentation.   

 

L. Recess 

 

Co-Chair Cupp recessed the meeting until 6:00 P.M. so that the proposed plan could be uploaded to 

the  Redistricting Commission website.    
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M. Reconvene / Roll Call 

 

Co-Chair Cupp called the meeting back into order at 6:00 P.M. and noted that all members of the 

Commission were present.   

 

N. Commission Vote on General Assembly District Plan 

 

Co-Chair Cupp recognized President Huffman for a motion.  President Huffman moved that the 

Commission adopt the plan submitted on the Commission’s website under the name Paul DiSantis 

(February 24 2022 HDs & SDs).  Co-Chair Cupp seconded the motion.  Discussion followed in 

response to questions from Commission members.  By a vote of 4-3 (Faber, Russo, Sykes), the 

motion passed and the plan was adopted.   

 

O. Vote on Adoption of Statement 

 

Co-Chair Cupp recognized Secretary LaRose for a motion.  Secretary LaRose moved that the 

Commission adopt the following statement: "The General Assembly district plan that this commission 

just adopted would authorize me as Secretary of State to issue to the boards of elections directives by 

which House and Senate candidates who have filed to run shall comply with Article 11, Section 9C, if 

any candidates wish to do so."  Auditor Faber seconded the motion.   Discussion followed in response 

to questions from Commission members.  By a vote of 5-2 (Russo, Sykes), the motion passed. 

 

P. Motion to accept written testimony 

 

Co-Chair Sykes moved to accept the written testimony of Kathleen Clyde.  Co-Chair Cupp seconded 

the motion.  Without objection, the motion passed. 

 

Q. Recess 

 

Co-Chair Cupp announced that the Commission would stand in recess for one hour for preparation of 

the XI.08(C)(2) statement.  The Commission reconvened at 7:50 P.M.  

 

R. Reconvene 

 

Co-Chair Cupp reconvened the meeting at 7:50 P.M. and noted that all Commission members were 

present.   

 

S. Adoption of XI.08(C)(2) statement and minority statement  

 

Leader Russo offered the XI.08(C)(2) minority statement submitted by Co-Chair Sykes and Leader 

Russo.  Without objection, the statement was accepted.   

 

President Huffman moved to adopt the XI.08(C)(2) statement. Co-Chair Cupp seconded the motion. 

By a vote of 5-2 (Russo, Sykes) the motion carried and the statement was adopted.  

 

Auditor Faber stated for the record that he did not concur with the Minority Report submitted by 

Senator Sykes and Leader Russo.   

 

T. Commission Adjourns 

 

With no further business to come before the Commission, Co-Chair Cupp adjourned the meeting. 
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Minority Report 

Senator Vernon Sykes, Co-Chair 

House Minority Leader C. Allison Russo, Commissioner 

The maps approved by the Majority Commissioners yet again fail to meet the Ohio 

Constitution and fail to meet the directive of the Ohio Supreme Court. 

We have had several opportunities to work together as a Commission to draw maps and 

each time, the Majority Commissioners have squandered the chance to do so. We would ask the 

Commission, have we learned nothing after two Court orders? We have been directed to work 

together and put aside partisan interests in order to draw maps that meet the Constitution of the 

State of Ohio – something we are duty and oath bound to uphold. Instead of working together, 

this map was drawn entirely by Republican legislators on the Commission without our 

involvement and without allowing feedback or changes.  The court has told us that this is 

problematic and a sign of partisan intent. “We observed that “[w]hen a single party exclusively 

controls the redistricting process, ‘it should not be difficult to prove that the likely political 

consequences of the reapportionment were intended.’” League of Women Voters of Ohio v. Ohio 

Redistricting Comm., Slip Opinion No. 2022-Ohio-342, P 31 (2022). We should not repeat the 

same mistake again. 

While the majority Commissioners may claim that these maps meet the requirements of 

Article XI, Section 6, in reality they fall short of that metric. Unequivocally, the Ohio Supreme 

Court has directed us to draw maps that closely match statewide voter preferences.  As the Court 
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stated, "about 54 percent of Ohio voters preferred Republican candidates and about 46 percent of 

Ohio voters preferred Democratic candidates. Accordingly, under Section 6(B), the Commission 

is required to attempt to draw a plan in which the statewide proportion of Republican-leaning 

districts to Democratic-leaning districts closely corresponds to those percentages.” (emphasis 

added). League of Women Voters of Ohio v. Ohio Redistricting Comm., Slip Opinion No. 2022-

Ohio-65, P 108 (2022). The Court instructed us clearly on partisan asymmetry, it is not a new 

issue: “To be clear, we do not read Article XI, Section 6(B) as prohibiting the creation of 

competitive districts. But competitive districts…must either be excluded from the proportionality 

assessment or be allocated to each party in close proportion to its statewide vote share.” Id. at P 

62. Instead, the majority Commissioners have crafted a plan that does not meet Section 6 

requirements and strays even further from partisan symmetry than the most recently invalidated 

plan. The Court has ruled:  

“While the Constitution does not require exact parity in terms of the vote 

share of each district, the commission’s adoption of a plan in which the quality of 

partisan favoritism is monolithically disparate is further evidence of a Section 

6(A) violation. In other words, in a plan in which every toss-up district is a 

“Democratic district,” the commission has not applied the term “favor” as used in 

Section 6(B) equally to the two parties. The commission’s adoption of a plan that 

absurdly labels what are by any definition “competitive” or “toss-up” districts as 

“Democratic-leaning”—at least when the plan contains no proportional share of 

similar “Republican-leaning” districts—is demonstrative of an intent to favor the 

Republican Party.”  
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League of Women Voters of Ohio v. Ohio Redistricting Comm., Slip Opinon No. 2022-

Ohio-342, P 40 (2022). 

In fact, the most recent invalidated, unconstitutional map had 14 Democratic-leaning 

House seats in the 50-52% Democratic index range; today’s plan has 19, increasing the 

asymmetry by 5 districts. There are zero Republican-leaning House seats that are in the 50-52% 

range. The most recent invalidated, unconstitutional map had 5 Democratic-leaning Senate seats 

in that range, and today’s plan increases that asymmetry with 7 districts in that range. There are 

zero Republican-leaning Senate seats that are in the 50-52% range. It is not hard to see that these 

maps do not meet the Court’s direction on partisan symmetry and are yet again in violation of 

Article XI, Section 6. Even with a contempt hearing on the horizon, the majority Commissioners 

continue to show their contempt for the Court, the Constitution, and the rule of law. 

With time and collaboration, we could amend these maps to make them compliant with 

the law and the Court’s orders. We know it’s possible because we put forward constitutional 

maps for this body to consider. We developed these maps in a process where we continually 

invited feedback from other members of the Commission. Unfortunately, the majority members 

of the Commission voted them down and would not work with us.  

The public has been completely shut out of any meaningful opportunity to analyze these 

maps, let alone provide testimony. This was not the process contemplated by Ohio voters in 

passing this constitutional reform. Instead of proportional and fair districts, Ohioans are once 

again left with maps that fail to meet the Constitution. It is disappointing that instead of simply 

working together, the majority Commissioners are flagrantly ignoring Ohio voters and the 

Supreme Court of Ohio in an attempt to tighten their unyielding grasp on their supermajority-

fueled power.  
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Redistricting 2.24.2022 COMPLETE MASTER-All-20220225-110837.mp3 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:00] The Ohio Redistricting Commission will 
reconvene pursuant to the recess. I will ask first that the staff please call the roll.  
 
Staff [00:00:13] Co-chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:15] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:16] Co-chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:17] Present.  
 
Staff [00:00:18] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:00:18] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:19] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:00:20] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:20] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:21] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:22] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:00:23] Here.  
 
Staff [00:00:24] Leader Russo. Mr. Co-Chair, you, are a quorum is present.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:29] With a quorum present, we'll resume our 
meeting as a full commission. At this time, the commission will hear public testimony from 
sponsors of complete statewide congressional plans. These proceedings will be recorded 
and broadcast by the Ohio Channel, so the board, in its deliberations, may consider things 
that are said here today. We ask our audience to refrain from clapping or other loud noise 
out of respect for the witnesses and persons that may be watching the proceedings 
remotely, because that sort of noise does interfere with the the sound for those who are 
listening remotely. If you are here to testify and have not done so already, please complete 
our witness slip and give it to one of our staff. If you have written testimony, please submit 
a copy to our staff so it can be included in the official record of proceedings. As previously 
agreed with the Co-Chair, a witness may testify before the commission for up to 10 
minutes on the plan they are testifying about, subject to any further limitation by the Co-
Chairs. Witnesses should limit their testimony to the complete statewide congressional 
plan that they submitted. We will now begin with our first witness here today whose name 
is Trevor Martin. So please come forward. Is Trevor Martin here? Not here yet. OK, well, 
we'll skip over him and come back later. So our first witness will be Linus Beatty. Mr. 
Beatty, come forward and please state and spell your name for the record. Speak clearly, 
loudly enough for this panel to hear and for the audience as well. Welcome.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:02:21] Thank you so much. My name is Linus Beatty, L-I-N-U-S B-E-A-
T-T-Y. First, I'd like to thank all of the commissioners, the media that's present and all the 
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public for giving us your time today to hear my plan. Like many in our state, I have been 
deeply disappointed in how the process has worked so far for redistricting. However, I'm 
not here today to talk about the process so far. Instead, I'd like to talk about a plan that I 
have that can help move the state forward that I believe is fair and compliant with the 
Constitution. This map, which I've submitted. It has a nine six breakdown, which I believe 
is in line with what the Supreme Court has asked this commission to do. Furthermore, it 
avoids double bunking any incumbents who have who have signaled that they are seeking 
reelection. I believe that my map does an excellent job of maintaining communities of 
interest, particularly when compared to the map from last decade. The example that I 
would give is examining last decade's 12th and 15th districts, both of which went into 
Franklin County before going eastward into Appalachia. I don't need to tell you guys that 
these communities aren't that similar in their culture and the economic realities that they 
face. And as a result of that, not being what it is, several parts of Appalachia were 
represented by two members from Franklin County for a decent chunk of the decade. My 
map, however, splits Franklin County only twice, the minimum number needed to comply 
with the Constitution. It keeps the 15th district, which is currently occupied by Joyce 
Beatty, entirely within Franklin County and the 12th District, which goes up into Delaware 
County and slightly over into Licking, stays entirely within the Columbus metropolitan area. 
Furthermore, the 10th district, which would be occupied by Troy Balderson right now, is 
about half contained within Appalachia, and the other half is in rural and ex-urban 
communities near Columbus. This, in addition to keeping the 6th district entirely within 
Appalachia, and the 2nd district mostly within Appalachia, will help ensure that this region 
is accurately represented in Washington. I don't know if you guys have the district 
statistics, I submitted them, but - 
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:04:48] I believe they have been distributed to members 
folders. Yes, I have them.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:04:52] So as you can see, it will most likely function as a nine six, nine 
Republicans, six Democrats. The statistics there are from 2016 to 2020 composite, and I 
believe that this map. Avoid splitting counties whenever possible, there are only 14 
counties splits the minimum needed, and there are only 13 counties that are split, with 
Cuyahoga being split twice. As I wrap up my opening statement, I would like to leave this 
commission with one thought that I feel justified is where we're at right now. I ask each and 
every one of you, do you weigh your own political future and your own political fortune over 
the values of our republic and the strength of our democracy? I think that is a question that 
every single public servant should ask themselves before any action. And I ask that before 
every single vote, whether it's for my map or another map, you will do the same. Thank 
you very much and I yield for any questions related to my map.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:00] Thank you very much for taking the initiative to 
to draw a map and come here in and submit it and to testify. I don't know if you watched 
the hearings yesterday, but we do have some basic questions that they're constitutional 
requirements to go through to see whether, if your map, to ask you whether your map 
complies with those. The first is the congressional ratio of representation and that is in 
Article 19, section 2A-2. The ratio of representation is 786,630.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:06:37] Yeah.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:38] Did you apply a standard of strict mathematical 
equality for the population of each district, or did you deviate from the ratio of 
representation?  
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Linus Beatty [00:06:48] No district deviates more than two people from that, and if I had 
better software, I could probably make less. I did it on Dave's.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:06:56] Two is pretty good. And one yesterday was 
pretty good, too. Do you believe your district populations meet the constitutional standards 
set out in the federal case law for one person, one vote?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:07:07] I believe so.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:09] Right? Next is regarding the split of political 
subdivisions. Prior to drawing districts, did you determine which counties had populations 
that exceeded the ratio of representation pursuant to Article 19, Section 2B-4?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:07:25] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:26] And can you tell us what those are?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:07:29] They are Franklin County, Cuyahoga County and Hamilton 
County.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:33] In any of those counties, were there any cities or 
townships whose population exceeded the congressional ratio of representation?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:07:40] Columbus does.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:42] And therefore, did you follow the rules in section 
2B-4A to include a significant portion of that political subdivision in one district?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:07:50] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:50]  I think you testified to that. Returning to those 
counties whose population exceeded the ratio of representation, were there any cities or 
townships that were larger than 100,000 persons, but less than the congressional ratio of 
representation  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:06] Parma would be, I believe, above that, in Cuyahoga County, I did 
not split that. And then, oh wait, over a hundred thousand?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:17] Yes.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:18] Then I guess it just would be Cincinnati and then Cleveland, 
which are all controlled. Sorry. That's my bad.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:22] But then did you follow the rule about not 
splitting?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:26] Not splitting, no those cities are not split.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:28] All right. Thank you. How many counties in your 
plan are whole in one congressional district?  
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Linus Beatty [00:08:37] It would be seventy five.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:39] And how many counties in your plan are split 
once?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:42] It would be twelve.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:44] And how many counties in your plan are split 
twice?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:48] One.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:50] That would be Cuyahoga County. Right? How 
many counties in your plan are split more than twice?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:08:56] None.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:08:58] And so, do you believe these numbers comply 
with Article 19 section 2B-5 regarding county splits?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:09:05] I do.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:06] In regard to the contiguity of, contiguity? Yeah. 
Keeping them together. Does your plan comply with Article 19 section 2B in that if a district 
contains only part of a county, the part of the district that lies in that district is continuous 
within the boundaries of that county.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:09:27] It does.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:28] All right. And then portions relating to, question 
relating to portions of the territory more than one county. Prior to drawing the districts that 
determine which counties had population that exceeded 400,000 in population.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:09:41] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:43] And those would be?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:09:44] They would be, let's see if I can remember all of them. They 
would be Lucas, Montgomery, Hamilton, Cuyahoga, Franklin and then Summit. I believe I 
got all of them.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:56]  And does your plan comply with Article 19, 
Section 2B-7, inthat no two congressional districts shall share portions of the territory of 
more than one county, except for those counties whose population exceeds 400000 
persons?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:10:13] Yep.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:10:13] And did you attempt to include at least one 
whole county in each congressional district in compliance with Article 19, Section 2B-8?  
 
Linus Beatty [00:10:21] Yes, I did.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:10:22] All right. That's all the questions I have. Are 
there any members of the commission who have further questions? Hearing none, thank 
you very much for your testimony. Oh, I'm sorry. Auditor Faber. 
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:10:36] I just had one and I appreciate your work in putting this 
together because I know this took you a lot of time, especially with the detail you paid to try 
and keep communities of interest, and it looks like incumbents and minimize the splits. But 
as I look at District 9, it looks a lot like the famed snake on the lake that we've heard a lot 
about. Can you explain that distinction and why we have so much concern about that? But 
yet this isn't it.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:11:03] So one thing that I would note is that the snake on the lake does, 
it splits Ottawa and Erie to go basically very narrowly along the lake and does the same in 
Lorain before growing out and taking western Cleveland, which is very strongly Democrat, 
to make it into a vote sink. When I designed my map, I tried to avoid splits and 
furthermore, I looked at previous maps, including ones before this last congressional map 
to see what counties were often kept together. For example, I put Sandusky County with 
the 5th because that had been with the 5th going back to the 70s prior to this 
configuration. Does that answer your question, or would you like more clarity?  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:11:51] I guess it's as good as any. I can't tell the details, but it 
looks like you chose to slice Lorain County in half and made some other adjustments. But 
again, I just I'm just curious.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:12:02] I would note that this is pretty much the 9th District that existed 
prior to this decade. It's the same one that was in the 2000s. Lorain's not split the exact 
same way, but that is where that comes from.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:12:18] Is there any further questions? There being no 
further questions, we thank you for coming in and making your presentation.  
 
Linus Beatty [00:12:25] Thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:12:28] So we also have Trevor Martin checked in, is 
Trevor Martin here today? Trevor.  
 
Trevor Martin [00:12:45] Good afternoon, thank you, Co-Chairs, members of this 
commission, for giving me this opportunity to speak. My name is Trevor Martin. I'm a 
community organizer, a member of the Fair Districts Ohio Coalition. I have trained over 80 
individual community members to use mapping software, specifically Dave's Redistricting 
Tool and Redistricter, to participate in the '22 Ohio redistricting process by creating 
informative, descriptive and meaningful community maps that Ohio citizens can share and 
thereby advocate for fair and representative districts. In addition, I have either facilitated or 
sat in on dozens of community mapping sessions organized and hosted by community 
members throughout Ohio. In doing so, I've heard from hundreds of community members 
from all over the state, and I've seen hundreds of community maps made by Ohio citizens 
that reflect a vision of their community, how they define their community and how they 
would like to see these communities represented. I was hoping to address some of the 
critiques made yesterday, February 23rd, 2022, in front of this party regarding the Fair 
Districts Ohio model map. First and foremost, the assertion that the Fair Districts model 
map is least fair of all proposals submitted to this commission. The fact is that the Fair 
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Districts Model Map scores the highest of all submitted proposals on Dave's Redistricting 
cumulatively, cumulatively and in nearly every metric of fairness that we can observe, 
scoring very high in proportionality, splitting and minority representation. It is the most 
compact and the most competitive of any plan that has been presented to this body during 
public testimony. I would like to point out that the Fair Districts Ohio Model Map is the only 
truly nonpartisan map that had been presented to this commission yesterday, February 
23rd, 2022. Unlike other proposals that had been presented on behalf of particular party, 
the Fair Districts Model Map is a product of many people from across many walks of life. It 
is a matter of fact that voting members of the Republican Party in Ohio had participated in 
our community mapping and in our district drawing competitions. I myself sat in on a 
mapping session in Wyoming, Ohio, down by Cincinnati, that had several Republicans in 
attendance, including the chair of the Wyoming, Ohio Republican Club. I was also present 
at a heated discussion in Portage County that was attended by both liberal and 
conservative Ohio voters. The Fair Districts Model Map is a collaboration of multiple 
community maps created by self-proclaimed Democrats, Republicans and unaffiliated 
Ohio citizens. To say that it unduly favors any party is preposterous. More specifically, the 
district variance calculations presented by witness Paul Miller at the February 23rd, '22 
meeting of the Ohio District Commission should not be used to determine the 
constitutionality of any district plan being considered by this commission. In short, 
statistical variance measures the proximity of each data point, in this case a congressional 
district, in relation to an identified target outcome. In the case of Mr. Miller's analysis, his 
target outcome is a 50-50 Republican to Democrat vote total per district and what he 
categorizes as a fair district. This is how Mr. Miller concluded that the GOP congressional 
plans were the fairest because those maps gerrymandered certain communities to 
produce a map with a higher number of districts with a relatively low partisan index. But 
this argument was rightly struck down by the Supreme Court as a map that unduly favored 
the GOP because it was specifically democratic counties that were split in such a way to 
create an artificially competitive environment. This is a highly flawed metric for identifying 
gerrymandering for several reasons. First, Ohio's political geography is not conducive to a 
15 district, 50-50 split map. This is obvious to anyone who has spent even a marginal 
amount of time looking at the state. In fact, producing a map with little variance between 
districts requires gerrymandering. Think about it How do you produce a 50-50 district in 
Cuyahoga County or along Ohio's western border? You can't unless you specifically crack 
and pack together distant communities to construct a single district. We know some 
districts in Ohio are going to be solid Republican and others will be solid Democrat. That's 
just reality. A higher level of variance between districts is a sign that communities of 
interest are being respected. The Fair Districts model map inherently scores lower using 
Mr. Miller's approach precisely because it does represent communities of interest, keeping 
them together and within a given district. To be sure, the fair districts model map just does 
address competitiveness, but it does so within the areas of the state with a natural 
distribution of population and partisan spread of voters is competitive rather than the 
artificial application of competitiveness across all districts. Second, statistical variance 
analysis was never put forth as evidence during any of the court proceedings challenging 
the constitutionality of either the General Assembly maps or congressional maps. This is 
striking considering Mr. Miller's analysis concluded the GOP maps were the fairest. If the 
methodology of statistical variance had even a fraction of legitimacy of other measures for 
identifying gerrymandering, for example, the efficiency gap, the vote ratio or mean median 
analysis, then I'm sure lawyers representing the defendants in these cases would have 
made this analysis a central component to their legal arguments. Instead, they did not 
even mention this form of analysis in their court filings. I would also like to confront the 
accusation made yesterday that the Fair Districts model map is racist. I and my fellow 
colleagues and citizen map makers who put much work into this map found it to be utterly 
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disrespectful, offensive and patently false. The Fair Districts Model Map is a product of 
dozens, if not hundreds, of diverse individuals and organizations throughout the state, 
including members of black fraternities and sororities, including Alpha Kappa Alpha, in the 
Cleveland area. The model map scores a 50 for minority representation in Dave's 
Redistricting Tool, to which is equal to or higher than any other map that has been 
presented to this commission that I am aware of. The Fair Districts model map preserves 
the majority minority district in CD 11 and creates a second opportunity district and CD1 
and Hamilton County, in addition to the already present opportunity district and Franklin 
County, Congressional District 3. In comparison, other proposals submitted to this body 
yesterday dilute CD 11 so that it is downgraded from a majority minority district to an 
opportunity district, which could run afoul of the Federal Voting Rights Act. They also 
provided fewer or weaker opportunity districts than the Fair Districts Model Map does. 
Therefore, to say that the Fair District Model map is racist, though very offensive, that 
declaration, the declaration is laughable and demonstrably false. Furthermore, the claim 
that the model map is out of compliance with the court's opinion and Adams V. DeWine, is 
also incorrect. The assumption is based off of misreading of the text. Splitting Summit 
County is permissible. The court found that the stripped down Senate bill 258 splits of 
Summit in Cuyahoga counties unduly favored Republicans, conferring a partisan 
advantage. Thus, it was not that these counties were split, but rather how they were split. 
The splits that are present in the Fair Districts Model Map confer no such advantage for 
either party and are there solely to preserve community boundaries, school districts or 
other such nonpartisan criteria. Now, as a community member or community organizer 
myself, I have a keen interest in keeping communities of interest together and to advocate 
for fair representation of those communities. The definition of community can mean a lot of 
different things to a lot of different people, and each individual can be a member of multiple 
communities. Believe me, this came up often in my discussions with Ohio voters about 
community and who the people were supposedly representing these communities. Though 
what these community made maps do show is where these people live, where they work, 
where their children go to school, where they shop, where they eat, their parks, their trails, 
their community centers, their places of worship. These community maps tell stories of 
community concerns, what they consider important to them and how decisions should be 
made when drawing district lines that will affect their day to day lives. Now in conclusion, I 
would like to assert that the Fair Districts model map keeps political subdivisions and 
communities together as much as possible and more accurately reflects the partisan 
balance of this great state of Ohio. Fair Districts Ohio urges you to adopt this nonpartisan, 
constitutionally compliant map that prioritizes voters. And please remember, that the Ohio 
vote, Ohio voters overwhelmingly approved a new process to put an end to partisan 
gerrymandering. Thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:22:05] Are there questions for Mr. Martin? I do not 
believe they are. So thank you for coming in and making your presentation. I think I asked 
about the map yesterday, the constitutional requirement, so we don't need to repeat that 
today.  
 
Trevor Martin [00:22:21] I appreciate it, thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:22:22] That is all of the witnesses that we have checked 
in to testify to submitted whole state congressional redistricting maps at this at this time. At 
this time is there further business to come before the commission? Chair recognizes 
Senator Huffman.  
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Senate President Matt Huffman [00:22:50] Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Speaker and members 
of the commission. As I think all commissioners know, we've been working low these past 
several days to try to resolve the General Assembly maps. We have had a map which we, 
we believe comports with all of the requirements of the Supreme Court, 54, what we will 
call, I think, the Republican 54-18 map, that I believe that's been presented at a session 
with the Democratic commissioners and their various experts. My understanding is that all 
of the Republican commissioners have had an opportunity to review that and look at it. 
Unfortunately, at the moment, there's there, there are not paper copies. We're doing this 
as quickly as we can. And also, I understood that at the request of Senator Sykes, there 
was going to be some sort of break between this hearing and full consideration of that 
map. So I don't have anything more than that other than we believe it comports with 
everything the Constitution and in the dictates that the court has given us. So at that, the 
point in time when I have, at six o'clock after the requested three hour break, I'll present 
that and and talk in detail.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:24:20] Any further questions coming?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:24:24] One question, Mr. Co-Chair, is this map or plan 
been distributed or made available to the public?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:24:36] My understanding it has not been, it's about 
to be shortly, it's kind of gotten getting in final form, and I'm not sure how quickly it can be 
loaded up to the website, but hopefully that'll be in - oh, apparently in the next half an hour 
or so, so well before the the hearing here in a few hours.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:24:58] Were all the members, were all the members, 
majority members of the commission, were they involved in the drafting of this of this plan?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:25:12] You know, Senator, I don't I don't have a daily 
logger diary of what each of all the other six members of the commission did. Everyone's 
had a chance to see it, make comments, suggestions, whatever it may be. So I don't know 
the detail of what everybody said and did and when they did it.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:25:36] We have questions.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:25:39] All right. Without objection, the commission will 
recess until six o'clock. In the meantime, the the proposed map will be uploaded to the 
public website and maps will be printed and made available as quickly as possible, so the 
committee will recess until six p.m..  
 
Recess [00:26:05] [Recess].  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:26:05] The Commission will come back to order 
pursuant to the recess earlier today. I would note, for the record, that all members of the 
commission are present here as we have reconvened. Is their business to come before the 
commission? Chair recognizes Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:26:22] Thank you, Co-Chair Cupp. At this time, I 
would move that the commission adopt the plan that is submitted on the commission's 
website known under the name Paul DeSantis, and that that is my motion and I'd like to 
speak to the motion.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:26:41] I'll second the motion. Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:26:44] Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just briefly and 
obviously happy to answer any questions. This plan is a plan that designates 18 
Republican Senate seats and 54 House Republican seats, or an 18-15 54-45 map, which 
was designated in the Supreme Court's decision. I'd note the democratic maps submitted 
last week had the same number as I believe the Roden map referred to in the Supreme 
Court's decision in 18-57 map. I did want to comment that this, these maps, all of them 
were drawn, or at least I think the Glassburn Map, Democratic Map and ours were done 
pursuant or with the data that was provided by Ohio University pursuant to the contract 
that was issued by the redistricting committee in the commission. In other words, the 
census data is sent to Ohio University, and that's the data that was used and agreed to be 
used by everyone. I think since at least in the last few hours, some folks have said, well, 
there may be districts on third party websites or opinions on third party websites that use 
different data. I think we've had a lot of testimony about how a lot of that is inaccurate or 
not, quite, according to Hoyle. So these are these are this the the indexes in the total are 
pursuant to the official data from Ohio University that the map makers on both sides of the 
aisle have been using. So it's an 18-54 map. The other requirement that the Supreme 
Court indicated in its second opinion is the issue regarding symmetry. The I'm going to talk 
a little bit more about Senate map, allow Speaker Cupp to talk about the House map, but 
there are the issues or districts regarding assymetry are two in the Senate and five in the 
House. This is identical to again to the Democratic map that was submitted last Thursday. 
And otherwise, this map follows all the other technical line drawing rules provided in the 
Constitution, and I think that's the extent of my remarks. Obviously, we're all interested in 
getting this done quickly. And as we've got to May 3rd primary, I'll let Secretary LaRose, 
talk about that, if he chooses, regarding the the urgency, perhaps talk even more than he 
already has. I think he's he's put the commission in a pretty good place, knowledge wise, 
about it. So those are the extent of my remarks now. Mr. Speaker, I'd be happy to answer 
any questions at this time.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:29:41] Before you do that, let me just talk a bit about 
the House map. So I want to first say that I honestly believe that all members of the 
redistricting commission have worked long and hard to achieve a new General Assembly 
district plan that is in compliance with all the requirements of the Ohio Constitution. The 
fact is that it is a new constitutional provision that has never before been utilized or 
navigated or litigated, and as such, natural results in differing opinions and understanding 
about what is required. Decisions of the Ohio Supreme Court have subsequently filled in 
some of the meaning of certain constitutional provisions. Thus, the map this map before us 
now start anew with a goal of meeting those provisions as adjudicated. The House districts 
in this new General Assembly plan proposal, I believe, meets the requirements of the Ohio 
Constitution as interpreted by the Ohio Supreme Court, including those requirements that 
the court has ordered beyond those expressly stated in the text of Article 11. In regard to 
partisan proportionality, the Supreme Court has held that the appropriate ratio based on 
the percentage of statewide votes for each major political party in statewide elections over 
the last 10 years translates into 54 Republican leaning House districts and 45 Democrat 
Party leaning House districts, provided other requirements of the Ohio Constitution are not 
violated in drawing districts to meet this proportionality. The district plan, approved by the 
commission in January of this year, included 57 Republican leaning districts and 42 
Democrat leaning districts. The proposed new district map before us has 54 Republican 
leaning seats and 45 Democratic leaning seats. I would point out that this was very difficult 
to achieve, and it was time consuming to navigate the constitutional limitations on splits 
and divisions of political subdivisions in the state. But after months of trying and retrying 
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and trying again and after several court decisions refining the meaning of the terms of the 
Constitution, the target partisan proportionality, as determined by the court, has been 
achieved in this proposed map. The House plan, House part of this plan, approved by this 
commission in January, included 12 so-called asymmetrical districts, as defined by the 
court. This new plan includes only five asymmetrical districts, which is the same number of 
asymmetrical districts as contained in the House plan that Representative Russo moved to 
adopt and have this commission, have this commission to adopt, on Feb. 17. I have used 
the term new plan several times because this General Assembly District Plan has been 
developed anew. Approximately 70 percent of the House districts are different from the 
districts approved by the commission in January, and taken together, approximately 73 
percent of all a hundred and thirty two General Assembly districts are new. That will 
conclude my overview of the House districts of the plan and would be happy to respond to 
any questions that I may be able to answer. So, the floor is open.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:33:25] Mr. Co-Chair, you know, I am just disappointed. 
You know, not so much for myself, but disappointed in the for the court and for the people 
of the state of Ohio. Particularly as it relates to, you know, just the process. You know, I'm 
the sponsor of Ohio's open meetings law and, you know, we have some guidelines to try to 
make sure that the people's business, that they have access to it have information about it. 
They have a chance to petition us, to to hold us accountable. To give input, whether that's 
through a public hearing or even just the telephone call. We've been told that you've been 
working on this since February the 11th. And we have not had a chance, an opportunity to 
give any input or have any knowledge about what you're doing. So we're just wondering, 
uh, do you expect us to vote on this? We just got it, the information about this, just a few 
hours ago. We've been deliberating over districts and redistricting issues since the 
summer. But now, with just a few hours notice, you want us, do you want us to vote on this 
today?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:35:00] What's the pleasure of the commission?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:35:05] Yeah. Well, a couple of things. I mean, I don't 
think, I appreciate what you're saying and and, you know, Senator Sykes, there are many, 
many, many meetings that are productive meetings that are don't take place. Are, you and 
I talked about this issue in your office and the press and the public weren't part of that. And 
I had phone conversations, things like that. So sometimes that, those are productive 
meetings. I don't think these issues are new to anyone sitting here on the commission. 
Much, you know, much of this playing are actually adoptions from the democratic map and 
not in whole, but at least in concept. And I would prefer to vote on the the plan tonight for a 
couple of reasons. One is, the Supreme Court has made it clear as to the urgency of of 
responding to them. And more importantly, I think, as importantly, is that we have a May 
3rd election and the Secretary has made clear, and I'll let him speak to the specifics of it, 
about the importance of having this and hopefully still possible having these General 
Assembly district elections on May 3rd. And you know, all of the other options are bad. 
Two primaries? Bad idea because I happened to suggest it and people let me know. 
Pushing back the primary, people are not in favor of that also. So I don't know, you know, I 
think at this point- a while ago, days mattered, at this point, hours matter. And so I would 
prefer to vote on it tonight. And those are the reasons why. So those are my comments 
about the timing.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:36:55] Mr. Co-Chair, the court has instructed us to work 
on a commission plan, and have the commission work on the plan, not to have a 
Democratic plan or Republican plan. And so what is your rationale, since we have reached 
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out to you to be involved or to offer input, but we haven't been given any information, just 
the map, once you finish and complete it, how is that complying with the directive of the 
court?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:37:25] Well, if I could, we're here now and we can 
talk about it. I'm not sure how else the commission can meet and talk about it unless we 
notice up a meeting and we're all here to do that. So we have a meeting. We can talk 
about it now, things you like or dislike or whatever it may be.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:37:48] Well, you know, we did have an opportunity in 
the last few hours to take a look at the map, and it looks like it puts the minority party in a 
more inferior position than before, with only six, twenty six, districts that are that would be 
most likely won by Democrats and in the House and only eight districts that would most 
likely be won by Democrats in the in the Senate. And so, you know, we don't believe that 
this, we appreciate the idea that you maybe embrace the concept that you need to comply 
with the proportionality guidelines. But the court also indicated that symmetry was also 
important. And we do not believe that you comply with it. We believe that you've made that 
worse.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:38:49] If if I might ask, what is your rationale for that?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:38:58] Rationale, you have in the plan that was turned 
down by the court, in the House, districts that had a DPI from 50 to 52. There were 14 
leaning Democrat. And this plan you have 19, for the House, and for the Senate, you have, 
in fact five in the plan that was turned down by the, by the court and then you have seven 
and the one being presented here today between 50 and 52. And so we believe that that 
place the minority party in a more inferior position.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:39:51] Well, if I if I might respond to that, I actually I 
read the Supreme Court decision again today. Decision number two and specifically 
looked at the the asymmetry question and it when the court addressed asymmetry, they 
discussed the districts that were 51 percent or less Democrat leaning. And that's the as my 
understanding is the the point where the court took issue. It did not take issue with any of 
the districts that had a greater than 51 percent partisan lean in this map. As I've already 
indicated, it does have five districts that are asymmetrical. That is the same number of 
asymmetrical districts, districts that were in the map that that that Representative Russo 
moved and you seconded just a week ago to to adopt. So I'm not sure I understand your 
issue unless you're saying that you don't believe districts that are over 51 percent leaning 
democratic based on the the ratio that were required to use are not winnable. So I 
completely don't understand, because clearly the percentage is leaning Democrat, it's 
certainly not leaning Republican and it's certainly not neutral.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:41:23] Well, the point that we're making is that all of 
these districts 52 or less, 52 percent with the Democratic Index or less all Democratic 
districts, none zero in the Republican area. And so we're just concerned the concern about 
it.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:41:46] Is, is this a new issue you're raising because that 
was not 52 percent was not something the court addressed between 51 52. They 
addressed it between 50 and 51. This is what I read. Rep. Russo, did you? Go ahead.  
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House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:42:06] Thank you, Mr. Co-Chair. I'm just going 
to be frank here, I think this discussion and claiming that you addressed asymmetry is 
smoke and mirrors here, I'm going to read paragraph 40 from the decision itself so that 
we're not interpreting what the court said. We're actually reading the words. In paragraph 
40, it says, "article six, Section 6B, provides that the commission shall attempt to draft a 
plan in which the statewide proportion of districts whose voters favor each political party 
shall correspond closely to the statewide preferences of the voters of Ohio." Emphasis 
added. "Yet the commission knowingly adopted a plan in which the House districts whose 
voters favor Republicans do so at vote, shares a fifty two point six percent and above. 
While more than a quarter 12 of 42 of the House districts whose favor Democrats do so at 
a vote share between 50 and 51 percent, meaning that a one percent swell in Republican 
votes shares would sweep 12 additional districts into the Republican column. Nine of those 
districts favor Democrats at a level under fifty point five percent." So that has been pointed 
out. But it goes on further to say "while the Constitution does not require exact parity in 
terms of the vote share of each district, the commission's adoption of a plan in which the 
quality of partisan favoritism is monolithically disparate is further evidence of a Section 6A 
violation. In other words, in a plan in which every toss up district is a democratic district, 
the commission has not applied the term favor as used in Section 6B equally to the two 
parties. The commission's adoption of a plan that absurdly labels what or by any definition, 
competitive or toss up districts as Democratic leaning, at least when the plan contains no 
proportional share of similar Republican leaning districts, is demonstrative of an intent to 
favor the Republican Party." So I will go back to the maps that you have submitted 
claiming that you have addressed this issue of symmetry. And in fact, what you have 
proposed is a 26 five-four split for the house because you have 19 districts that fall 
between 50 and 52. Amazingly, you've actually created a bigger problem because 
previously you only had 14 that fell within that range. Now you've created 19 and claim 
that you have addressed symmetry. The same is true in the Senate districts. You created 
a map that has seven districts that fall between 50 and 52. Amazingly expanding the issue, 
whereas previously there were five and the messa, in the district, in the map that was 
declared unconstitutional and thrown out by the courts. So you know, this argument that 
you somehow have addressed asymmetry by creating fewer districts between the 50 and 
51 percent range seems to ignore what the court was saying in its decision. So I asked the 
question How have you addressed asymmetry given the full reading of the court's decision 
and paragraph forty?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:45:29] Rep. Russo, I'd ask you how many Democrat 
leaning districts are between 50 and 51 percent? Which is what the court addressed.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:45:40] In which map?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:45:42] The the house map.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:45:44] In the house map that has been moved 
to be adopted, it is five and you are correct that there were five in the Democratic district. 
But again, the court decision is pretty clear that when you have monolithic asymmetry, 
regardless of whether we're using a threshold of fifty point five, fifty point eight, fifty one, 
fifty one point five, fifty two, the important piece of this is that you have zero Republican 
districts that fall within those ranges. Nineteen on the House side versus zero on the 
Republicans and in the Senate, seven that are between 50, 52 for Democrats and zero on 
the Senate. So in my view, I don't think that this at all addresses what the court noted was 
the issue as a violation of Section 6A and 6B in their decision.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:46:43] Oh, I guess you and I are reading that differently. 
Any further discussion, questions? I think the question the issue you through out is, when 
do we vote? So do we go ahead and vote now or what?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:47:04] Mr. Speaker, I do have another 
question. Thank you. I would ask the commissioners, do the majority of the commissioners 
believe that this map, which actually worsens partisan asymmetry, it does not improve it, 
will satisfy the court and show that the commissioners, each member of this commission, 
when we appear on Tuesday before the court is not contemptuous of the court and does 
not remain in contempt? Or possibly in contempt.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:47:37] Well, as I've indicated to the press, I'm not 
commenting on pending litigation, and I don't think it's wise for anybody to do that.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:47:50] Mr. Co-Chair, I'm sorry, but we're 
sitting here because of pending litigation discussing these maps. So I would disagree with 
that assessment.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:48:05] All right, if there's no further discussion, are we? 
Is the motion on the floor and the second. Are we... Clerk called the roll, please, staff, call 
the roll.  
 
Staff [00:48:19] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:48:21] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:48:22] Co-chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:48:23] No.  
 
Staff [00:48:24] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:48:25] Aye.  
 
Staff [00:48:27] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:48:27] No.  
 
Staff [00:48:29] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:48:30] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:48:31] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:48:32] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:48:33] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:48:34] No.  
 
Staff [00:48:37] Co-Chair, it's four to three.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:48:40] The vote is four to three. The motion does pass. 
It is not passed by the required majority to be a 10 year district plan, so it passes as a four 
year district plan. Secretary LaRose, did you have a motion?  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:48:59] Yeah, I do. Thank you, Mr. Co-Chair. And I do 
want to re-emphasize that which I have said many times from the seat and that which I've 
said many times in letters that I've sent to the members of the General Assembly and to 
the leadership that we are in one heck of a time crunch. And as it relates to conducting the 
election on May 3rd, I'm duty bound to make sure people understand really what's at peril 
for any further delay. I'm glad that we've just conducted this, this vote, by the way. But one 
other thing that I thought we should consider here as we wrap up the work of this 
commission, having just adopted what I believe are constitutional maps, is to take a look at 
the Section 9C provision that says in part, a General Assembly district plan made pursuant 
to this section shall allow again shall allow 30 days for persons to change residence in 
order to be eligible for election. My read of that is that the plan that we just adopted shall 
allow 30 days for persons to chain change residents in order to be eligible for the election. 
Of course, what that means is that a candidate who filed their petitions back on February 
2nd to run for the House or Senate must now from today from adoption of this plan, have 
an additional 30 days to notify the Board of Elections that they intend to move and then to 
in fact move to a new residency and be eligible for the ballot. Because of that provision, 
the county boards of elections may read that to mean that they just have to wait 30 days 
now for that to happen. My hope is to give them more clear guidance than that and in fact, 
ask candidates to notify the Board of elections of their intention to move. My guess is there 
may be very few that do so, but in the case where your county has somebody who has 
notified you that there's that intention, then the board would know how to deal with that 
based on the directive I would give them. Of course, that would take, if they did just simply 
wait for 30 days, that would mean that they can't certify any petitions until March 26th. 
March 26th is a date long after the overseas and military ballots are required to go out, in 
fact I'll remind us that we have three weeks until overseas and military ballots go out. 
That's three weeks from tomorrow until I'm required by law to mail out overseas and 
military ballots to our men and women serving overseas and to their families and those 
who are studying abroad, etc. That is effectively the beginning of the election. Of course, 
Election Day is on May 3rd, but voting begins starting three weeks from now, and that is 
the time crunch that we're operating under. And to get this work done in those three weeks 
is nearly unimaginable, perhaps possible with some really amazing work by our county 
boards of election. So back to the matter at hand, because of the severely compressed 
timeframe, we now have to hold primaries for these races, potentially, you know, under a 
very compressed timeframe. What I'm asking the members of the commission to consider 
is simply adopting a statement that I have distributed to all of you, and I'll read it, it says, 
"The General Assembly district plan that this commission just adopted would authorize me 
as Secretary of State to issue to the boards of elections directives by which House and 
Senate candidates who have filed to run shall comply with Article 11, Section 9C, if any 
candidates wish to do so." Again, that they would have the opportunity to meet that 30 day 
residency requirement under the rules that I would send to the boards of elections by 
directive and that we are adopting this as part of the plan that we just passed.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:52:42] Second.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:52:43] Point of order?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:52:45] Mr. Co-Chair.  
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Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:52:46] Yes, Mr. Co-Chair, I, you know, I don't think we 
have the authority to authorize the Secretary of State to do that, but this motion exceeds 
the authority of the Commission and the residency deadline is both a constitutional and a 
statutory issue. And I don't believe that the Commission has the authority to change the 
election law to accommodate the 30 day residency requirement. This motion will not 
resolve the issue raised by the Secretary of State and Attorney General.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:53:21] I'd like to respond to that, Mr. Co-Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:53:23] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:53:25] First of all, arguably, I have the directive authority 
already to tell the boards of elections how to comply with this part of the Constitution. But I 
would argue that we as a commission have the duty to include this language in the plan 
that we're adopting right now, because what the Constitution says again is that a General 
Assembly plan adopted pursuant to this section, the plan that we just adopted, pursuant to 
this section, shall allow 30 days for persons to change residents. By adopting the 
statement that I just read into the record, we are allowing as part of this plan that we just 
adopted the 30 days for candidates to change residents in order to be eligible for election.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:54:10] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:54:12] Thank you. I tend to believe the Secretary already has this 
authority. I believe the Constitution makes it clear without regard to whether we give 
authority or don't give authority, that somebody gets 30 days to move in to the district once 
the district maps are final. Regardless of when they're on the ballot and candidly, I suggest 
the Secretary could just issue guidance saying that, file a statement if you intend to 
relocate and then verify that relocation when you certify the election, I think that certainly 
would be within his discretion and certainly comply with the Constitution. And for that 
reason, I support this motion because I think it just makes it clear to everybody that that is 
the intent of what should happen to comply with the Constitution. So in that regard, I think 
this is only a statement of intent. I don't know that it gives him any new authority, but I think 
it certainly is appropriate to make it clear to everybody that we believe people who may 
have already filed for one district in something that changed a line adjustment. I think it's 
only fair for them to know that they can move under the Constitution, which the 
Constitution already gives them that right, within 30 days. So I have no problem putting 
that statement in for that reason.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:55:24] Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:55:25] Yes, if I can ask the question on the motion. 
What about those persons who had not filed already, but based on the new configuration 
of the districts decided they want to run? Will they be given a constitutional right to for 30 
days to move into the to file?  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:55:48] That's a question, Co-Chair, that only you and 
your colleagues in the General Assembly can answer. I don't have the power to do that 
right now. As you know, my Boy Scout handbook is Title 35. I do what you all tell me to do, 
and that is follow the law. The law currently says that the petitions that were filed are the 
only ones that are being filed, and those were filed back on February 2nd.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:56:11] Chair Sykes?  
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Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:56:12] How does that comply with the Constitution 
giving someone 30 days, in fact, to move into the district?  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:56:20] Mr. Co-Chair, two separate matters, one relates to 
residency, the other one relates to declaring yourself a candidate for the ballot. The 
candidates, those who declared themselves a candidate for the ballot on February 2nd, 
are a fixed group of people. We know who those are. What the Constitution says is that 
group of people now have the ability to move if they find themselves living in a place that is 
not where they intended to run or the district for which they intended to run. That's what 9C 
of Article 11 allows for.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:56:53] I respectfully disagree.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:56:57] Chair recognizes Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:57:01] Thank you, Co-Chair. I think some similar 
questions were raised last Thursday. There was a creation and I'm not sure there may 
have been some House districts of at least one Senate district where there would have 
been no one who had filed and no one who had the correct number and signatures. And I 
think Representative Russo raised a number of potential solutions, including a write in 
ballots and other, perhaps legislative fixes. And I guess I would say regarding these kinds 
of issues, you know, from from the my perspective, can't I can't speak for the other thirty 
two members of the Senate, but perhaps I can tentatively speak for my caucus. We would 
be certainly interested and willing to draft legislation on an emergency basis next week to 
make the whatever rules are necessary for basic fairness to allow folks to go ahead and 
file for the various districts. Obviously, the timing of this has been difficult and everyone. 
So if there are changes, you know, maybe we can even get to work on that this weekend.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:58:22] The motion has been made and seconded, I 
believe it's been seconded.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:58:28] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:58:29] OK, thank you. All right. Any further discussion? 
If not, the staff will call the roll, please.  
 
Staff [00:58:37] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:58:38] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:58:39] Co-Chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:58:40] No.  
 
Staff [00:58:41] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:58:42] Aye.  
 
Staff [00:58:44] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:58:44] Yes.  
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Staff [00:58:45] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:58:46] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:58:46] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [00:58:47] Yes.  
 
Staff [00:58:48] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:58:48] No.  
 
Staff [00:58:52] Five to two, Mr. Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:58:53] Vote is five to two, the motion has carried. 
[indecipherable] You would have moved, it's submitted, and I'll second. 
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:59:03] Mr. Co-Chair, I'll move that we accept the written 
testimony for Kathleen Clyde, who had planned on testifying here today. But we changed 
the time period and she was not able to stand, stand around and wait. And so I respectfully 
submitted on her behalf.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:59:22] And I would second that and without objection, it 
will be submitted into the record from the testimony for this afternoon this afternoon. Now 
is there any further, excuse me, is there any further business to come before the 
commission this evening?  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:59:37] Are we-.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:59:37] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:59:38] Thank you. Do we have an intention to set dates to 
continue our work on the congressional for next week? Or do we have an idea of what 
we're looking at?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:59:52] I think probably next Tuesday. That doesn't 
prevent any plan from being circulated before that time. Does that sound satisfactory or do 
you have something else in mind?  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:00:12] It's finec.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:00:14] All right. We'll schedule a commission meeting 
for for next Tuesday, and we may do it or we have session next Wednesday as well so we 
can get this congressional districts done. Wrap that up, at least our end of it very quickly.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:00:32] So, Mr. Speaker, are are we going to do 8C2 
statements from the majority and from the minority?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:00:44] All right. We will, but I think we're going to need 
to recess to to prepare the statement. How much time do we think we're going to need? 
[indecipherable] I am advised that it would probably take one hour.  
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House Minority Leader Allison Russo [01:01:21] To clarify, you're going to recess for an 
hour.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:01:23] Yes. If I'm hoping to so we can comply with that 
portion that we're required to comply with.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [01:01:31] OK, great. So we're reconvening this 
evening.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:01:34] Yes.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [01:01:34] OK.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:01:35] All right. All right. Without objection, the 
commission will be in recess for one hour by my clock. That means it would be 10 minutes 
till 8:00 and we reconvene.  
 
Recess [01:01:50] [Recess].  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:01:50] Pursuant to the recess, the Ohio Redistricting 
Commission will come back to order. I would note that all members of the commission are 
present. Is there any, do we have a motion for the required statement. Well, we don't have 
one. All right, well, in order to, all right. Well, I guess there's nothing wrong with doing this 
in what might be considered reverse. So Representative Russo, are you ready with your 
statement?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [01:02:27] Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. First, I'd like 
to say that the maps approved by the majority commissioners tonight yet again failed to 
meet the Ohio Constitution and failed to meet the directive of the Ohio Supreme Court. We 
have had several opportunities to work together as a commission to draw maps, and each 
time the majority commissioners have squandered the chance to do so. We would ask the 
commission, have we learned nothing after two court orders? We have been directed to 
work together and put aside partisan interest in order to draw maps that meet the 
Constitution of the State of Ohio, something that we are both duty and oath bound to 
uphold. Instead of working together, this map that was passed this evening was drawn 
entirely by Republican legislators on the commission, without our involvement and without 
allowing feedback or changes. The court has told us that this is problematic and a sign of 
partisan intent. In fact, they state in their decision in paragraph 31, we observed that when 
a single party exclusively controls the redistricting process, it should not be difficult to 
prove that the likely political consequences of the reapportionment were intended. We 
should not repeat the same mistake again. And while the majority commissioners may 
claim that these maps meet the requirements of Article 11, Section 6, in reality, they fall 
short of that metric. Unequivocally, the Ohio Supreme Court has directed us to draw that 
closely, maps that closely match statewide voter preferences and, as the court noted in 
paragraph 40, in fact, the most recent invalidate an unconstitutional map had 14 
Democratic leaning House seats in the 50 to 52 percent democratic index range. Today's 
plan has 19, five more. There are zero Republican leaning House seats that are in the 50 
to 52 percent range. The most recent invalidated, unconstitutional map had five 
Democratic leaning Senate seats in that range. And today's plan actually increases that 
asymmetry with seven districts between 50 and 52 percent. There are zero Republican 
leaning Senate seats that are in the same 50 to 52 percent range. It is not hard to see that 
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these maps do not meet the court's direction on partisan symmetry and are yet again in 
violation of Article 11, Section six. Even with a contempt hearing on the horizon, the 
majority commissioners continue to show their contempt for the court, the Constitution and 
the rule of law. And to go back in state exactly what the language is in paragraph 40, it 
says "while the Constitution does not require exact parity in terms of the vote share of 
each district, the commission's adoption of a plan in which the quality of partisan favoritism 
is monolithically disparate is further evidence of a Section 6A violation. In other words, and 
a plan in which every toss up district is a democratic district, the commission has not 
applied the term favor as used in Section 6B equally to the other two parties. The 
commission's adoption of a plan that absurdly labels what are by any definition competitive 
are toss up districts as Democratic leaning, at least when the plan contains no proportional 
share of similar Republican leaning districts is demonstrative of an intent to favor the 
Republican Party." Again, those are not my words, those are the words from the court's 
decision. With time and collaboration, we could amend these maps to make them 
compliant with the law and the court's orders. We know that it is possible to put forward 
constitutional maps for this body to consider. We developed these maps in a process 
where we continually, we being the Democrats, continually invited feedback from other 
members of the commission. Unfortunately, the majority members of the commission 
voted them down and would not work with us. The public has been completely shut out of 
any meaningful opportunity to analyze these maps, let alone provide testimony. This was 
not the process contemplated, contemplated by Ohio voters in passing this constitutional 
reform. Instead of proportional and fair maps, Ohioans are once again left with maps that 
fail to meet the Constitution. It is disappointing that instead of simply working together, the 
majority commissioners are flagrantly ignoring Ohio voters and the Supreme Court of Ohio 
in an attempt to tighten their unyielding grasp on their supermajority power. Thank you, Mr. 
Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:07:47] Without objection, the the statement that that is 
authorized by the Constitution will be considered submitted, for the record. Is there further 
motion? 
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [01:08:10] Mr. Chairman, the Section 8C2 statement has 
been presented to the commissioners for their review, and I would move that it be 
accepted.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:08:22] I'll second that, is there any discussion on that 
statement? All right. I guess in the interest of symmetry, I probably should read this 
statement. So it's the Section 8C2 statement required under the Ohio Constitution in 
League of Women Voters versus DeWine's opinion. No. 2022-Ohio342. The Ohio 
Supreme Court ordered the commission to draft and adopt an entirely new General 
Assembly district plan that conforms with the Ohio Constitution, including Article 11, 
Section 6A and 6B. The redistricting commission did so. The commission drew an entirely 
new plan in which the statewide proportion of Republican leaning to Democrat leaning 
districts precisely corresponds to 54 percent Republican leaning and 46 percent Democrat 
leaning districts. In doing so, the commission was mindful that all of Section 6, Article 11 of 
the Ohio Constitution was to be complied with not just certain sections. Plus, no one 
division of Section 6 is subordinate to another. The commission was also mindful of 
compliance with Section 6 shall not result in violations of section 2, 3, 4, 5, or 7 of Article 
11 of the Ohio Constitution. All members of the commission, through their respective staff 
and individually were given the opportunity to meet with the map drawers to express 
concerns. Make suggested edits and otherwise participated in the map making process in 
a collaborative fashion. The final adopted plan contains input from those members of the 
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Commission directly or through their staff who chose to participate. The final adopted 
House District Plan contains 54 Republican leaning districts. This corresponds to 
approximately 55 percent of the total number of House districts. The final adopted Senate 
district plan contains 18 Republican leaning districts. This corresponds to approximately 54 
percent of the total number of Senate districts. In total, the final adopted General Assembly 
district plan contains a total of 72 Republican leaning districts and 60 Democrat leaning 
districts. This corresponds to approximate 54 percent Republican leaning districts and 
approximately 45 percent Democratic leaning districts. These percentages meet strict 
proportionality. The Redistricting Commission addressed the asymmetry holding 
asymmetry holding identified in League of Women Voters two. Only five of the ninety nine 
House districts have a partisan lean between 50 and fifty point ninety nine percent. All 
other districts have a partisan lean greater than 51 percent. In the Senate map, only two 
districts have a partisan lean between 50 and fifty point ninety nine percent. This is the 
exact same number of asymmetric House and Senate districts found in the Sykes Russo 
House proposal map. The commission believes that the number of Republican leaning 
districts and Democrat leaning districts meets the strict proportionality despite the 
distribution of voters and geography of Ohio. Moreover, the final adopted General 
Assembly plan does not contain any violations of Section 2, 3, 4, 5, or 7 of Article 11 of the 
Ohio Constitution and complies with Section 6 of Article 11 of the Ohio Constitution. Any 
objection to submitting this as the 8C2 statements? Hearing no objection it's considered 
admitted. [indecipherable] The secretary will now call the roll.  
 
Staff [01:11:57] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:11:59] Yes.  
 
Staff [01:12:00] Co-Chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [01:12:01] No.  
 
Staff [01:12:02] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [01:12:02] Yes.  
 
Staff [01:12:04] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [01:12:09] For the purposes of having that submitted as a statement, 
I guess my answer is yes.  
 
Staff [01:12:15] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [01:12:15] Yes.  
 
Staff [01:12:16] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Sec. of State Frank LaRose [01:12:17] Yes.  
 
Staff [01:12:18] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [01:12:21] No.  
 
Staff [01:12:21] Five - two, Mr. Chair.  
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Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:12:22] The vote is five to two. The statement is adopted 
and submitted with the record. Any further buiness to come before the commission this 
evening? Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [01:12:31] Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I want to make it clear on the 
record that the Minority Report issued by Senator Sykes and House Minority Leader is not 
a report that I concur with.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker Bob Cupp [01:12:46] Any further business? Hearing no further 
business the commission is adjourned for tonight.  
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Ohio Redistricting Commission - 3-1-2022.mp4 
https://ohiochannel.org/video/ohio-redistricting-commission-3-1-2022 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:00:01] Meeting of the Ohio Redistricting 
Commission to order, will the staff please call the roll? 
 
staff member [00:00:08] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp? 
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:00:09] Present 
 
staff member [00:00:09] Co-Chair Senator Sykes?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:00:13] Present 
 
staff member [00:00:12] Governor DeWine?  
 
Governor Mike DeWine [00:00:14] Here  
 
staff member [00:00:14] Auditor Faber? 
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:00:15] Yes 
 
staff member [00:00:16] President Huffman?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:16] Here  
 
staff member [00:00:17] Secretary LaRose?  
 
Secretary of State Frank LaRose [00:00:18] Here  
 
staff member [00:00:18] Leader Russo?  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:00:19] Here  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:00:21] With a quorum being present, we will meet 
as a full committee. The minutes are in your folder from a previous meeting. Is there a 
motion to accept the minutes?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:00:33] I'll move the minutes be accepted.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:00:35] is there a second? 
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:39] second 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:00:42] Are there any changes to the minutes? Any 
objections to the minutes? We will accept the minutes as presented, at this time we have 
before the commission another item The Tribune, The Chronicle, an expense that's eligible 
to be paid by the commission, is their motion to approve this expenditure,  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:01:17] I'll move to approve the payment 
in the amount of $7004.61 for the advertisement.  
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Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:01:27] Is there a second?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:01:29] or notice I guess, rather an 
advertisement.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:01:34] Second 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:01:37]  Any the comments or questions on the 
motion? Are there any objections to approving this expenditure? Seeing and hearing none, 
we will accept the expenditure approved the expenditure. The next item on the agenda will 
be presentations of congressional maps, this proceeding will be recorded so that we can 
deliberate over it and it will be archived. We ask that the audience today, refrain from 
clapping or the loud noise out of respect for the witnesses and the persons watching the 
this remotely. If you want to testify, please complete a witness slip and we'll take care of 
that. The witnesses can testify up to 10 minutes is regulated by the co-chairs. The first 
person to testify and present a plan is Ryan Brune. Can you state and spell your name for 
the record, please?  
 
Ryan Brune [00:03:00] Yes. My name is Ryan Brune, R-Y-A-N B-R-U-N-E 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:03:05] You have 10 minutes sit, thanks.  
 
Ryan Brune [00:03:08] How many minutes?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:03:09] 10.  
 
Ryan Brune [00:03:10] All right. So I had some prepared remarks which you find in front 
of you today. I'm going to change it up a little bit, though, given the the new map that I see 
will be vote well, not voted on today, but likely tomorrow. Before we begin, though, I'd like 
to say that it's an incredible experience to be before all of you. I've never seen the 
governor, I've never seen the auditor. I've never seen the majority of the minority leaders 
have never seen the secretary of state. The fact that that's possible is truly awesome and 
that maybe one of the better things about this commission, which is obviously had some 
problems. So the map that I made and present before you is not my favorite map. It is not 
an ideal map. In my opinion. An ideal map would be a proportional map, but I think 
everybody, everybody here knows that's not in the cards. If you want a map that I think is 
ideal, I would look at the League of Women Voters map. But the map that I have before 
you here today has a slight Republican bias, but I think does not disfavor any political party 
too much one way or the other. I would note that unlike the legislative maps, there are no 
there are no constitutional requirements for a strictly proportional map. But as Maureen 
O'Connor said in her, in her and her brief, it's a starting place to where to look. My map 
has, you know, it varies a little bit throughout elections and the 2020 presidential election. 
Trump won 10 districts, Biden won 5, but Biden was 0.1 percent short, carrying a 6th, 2% 
short of carrying a 7th. The 2018 gubernatorial election Cordray, DeWine's 2018 
opponent, won 7 to DeWine's 8. You can vary around a little bit. Also, I went to great 
lengths to ensure that incumbents should be pretty happy with this map. No incumbents 
that are running for reelection are double bunked with the exception of Lada and Kaptur 
and the 8th, You know, maybe you think of it as the 9th, but I call it the 8th. But in that 
district, it is narrowly democratic by composite, but is actually Trump, Trump won it in 
2020. It's, you know, about as even of a district as you can possibly have, it would be a fair 
fight between the two of them. I think that's the most reasonable way to have an 
incumbent non-incumbent matchup. You can look through the document I provided for 
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specific partisan breakdowns between the 2020 presidential and 2018 gubernatorial 
elections. It's not a perfect map. It's a good map, in my opinion, satisfies all the 
constitutional requirements  that are laid out. And I think it's a reasonable map in that I 
would hope that you guys would be able to accept it. I mean, I'm just looking at this new 
map that you have here, and I'm sure it follows all the requirements regarding splitting not, 
you know, not splitting cities, et cetera, et cetera, et cetera, zeroed out population like 
everything like I have. But I hope I hope the commissioners here know like, I'm sure this is 
going to pass tomorrow, but there's no way that the Supreme Court is going to accept this 
map. Like it's just a fact. I mean, like, it's just going to create more chaos. If you if you pass 
your map, it's they're not. I mean, there's even like a chance of a special master, unlike for 
the legislative redistricting where I believe Section 5 strictly prohibits the court for ordering 
a specific map. Or drawing a map themselves, there's no such requirement for the 
Supreme Court in this case. I mean, if you draw this map, I think there's a strong chance 
that incumbents from both parties are going to be drawn in in a court ordered map into 
districts together, and everyone's going to be unhappy. I'm offering a map, in my opinion, 
where I think both parties aren't exactly happy, but both parties, you know, can live with it. I 
mean, that's what I'm trying to offer a map. You can live with. The map that's going to pass 
tomorrow isn't going to be the map. I mean, I'm convinced of that. But I will take questions.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:07:08] Thank you. Appreciate it. Any questions.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:07:10] I have a question 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:07:11] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:07:12] Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have 
a question. Ryan, what, what got you interested in this and what is your occupation or or 
status?  
 
Ryan Brune [00:07:24] Sure. So I work at Huntington Bank as a model risk analyst. I'm 
also pursuing a master's degree at Ohio State University in statistics.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:07:31] And what got you interested in this 
statistics? Modeling?  
 
Ryan Brune [00:07:36] I don't know. I don't exactly know what started, but I run a Twitter 
account @BruheElections which has nearly 10,000 followers now, so it's kind of a passion.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:07:48] Have, have you met all of the 
constitutional requirements about in terms of not splitting or splitting and keeping districts 
within certain counties and not, sure you're familiar with those?  
 
Ryan Brune [00:08:02] Yes. 
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:08:05] Great, That was it 
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:08:07] Are there any additional 
questions? If not, we'd like to thank you very much. Appreciate it. Hope you had a good 
opportunity here to meet everybody.  
 
Ryan Brune [00:08:16] Yeah  
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Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:08:17] You didn't mention my name, but that's all 
right.  
 
Ryan Brune [00:08:24] ok, I'm so sorry, Mr. Sykes.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:08:31] Next, we have David Helmick, who is written 
testimony only and then Michael Metzinger. Michael Metzinger. He's not here. OK? Is 
there any other business to be brought before the commission? Commissioner Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:09:08] Thank you very much. Co-Chairman Sykes I 
would like to present, although I think we're going to wait till tomorrow's hearing to make a 
motion. I understand that's the preferred procedure for from the chair like to present the 
map. I think it's styled now on the website as Strigari 2022 Congressional Map. Certainly, 
we get the name right, but it might be a little bit longer, but so present that at the time it is 
present on the website pursuant to requests from Leader Russo that was presented to, I 
believe, to the at least leader Russo and Senator Sykes earlier today for their examination. 
And I'm not. I'm not sure, frankly, about the other commissioners. I think they've had an 
opportunity to look at it. As I mentioned in my letter of last week, I invited all the 
commissioners and or their staff to visit, at least with the folks who are working on the map 
for the Senate. I believe that happened with the House also, so it's been about a five day 
process. So this is the map that I'm presenting to the commission today. And again, I 
understand that the formal motion and vote would be tomorrow and the map is there, the 
index and then all of the specifics. If people want to look at particular counties or townships 
or what have you, that's all they can do that on the the commission website. So I'll be 
happy to answer any questions now. Or perhaps that's better for tomorrow. Whatever the 
preference of the members,.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:10:57] Leader Russo?  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:10:59] Thank you, Mr. Co-
Chair. Thank you. Commissioner Huffman, I do appreciate the invitation on Friday from 
both you and Speaker Cupp. I believe our staff were able to meet on Sunday and we there 
was not a map to share at that point. And I appreciate you honoring my request this 
morning to send over. I think we got it at about 12 o'clock, so we have had just a few 
minutes to look over the map before coming in here. And I guess my first, you know, a 
couple of questions for you. And again, I know we will have more questions tomorrow 
because we've had a very limited amount of time so far to look at the details of this. But 
when I look at Hamilton County, currently the Hamilton County district that you've drawn 
here, which looks like it's got a Dem index, well, I would call it maybe a Warren County, 
Cincinnati district of 51% Is there a reason that this a congressional district for Hamilton 
County was not drawn to be included entirely within Hamilton County is their reason to split 
Hamilton County? I mean, we have kept at least the city of Cleveland, all within Cuyahoga 
County. We've in a Cuyahoga County district. We've kept Columbus entirely within a 
Franklin County district. Is there a reason that we're not keeping Cincinnati within a 
Hamilton County district and in moving it up and to Warren County?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:12:43] Well, the first, Mr. Chairman, Co-Chair Sykes, 
I can proceed?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:12:48] Yes 
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Senate President Matt Huffman [00:12:48] Thank you. First thing is, you know, the first 
thing that we tried to do as pursuant to the Constitution, which is section 3B-2, is remedy 
any legal defects in the previous plan identified by the court, which include no other 
changes. Everyone can read the rest of the language there if they want to that's relevant. 
And the court did identify Cuyahoga County and Hamilton County as two problematic 
areas. I guess I'll put it, I'm not sure. I don't think they used that word, but those are two 
things that they did. So part of this is trying to draw draw a map, and that, first of all, 
comports with what the Supreme Court directed. We think that it does that now. After that, 
there are still policy preferences and choices that commission members make. We, of 
course, are bound by the Constitution, and the law in this case is the Supreme Court 
identifies it. But I don't think that simply means that the commission members individually 
and then collectively as a body, don't have any separate preferences, so it may be your 
preference that it's all inside Hamilton County. We think this is a better version of the map  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:14:17] and follow up? 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:14:19] Yes.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:14:20] So looking back at the 
decision specifically about Hamilton County, I believe the concern of the enacted plan, I 
think it was justice, Donnelly concluded. Carves out the Hamilton County's northern black 
population from its surrounding neighborhoods and combines it with mostly a rural district 
that ends 85 miles to the north in Cincinnati from its immediate inner ring suburbs and 
combines the city proper with Warren County. Do you think that this map addresses the 
concern about carving out another the northern black suburban populations and Hamilton 
County from the surrounding neighborhoods in Hamilton County by drawing it upward with 
Warren County? Would it be more compact, for example, to draw this district entirely within 
Hamilton County? 
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:15:11] through the chair, I'll try to answer each of 
those. As I've indicated, throughout this process, we did not use racial data when drawing 
these maps. And so, you know, obviously that was not an intent or motive of any kind. And 
you know, again, I think, you know, each of us can have policy preferences. Perhaps 
somebody from Hamilton County is in a better position to say what goes with what. As you 
know, in the multiple public hearings we had on the General Assembly map in this map, 
keeping that some people talked about splitting up various communities, but you know, at 
some point you have to draw a line someplace. And I think this is appropriate, but certainly 
didn't have anything to do with racial data since we didn't have we didn't use that.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:16:11] Thank you.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:16:12] Yes.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:16:12] Mr. Co-Chair, I have a 
couple of other questions. And thank you, Commissioner Huffman. You know, I would say 
just about the Hamilton County District. If we're making a list of recommendations, at least 
from me as a commissioner, it would be to consider drawing a district that is entirely within 
Hamilton County. And I think that that is achievable. My second question is in northwest 
Ohio specifically is there we seem to have two districts, nine and five that are quite 
extensive. And I'm trying to understand why Lucas County, for example, in District 9, to 
make it more compact, would not be drawn over to Lorain County to create one district, 
which would certainly be more compact than I think what we currently see for 9 I know. I 
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don't remember if it's you or Auditor Faber in the past has brought up concerns about the 
Snake-on-the-Lake Districts. This, you know, doesn't seem really to solve at least the 
appearance of that. I believe it's less compact than it should be or could be.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:17:33] Through the chair, I guess I respond to a 
variety of things there, if I could, just so I know that I covered this, Mr. Chair. The map is 
uploaded under the name Frank Stigari it is called March 1st, 2022. For those who the 
public who may be looking for that. So back to the comments regarding the congressional 
district number 9. You know, one of the things that we tried to do and I think we did a 
pretty good job accomplishing this is to try to keep areas together where there were there 
are some central cities now. Some may say, well, you know, Warren County and in parts 
of Hamilton County. Certainly, if you look at population growth and these are just these are 
just observations. A lot of the folks who live in Butler and Warren and Claremont County at 
some point lived in Hamilton County. That's not necessarily true for everyone. But when 
you look at Toledo, folks from Toledo look at Toledo as the central core city for what we 
call the lakefront in northwest Ohio. Now folks in Lima don't consider themselves in 
northwest Ohio. We're in west central Ohio. And but everybody has their own versions of 
what regions there are. And the I'm not sure who first term the the District 9 is the Snake-
on-the-Lake. That was maybe Jim Province did, I would guess it's clever enough that he 
probably did it. But the that, of course, district was created because there was a deal that 
Democrats wanted to make in 2011 to make sure that Dennis Kucinich couldn't run and 
beat Marcy Kaptur. So we consented to that, and that's how we ended up getting 
Democrat votes for the map in 2011. This map doesn't do that, although all of these 
districts, with the exception of Defiance County, are either on the lake or on on the 
Michigan border. So if you're traveling in those parts, if you're traveling on the interstate or 
traveling on Route 20, I think it is. It goes through that those are all convenient places to 
go to and from Lorain's a little bit further away, obviously. So, you know, again, choices, 
wherever you start drawing the line, someone can say, well, it would be better to include 
this county here. And as you know, this is a little bit like a, you know, the toy where if you 
push down here, another another part pops up. But for the folks who would represent 
District 9, it's it's a pretty consistent part of the state.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:20:26] Thank you, Mr. Co-
Chair. Thank you, Commissioner Huffman, for answering that question. You know, again, 
the decision to not include Lucas County with going towards the East with Lorain County 
not only makes it more compact, but frankly, you know this drawing this decision seems to 
unduly favor Republicans and disfavor Democrats because it frankly drives the DPI down. 
My second my third question is in again, you know, this would be another recommendation 
that I would add that you consider redrawing this, these two districts, so that they are more 
compact in these areas. My third question here regards Franklin County and District 15 in 
Franklin County. And at this point, we've got Franklin County, of course, paired it goes 
almost all the way over to the western side of the state. Just looking at this map, I'm not 
entirely sure what counties those are. But is there a reason that the decision was made not 
to make this district more compact, for example, by pairing it with Union County or 
Delaware County or some combination of both?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:21:55] Yeah, and through the chair, Senator Sykes, 
just real quickly on District 9, I think that district remains unchanged from the previous 
map, and the court did not comment on that map or on that district. And again, the 
constitutional charge is to to try to to make changes or remedy the defects that a court 
identifies in their opinion. So back to your question regarding 15, however. So one of the 
phenomenon is as you try to draw compact districts in districts that don't carve up counties 
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in as most of these districts don't at some point really as a necessity, you end up with what 
I would call a maybe a Frankenstein district or a district that is the parts that are left over. 
And we've largely avoided that in this map, as you can see on the new District 13, all of 
Summit County and a portion of Stark County. We've eliminated the where previous. I 
think the current map maybe has four splits in Summit County. We've taken that down to 
one or four districts. We're taking it down to two. So Summit County had two or three 
divisions in it. It's a whole Stark County with only one in. As you look around, you can see 
this is just a much different looking map than there was before. But as you try to do that, 
you know you have to make choices in particular places. So, for example, in the 10th 
District, which includes Montgomery and Greene County and the request from ten years 
ago from Republicans and Democrats and independents alike is that Wright-Patterson Air 
Force Base should be in the same district because part of it is in Greene County and part 
of that Montgomery County. If those two are combined, there have to be with our equal 
population requirement, those. There has to be folks who come from somewhere. So 
those trying to keep each of these districts and not divide counties at some point, I think 
you have to have a district where there are. That certainly is less compact than other 
districts and that's what you have with 15. But again, going back to the court's decision in 
the Constitution, what we've done in this map is remedy those things that the court pointed 
out.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:24:19] Through the co-chair. 
Thank you, Commissioner Huffman. You know, I would say again, 15 looks pretty much 
like a Frankenstein district to me when you could simply go north into Union and Delaware 
County, and it certainly would look prettier and would be more compact. And there is an 
argument, particularly for that north western corner of Franklin County, which shares, in 
fact, even a school district with some of Union County and Delaware County. And again, 
you know, the decision, I think not to do that to me represents a potential example where 
the Republicans were unduly favored and the Democrats unduly disfavored. My fourth 
question is about Cuyahoga County. You have a second district that is drawn in Cuyahoga 
County. I do appreciate that at least the Cleveland district was included entirely in 
Cuyahoga County, but that Second District has the western and southern suburbs of 
Cuyahoga County going all the way into Amish country? That seems like very dissimilar 
communities there. Is there a reason, you know, to me, there were a couple of choices that 
could have been made. You could have gone to Lorain, Geauga County, you could have 
gone to Lake and Ashtabula County. That certainly would have perhaps made the district 
more compact and kept areas that were a little bit more similar together. Can you explain 
why the decision was made to go down into Wayne and Holmes County and include that 
with the suburbs of Cuyahoga County?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:26:11] Through the chair Sykes, thanks. So just, I 
guess, for the public's edification and frankly, maybe for some of the commission 
members, because this is actually a new phenomenon to me. There is an animal called 
the Polby-Popper Scoring having to do with compactness. Is that right? I get that right, 
guys. And this is this is a scoring method that they used to look at maps and decide how 
compact they are. It doesn't talk about other constitutional principles, some of the other 
things, but just a compact. So this proposal taken as a whole, and certainly we can look at 
one district and et cetera. But this proposal taken as a whole is either as compact or more 
compact than the Senate Democrat proposals as in. And again, taking the proposal 
altogether. So I would invite commission members to look at that scoring and see that. So 
it doesn't mean we can't be critical of individual districts, so we shouldn't ask opinions. But 
if this is a compactness argument, then then this is actually a better proposal than what 
Senate Democrats have put together. So. So onto the questions regarding Cuyahoga 
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County, the there's really and I think most people know this, but really a pretty massive 
concentration of population in northeast Ohio in first what I would call the the kind of seven 
districts and then from Cuyahoga to Summit, Geauga, Portage, Trumbull, Ashtabula, and 
Lake County and then kind of an outer ring that would include Medina and Wayne and 
Stark and on into Mahoning County. And I might've left one out there. So the first thing you 
have to consider and again, you need to draw these and consider these with all of the 
other population in mind. You can say we'll do this instead of that again. How does that 
affect everything? So the 14th District, which is bounded, of course, on the east by 
Pennsylvania, in the north, by Lake Erie, there's only so many places you can go. Well, 
we've been able to draw this district, as you can see with simply five counties in there. I 
think there's an incursion in one of those counties. And again, that's strictly for the 
population. So I don't think there's there can be much of an argument about the 
compactness of that. Next is the 13th district, which is again all of Summit County, what 
the court specifically provided in part of a Stark County and that is a democratic drawn 
district. And that district, of course, is also as compact as it can be one full county in a part 
of another county. We hear a lot the phrase the Canton-Akron corridor. If you're from 
Akron, I guess you say the Akron-Canton corridor, but those, in fact, are often twin cities. 
So those those districts are combined. And then, you know, the parts of inner city 
Cleveland now perhaps the 7th District is a little bit like 15th where it's made up of parts, 
but you have two full counties in the which are Wayne and Medina, I believe, and then the 
rest of Cuyahoga County. So we've done is the court instructed us, let's only have two 
districts inside Cuyahoga County. Let's try to keep counties whole. That's been part of the 
charge in this thing. And you know, these are the things that not only the court has dictated 
in the Constitution, but these are things that have been part of this public discussion for 
years and years. So, you know, we can say the 7th District is not compact. Well, it's, you 
know, it's one continuous line. I think some of these are appearance things. Some of these 
are, you know, how how to govern after the district is created and after the election. But I 
certainly think 7 is a compact district, as is 13 and 11 and 14.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:30:24] Thank you, Mr. Co-
Chair. Thank you, Commissioner Huffman. You know, just to clarify, again, this would be 
another area that I would recommend changes to the draft map that we see before us 
because again, my concern here really goes back to the question of again, with what the 
Constitution makes very clear is that a congressional plan shall not unduly favor or 
disfavor a political party. And my concern about some of the decisions that are made that 
I've asked about in these districts is that it appears that decisions were made and 
intentionally not made again to favor Republicans and unduly favored Democrats. But I 
look forward to more discussions, and I hope that you will take some of these areas of 
recommended changes into consideration before we come back tomorrow and again, 
make myself and my staff available to have those discussions. And that's all that I have 
right now, Mr. Co-Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:31:32] I'd like to also thank Commissioner Huffman 
for extending his staff that they did meet over the weekend and had an opportunity to to 
have some dialog. You know, unfortunately it was. It was. It was just a one way 
communication for the most part, and we were sharing our ideas about what we thought, 
our suggestions and recommendations. There weren't any necessarily forthcoming 
suggestions from the majority as it relates to the map. So the first time we got any 
indication of what the map your proposal looks like is just a just hour or so ago. And I'm 
just wondering in the in this phase of of cooperation or lack of cooperation in trying to 
make sure we collaborate, particularly as it relates to this commission, this commission 
about in guidance in conformity with the Constitution is put in place to really try to promote 
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a bipartisan process, particularly as relates to the congressional districts. In fact, going 
through the second step is that you in fact have a bipartisan plan, have an opportunity to 
adopt a bipartisan plan through the commission. And I'm just concerned about you being 
open to some of the recommendations. Some suggestions of Leader Russo have 
indicated. We have others. We haven't had a whole lot of time to look at this, but I'm 
hopeful that some consideration would be given to suggestions and recommendations to 
try to move this in a more collaborative way into in a more bipartisan way for a 10 year, 10 
year plan.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:33:36] Mr. Chairman can I respond?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:33:38] Yes.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:33:38] First of all, I differ with you in your 
characterization of the meetings over the weekend. As you know, I wrote a letter to you 
and to all the commissioners inviting them to meet personally with Mr. De Rossi. Mr. 
Springetti works for the speaker, and I think he did the same thing and you were invited 
personally to come. You sent staff that's fine with you, but I I guess I'm going to disagree 
with you that that was all one way. Mr. De Rossi came to you, asked what your ideas were 
told them, what they were thinking. If you want to characterize it as a one way 
conversation, I think that's unfair. But everybody has their own ideas. The second thing I 
would say is it's one thing to say we have recommendations if you have a motion to 
change this map when this is formally moved, if you have specific ideas, let's hear them. 
We kind of got to this with the map where there were criticisms, but no changes 
recommended. And you know, we so I throughout this process, there's been sort of this 
suggestion that we were unwilling to work with you. I think that's unfair. When I met with 
you last April and the other caucus leaders, I suggested that we get another 30 days in 
September because we would be on very short time to work out. The result of that wasn't 
someone coming back to me and saying, No, we disagree. How about 60 days? How 
about 15? It was a press conference where I was told what a rotten idea that was. So 
that's not my idea of working together. Now I think we have the same issue here and 
throughout this process is there have to be alternative ideas, specific alternative ideas 
coming back and not merely criticisms of what's been done. And finally, I would say. I'm 
not the only commissioner on this, I'm one of seven. I don't have the ability to force a vote 
or get three other people to agree to this. I have ideas that I've brought forth that not only 
are comport with the Constitution and what the court said, but are based on the input of all 
of the commissioners or at least the commissioners who came and met or sent staff or 
otherwise send ideas. I think it was all of them. It may not be that we did what you wanted 
to do, but as we know, that's probably not possible because not only do you and I disagree 
about all of these things, but Speaker Cupp I disagree, and Auditor Faber and I disagree 
and on and on and on. And that's the difficulty of saying, well, somehow four people are 
going to agree on something anyway. So if there are changes to the this map that you 
have Leader Russo, have sSpeaker Cupp or anybody else love to hear them. This is a 
proposal I'm bringing forward. I think it addresses what the court wanted to do. And I stand 
ready to hear those at this moment later tonight, tomorrow morning, whenever it is, the 
commission would meet.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:36:51] And thank you for your comments. We will 
have particular specific suggestions or recommendations or motions as it relates. I've 
talked previously with the co-chair seeing if you're the majority was open to suggestions, 
recommendations or amendments in the meetings that were held. Again, I say they were 
one way in that we did not receive any detailed information about what ideas that you were 
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having, and we did not receive those until we got access to this map. Just it just an hour or 
so ago. So we will have more detailed recommendations and motions, and we're hopeful 
that they will be considered.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:37:39] Mr. Co-Chair, 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:37:40] Yes 
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:37:41] I do have a question 
in regards to that. You know, if if the members of this commission would consider any of 
our recommended changes, what is the timeline in which they would like to receive them 
to fairly consider them other than making motions tomorrow before the meeting? Because 
I think we all know that they will be denied at that point. Are there is there a time that other 
commissioners would like to have those changes? Again, we got the map at 12 o'clock, 
about 12 o'clock a little bit after. But you know, certainly we can put forward those changes 
so that you all have time to fairly consider them.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:38:32] Mr. Chairman, I'll just speak for 
myself, I'm available this afternoon and early evening to sit down and see what those 
changes are. The one of the one of the constraints, of course, is the time it would take to 
move things around because it's very difficult to move one thing without having to move a 
whole bunch of things because they're so interrelated. So I certainly make myself available 
to to listen that and then go back and see whether these are feasible or not. So I'm open to 
that.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:39:07] Well, thank you, Mr. 
Co-Chair. I appreciate that and we will certainly work on these as quickly as possible. You 
know, when we met, our staff met on Sunday afternoon at one o'clock. It was one of the 
reasons that we repeatedly asked for a draft of the map, which I understand some other 
members of this commission actually saw on Sunday evening. But yet we were not able to, 
and we certainly would have been able to give some of this feedback at that point as well. 
But we can work as quickly as possible and get those to you as quickly as possible.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:39:36] We're just hopeful that we take the adequate 
time to be able to review the proposals that we have available.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:39:43] Mr. Co-Chair,  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:39:43] Yes  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:39:44] I'd like to clarify comment that Leader Russo 
made. There was no map for other members of the commission to look at on Sunday 
night. That is not true because it this is the map that I am proposing. This map did not exist 
until sometime Monday afternoon or Monday night, so there was certainly there were 
concepts that were presented to members of the commission that were concepts that were 
presented by Mr. DeRossi to your staff. This map did not exist on Sunday, so that's not 
true. And you know, one of the problems with this whole thing is we all want to talk about 
who got to see what, when and how, instead of making specific proposals on how to 
change this. So that's what this is if you want to make a motion and change something on 
the map. Certainly, the commission will consider it. That's what we're here to do. But there 
has to be a proposal for the commission to consider.  
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Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:40:43] One thing to just clarify, we have had a 
proposal on the table. Our map has been on the table as and then our suggestion or 
recommendation all along. And we did make additional recommendations and suggestions 
as we move around the map to explain different aspects of it. But we did not get that same 
type of input when We met when our staff met and that was just the issue.   
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:41:16] Mr. Co-Chair 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:41:17] Yes 
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:41:17] Mr Co-Chair, and 
again, you know, I believe I said a draft map, not the map that sits before us, and I do want 
to clarify that our staff did not get any concepts presented to them during that meeting. But 
the other question I have for this commission is, you know, there seems to maybe not be 
agreement in the constitutional requirement that in order for a map to come out of this 
commission, it does have to have Democratic votes with it. So we are very motivated to 
get some to get to some agreement about the map. But my understanding from my 
conversations with Commissioner Huffman is that he does not agree with that assessment. 
That Article 19 does explicitly lay out that at this stage in the process when it comes back 
to the commission, that it requires minority votes for us to even have a map come out of 
this commission.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:42:18] Mr. Chairman,.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:42:19] Yes  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:42:20] I would like to address that issue 
because I know this discussion has been at least bouncing around for a couple of weeks 
as to what kind of vote is required and whether this commission can do a four year map or 
must only do a 10 year map and must only be approved with members of the minority 
party. So in order to kind of get some clarity to that, I asked the attorney general if he 
would issue an opinion on it. That is something the attorney general does when requested 
by the General Assembly. And I'll just pass out the full, full opinion, but just read the the 
syllabus on it, which I think is is sort of that sort of is the conclusion that the commission 
acting under Ohio constitutional Article 11, Section 3-B2, may enact a congressional map 
by a simple majority vote, and the second paragraph on the syllabus is a map adopted to 
Ohio Constitution. Article 11 Section 3-B2 is valid for the time period that the previous map 
was valid for before becoming unconstitutional. This means that for the current redistricting 
cycle and adopted map would be valid for four years as the map that was found 
unconstitutional was valid for only four years and then their citation. Then there was 
rationale, and so we happy to to to pass that out. But that is the official opinion from the 
state attorney general.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:43:57] Got a question. Just a point of order, really. 
And that is that the General Assembly can ask the attorney general, not the Speaker of the 
House or a co-chair. Maybe the co-chairs could have asked the attorney general, but not 
just one co-chair. And so actually, what authority did you have to for the attorney general 
to give you this opinion?  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:44:24] I asked the attorney general what 
his opinion was and because it was necessary to resolve the issue. And in response, this 
is the opinion the attorney general issued. So I mean, you're all free to disregard it, but I 
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think it is certainly persuasive in in deciding, you know, what is what, what the Constitution 
requires or not.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:44:53] Yeah, I think it's improper to reach out 
unilaterally to the attorney general without it being a request from the General Assembly or 
the co-chairs of this commission. So I don't think it's proper.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:45:11] Mr. Co-Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:45:12] Yes.  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:45:12] In response to that, 
you know, to be clear, the Constitution and Article 11 says unless otherwise specified in 
this article or in Article 19 of the Constitution, well, Article 19 does in fact otherwise specify. 
Article 19 provides in Section 1B that the Commission shall adopt a 10 year congressional 
map by the affirmative votes of four members of the commission, including at least two 
members of the commission, who represent each of the two largest political parties 
represented in the General Assembly. And you know, certainly there can be some 
discussion about the appropriateness of asking the attorney general to issue an opinion on 
this. But frankly, the attorney general, both solicited and not, has issued many opinions 
throughout the course of this commission. This commission's meetings that the court has 
firmly disagreed with. So I think that if we're going to go down this path and use this 
opinion as a reason not to get bipartisan support of a map, then we will certainly find 
ourselves back in the same position that we have been in, both with the state maps and 
with this map previously in that this will be determined by the court and will be no further, 
along with the citizens of Ohio, knowing exactly what these districts are so that we can 
conduct an election.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:46:34] Mr Co-Chair may I respond to 
that?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:46:36] Yes.  
 
Co-Chair Speaker of the House Bob Cupp [00:46:37] Well, first of all, it was my 
understanding before, and it's just been reconfirmed that there's a long history of the 
Speaker of the House being able to ask the attorney general for an opinion on some 
constitutional issue that is coming before the the General Assembly or in this case, you 
know, as a member of the redistricting commission. And so this is not unusual. The 
second is, I don't think this should be taken as an indication that there is not a desire for a 
10 year bipartisan map. I think it should be taken as an indication that if we aren't able to 
do that within the timeframe that we have facing us. That is there is not a constitutional 
requirement for it, that doesn't mean there wasn't necessarily a desire for it or an ability to 
do it, so that would be what I would want to impression that I would want to leave in regard 
to to this matter.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:47:41] Mr Co-Chair 
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:47:42] Yes.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:47:42] Could I just comment on this issue? So part 
of I think if we can, we can read different parts of the Constitution. The redistricting 
commission was created in Article 11. Article 11 clearly says that unless otherwise 
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specified, all actions of the commission will be taken by a majority vote. And that's the 
provision that that guides here. And but for, you know, we can read that obviously look at 
the attorney general's decision. But for those who who like would like a little more global 
understanding of this. So, you know, obviously there's a census every 10 years, and what 
this says is when that census ready, it's on the blocks. There's a lot of discussion that if in 
the year ending in 1 the General Assembly by the end of September passes a map that 
has sort of these super majorities in both caucuses, we have a 10 year map that didn't 
happen in this case. And then the redistricting commission has an opportunity to pass a to 
work on this during the month of October, when but the redistricting commission in that 
can only pass a 10 year map. And what that, of course, means is that that that must 
include minority party votes in order to do that. Well, there actually wasn't a vote and 
unlikely that there. There wasn't a map presented in October, and this then went back to 
the General Assembly in the month of November. Under this scheme, under this 
constitutional scheme that is set up. There's two things that can happen. The General 
Assembly can pass a map also requiring certain minority party votes. It's just it's lesser 
than it is in September, but under a lesser requirement one third of the minority party in 
order to get a 10 year map so you can still get a 10 year map in November of the year 
ended and 1 in this case 2021. If only one third of the minority party will agree in both the 
House and the Senate, well, we didn't get one third. In fact, none of the minority party 
voted for this, so we went ahead and passed a man with no Democratic support at the end 
of November's close to the maybe mid to late November. So there we are. We've passed a 
map. It's November of 2021. We've got a map or ready to run, run an election, and we had 
no Democratic votes for that because that's what the Constitution requires. The map was 
challenged in court, the Supreme Court comes back and says we see these problems, 
especially specifically in Cuyahoga and Hamilton and in Summit County, and those are 
specific things that we think need to be remedied. So we look at section 3 of Article 19 that 
tells us how to do this. And there's two things that can happen. And if you look at this is 
you can look at them in stages stage one, two and three at the beginning. If it's challenged 
and sent back stages four and five or silos four and five, whatever. So in silo for the 
General Assembly, then has 30 days to pass a map. There is no requirement that the 
General Assembly include Democratic or Minority Party votes. In fact, we can pass a new 
map as long as it does the things that the Supreme Court told us to do with no Democratic 
or minority party votes. Now, in fact, that might have happened. But because of the time 
crunch, we needed to do that with a emergency or 66 votes in the House and 22 votes in 
the Senate, in all probability achievable in the Senate. But as I understood it, not 
achievable in the House because there would not be minority enough minority party votes 
to get sixty six votes in the House. So and that was only to suspend it so we could do 
certain things and make it available for for the for the May 3rd primary. So we then go on 
to the map had to be available by May 3rd. By the time it got there wouldn't be effective by 
May 3rd, and therefore we had to have 66 votes and didn't do it. So then we move on to 
the redistricting commission, which is where we are now. This comes back on February 
14th. We have until March 14th to do something. The attorney general, through the opinion 
requested by the speaker, is confirming what of course the constitutional scheme is. We 
are now in stage five, where at the end of this, which necessarily after you've gotten to the 
end of November, there's been a challenge. The court has sent it back. The General 
Assembly has 30 days. This redistricting commission could not even act until that 30 days 
was up after the General Assembly. So in every situation when this redistricting 
commission, when we get to stage five, it's really close to the primary. And if the answer is 
now, even though we didn't need any minority party votes and stage four and we didn't 
need any in stage three in order to pass a map, now we need minority votes in stage five 
as we get close to the election. It not only doesn't comport with the plain language of the 
Constitution, it doesn't make sense in the whole scheme of how this works. And again, the 
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point of all of this is at the very beginning. There are set of incentives for the minority party 
and the majority party to get together in September and see if they can come up with a 
deal. And that's why I thought it was so important last April that we had additional time to 
work this out. And that was rejected. No one apparently thought that was a good idea 
other than Speaker Cupp and I. And but we weren't. That was rejected by the minority 
party. And that's the time when we can get together, make a deal. There can be 
concessions made on both sides to get a 10 year map. Now, can that still happen? Yes. 
But there has to be something specific for there to be a yay and a nay rather than simply 
we'd like to hear. We'd like for you to hear our proposals. We have to have something to 
specific act on. It would have been good to do this in September or October or November, 
but those weren't forthcoming. So constitutional language is clear, the attorney general 
has opined it makes sense in terms of the scheme, and that's why I wanted to give that 
history. Thank you, Mr. Co-Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:54:39] Thank you, Mr. President, for the history 
lesson, although it's just really reliving, it is still a little painful.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:54:48] I'm with you brother.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:54:53] Are there any other items?  
 
House Minority Leader Representative Allison Russo [00:54:55] Mr Co-Chair, I would 
like to respond to that, and I will respectfully disagree. I do agree that the constitutional 
language is very plain and I think any argument at this stage in the process that, you know, 
there is no check and that the people who voted for these changes didn't intend for there 
to be a check on gerrymandering is just simply a convenient interpretation of the 
Constitution. I think the Constitution is very clear that at this point, after the court has 
invalidated maps and you've exhausted the G.A., which, by the way, there was no plan 
presented for legislators to even vote on. And nor did we ever see a map to say if we 
would have the votes, not have the votes or the commission. You know, there are no more 
get out of jail free cards. It is time for us to come to the table and come up with some 
agreement that we can all agree to, and it is possible. I've laid out a few suggestions. You 
certainly don't have to take all of those suggestions and we will give more specifics about 
that. But to at least have the conversation and have some good faith negotiations at this 
stage in the process is, I think, both required by the Constitution for this commission to 
even have valid maps come out of it. But it's also what the people of Ohio are asking us to 
do. And you know, certainly we can all die on this hill if we want to. But again, that then 
leaves it up to the court yet again to decide whether or not these were constitutional maps 
and whether or not they were even valid maps that came out of this commission without 
Democratic votes. So that's all that I have to say. Thank you,.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:56:47] Mr. Co-Chair.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:56:48] Yes 
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:56:49] I want to. One of the things that is seemingly 
lost over this is it when leader Russo says there's not a check. There is a check. This map, 
unless it gets minority party support, is only for four years. And that build in check is a 
concession automatically to the minority party unless the majority party does what they 
want or concedes. Or there can be some sort of agreement, however, we want to describe 
it. The majority party doesn't get to do what the majority party gets to do everywhere else. 
And that is, draw a map for the next 10 years. And that is the check. If there was a version 
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of this, which isn't quite as good from the majority party standpoint, again, assuming we 
could get a majority of the commissioner Republican commissioners to vote for it. That 
may or may not be true, but if there's some version of that, that is, I'll just call it less than 
this, that that the minority party would vote for. Well, then we could get our 10 year map, 
but the majority is already penalized by only getting a four year map. And that's the penalty 
that is built in. And unless we can come to some consensus is the majority is going to be 
penalized and there is going to be a check.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:58:15] The only other comment is that also the 
maps should be constitutional, they should comply with the Constitution and the Ohio 
Supreme Court still has some purview as a rule too. Yeah, absolutely. To be considered, 
at this time, seeing and hearing no other comments. I don't believe we should.  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:58:37] Yes.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:58:38] Do we have tommorrow's meeting scheduled, decided 
already?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:58:41] You know, we have tentatively agreed. We 
have agreed ten o'clock tomorrow morning to recess until 10:00 tomorrow morning, 
hopefully during that time. We will have an opportunity to exchange ideas and possibly 
come up with a collaboration.  
 
Auditor Keith Faber [00:59:03] Do we have a meeting time set for Thursday?  
 
Co-Chair Senator Vernon Sykes [00:59:06] We have not. We do not at this time. Seeing 
and hearing no further business, we will recess until tomorrow at 10 a.m..  
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OHIO REDISTRICTING COMMISSION  

MINUTES – MARCH 1, 2022 @ 2:00 PM 

OHIO STATEHOUSE, ROOM 313 

ONE CAPITOL SQUARE, COLUMBUS, OHIO 

 

 

 

Members Present: 

 

 Governor Mike DeWine, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to 

Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Auditor of State Keith Faber, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant to 

Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Secretary of State Frank LaRose, member of the Ohio Redistricting Commission pursuant 

to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Speaker of the House of Representatives Robert R. Cupp, appointed to the Ohio 

Redistricting Commission by the Speaker of the House of Representatives pursuant to 

Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Minority Leader Allison Russo, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the 

Acting Minority Leader of the House of Representatives pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 

of the Ohio Constitution 

 Senate President Matt Huffman, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the 

President of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 Senator Vernon Sykes, appointed to the Ohio Redistricting Commission by the Minority 

Leader of the Senate pursuant to Article XI, Section 1 of the Ohio Constitution 

 

Members Absent:  

 

 None 

 

A. Call to Order 
 

Co-Chair Sykes called the meeting to order. 

 

B. Roll Call 

 

With seven members in attendance, Co-Chair Sykes declared a quorum present. 

 

C. Minutes 

 

Speaker Cupp made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 23 (through February 

24), 2022 meeting.  The motion was seconded by President Huffman. Without objection, the 

minutes were approved.   
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D. Motion to Approve Expenses 

 

Co-Chair Cupp moved to approve payment in the amount of $7004.61 to the Tribune 

Chronicle, or the November 7, 2021 public notice of the adopted General Assembly plan, to 

be paid out of the Commission line item pursuant to Rule 11. Leader Russo seconded the 

motion. Without objection, the motion was approved. 

 

E. Testimony  

 

The Commission heard testimony from the following sponsors of submitted Congressional 

district plans: 

 

 Ryan Brune 

 David Helmick (written testimony only) 

 Michael Metzinger (written testimony only) 

 

F. Presentation of Congressional Plan 

 

President Huffman presented the plan submitted under the title of “Frank Strigari” on the 

Redistricting Commission on March 1, 2022  Discussed followed between Commission 

members.  

 

G. Attorney General Opinion 

 

Co-Chair Cupp referenced opinion he had requested from Ohio Attorney General Yost 

regarding the vote required to approve a Congressional district plan.  Members discussed the 

opinion and various provisions of Ohio Constitution Art. XI and VIII. 

 

H. Recess 

 

Co-Chair Sykes recessed the Commission meeting until 10:00 AM on Wednesday, March 2, 

2022. 

 

I. Reconvene / Roll Call 

 

Co-Chair Cupp called the meeting back to order at 10:00 AM on Wednesday, March 2, 2022.  

With seven members in attendance, Co-Chair Sykes declared a quorum present. 

 

J. Motions to Adopt Congressional Plan / Testimony 

 

Co-Chair Sykes moved that the Commission adopt the Congressional district plan titled 

“Yuko/Sykes SB 237 Revision” that was submitted to the Commission website on Tuesday, 

February 8, 2022.  While the Commission stood at ease waiting for copies of the map to be 

made, testimony was offered by Ryan Brune regarding a new Congressional district plan he 

had proposed.  Once distributed, Co-Chair Cupp asked the staff to call the roll on the motion 

to consider adoption of the Congressional district plan map titled “Yuko/Sykes SB 237 

Revision.”  By a vote of 2-5 (Cupp, DeWine, Faber, Huffman, LaRose), the motion failed.  
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President Huffman moved that the Commission adopt the Congressional district plan under 

the name of “Frank Strigari” that was submitted to the Commission website on March 2, 

2022.  The motion was seconded by Co-Chair Cupp.  After discussion on the plan, Leader 

Russo moved to amend the “Frank Strigari” plan with the Congressional district plan entitled 

“Dem Amendments to remedy invalidated GA Plan” that was submitted to the Commission 

website on March 2, 2022.  Following discussion by the Commission members, the roll was 

called and the motion to amend failed by a vote of 2-5 (Cupp, DeWine, Faber, Huffman, 

LaRose).   

 

Co-Chair Cupp called the roll on the motion to adopt the Congressional district plan under 

the name of “Frank Strigari” that was submitted to the Commission website on March 2, 

2022.  By a vote of 5-2 (Russo, Sykes), the motion was approved and the plan was adopted.   

 

K. Adjourn 

 

With no further business to come before the Commission, Co-Chair Cupp adjourned the 

meeting.  
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Ohio Redistricting Commission - 3-2-2022 
https://www.ohiochannel.org/video/ohio-redistricting-commission-3-2-2022  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:00] Restricting Commission will come back to order. I 
would ask that the staff please call the roll at this time.  
 
Clerk [00:00:07] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:08] Present.  
 
Clerk [00:00:09] Co-chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:10] Present.  
 
Clerk [00:00:11] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:00:11] Here. 
 
Clerk [00:00:12] Auditor Faber 
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:00:14] yes.  
 
Clerk [00:00:14] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:00:14] Here.  
 
Clerk [00:00:15] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Secretary of State Frank LaRose [00:00:15] Here.  
 
Clerk [00:00:16] Leader Russo. 
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:00:17] Here.  
 
Clerk [00:00:19] You have a quorum.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:00:21] All members are present. Is there business to 
come before the meeting, this meeting of the Ohio Redistricting Commission Yes. Chair 
recognizes co-chair Sykes.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:00:40] Thank you, Mr. Co-Chair. At this time I'd like to 
move to amend. The amendment aims to replace the map that's before us and to accept 
our map that we submitted here before into the commission. It's Senate Bill 237. We have 
three different versions of it, but this would be the most recent version. It is a eight-seven 
map and it does not unduly favor a political party and we would ask that the commission 
consider this map.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:01:29] There's a motion to adopt the map presented. 
What is the designation on that map, do we know? Or the date that it was uploaded on the 
website,  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:01:43] February the 8th.  

GOV_0133

https://www.ohiochannel.org/video/ohio-redistricting-commission-3-2-2022


 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:01:46] February, the 8th map. I'm not sure what name it 
was uploaded under. But is there a second to the motion?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:01:57] Second.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:01:57] It's been moved and seconded. Is there 
discussion?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:02:00] Mr. Chairman?  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:02:02] Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:02:03] Yeah, just just to clarify the if - there was a 
motion to amend and then a motion to adopt, is this motion to amend the fact there's no 
amendment,  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:02:16] The amendment - we are looking at the General 
Assembly Motion, map, that was presented and was denied invalidated by the court. And 
so we're offering it as an amendment to that.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:02:34] Are you offering an amendment to the General 
Assembly map or to the congressional map?  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:02:40] to the congressional map that was that was 
approved by, adopted initially by the General Assembly, but was in fact invalidated by the 
court.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:02:53] My understanding is the motion is to amend the 
map, it was previously approved by the commission and returned to to to the commission 
by the - The map that was adopted by the General Assembly for Congressional districts 
and that was invalidated by the Ohio Supreme Court and is, and returned to the 
redistricting process.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:03:29] Yes.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:03:29] Right. And you have amendments to that map.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:03:36] Yes, we're offering the map that we submitted to 
the commission on February the 8th to amend that map.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:03:48] Are you? I'm sorry. Are you offering a whole 
map?  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:03:52] Yes, a whole map. It's like a supplement as an 
amendment.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:03:58] All right. Are we able to identify what that is?  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:04:12] We have -- it's on the commission's web site of 
February the 8th.  
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Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:04:20] February eight, is that the only one? Or is it 
under a name as well?  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:04:28] It was the Dems congressional map  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:04:31] Democrat Congressional Map, Yuko - would this 
be the title? Yuko Sykes Substitute Senate Bill 237 February 8th revision is a map that is 
offered. You want to describe the map or your amendments? 
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:04:51] It is a 8-7 map that complies with the 
Constitution. It was presented prior and you've gone over it in detail in the prior meeting, 
and we'd just like it to be considered now.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:05:08] All right. It's been moved and seconded that the 
Yuko Sykes Senate Bill 237 February 8 revised map that was uploaded to be adopted by 
the commission. Discussion? There's no discussion. I'll ask the clerk to call the roll. Is to 
correct the caller on. All right. The commission will be at ease for a moment while we make 
some copies.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:07:42] Waiting for the copies of the maps to come. We 
had a request from Ryan Brune. I'm not sure I'm pronouncing your name right, but you 
testified yesterday and you have an updated map. Do you want to take a few moments to 
tell us what that is? Would you come up to the microphone and state your name for the 
record, please?  
 
Ryan Brune [00:08:06] Thank you. My name's Ryan Burnett presented yesterday with a 
map. I'm here to present a different map, calling it Compromise Map V2. This map that I'm 
presenting is identical to the one that the Republicans proposed yesterday, with two 
districts being changed. The 4th District and the 15th District, I made some simple county 
swaps, which citizens can see on the redistricting website. The commissioners, you have 
these in front of you. All the changes I've made, I have reduced the total number of county 
splits. I've combined municipalities that were previously split. Municipalities that's across 
county lines are allowed to be split given the guidelines. But what I was able to do is able 
to reconnect Dublin with its Union and Franklin portions, and I was able to reconnect Plain 
City, which is in Madison in Union County. I talk a little bit about the compactness in my 
brief, but basically what I propose is the exact same as the Republican map. Two districts 
changed. It's more compact and pretty much any metric you use, it doesn't have a split 
district, connect to a split district, connect to a split district, and it has the added benefit of 
being a little bit more fair. Instead of having five composite Democratic districts, it now has 
six and all that it, one change. This maps pretty much the exact same thing you presented 
yesterday, just a little bit better in every way.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:39] Thank you. Any questions for the witness? Thank 
you for your continued work on this. It's quite impressive that you have this kind of interest 
in and continue to work on it. Thank you.  
 
Ryan Brune [00:09:52] Thank you.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:09:56] The commission will be back in ease while we're 
waiting on the map copies.  
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Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:12:44] Distributed, they're entitled Yuco Sykes SB 237 
February 8th revision that is before the commission. Is there any discussion on the motion. 
Chair recognizes Sen. Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:13:01] Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
So there is a map that was presented, although not yet moved, which I'll be doing later in 
this meeting. And there was a series of meetings as there have been. But I met with 
Senator Sykes and Leader Russo. I, as I understand it, the speaker did. I believe the 
auditor did. There may may have been a meeting also with with secretary and variety of 
folks. And then last night, there was a series of amendments proposed to that map by the, 
I believe, by Senator Sykes and Leader Russo. So there is that version of that map, which 
is also on the website. This is a completely different setup. And as of today, I guess maybe 
if we're trying to negotiate, this is a step backwards in what at least we were talking about 
and is a completely different consideration. So it's unclear to me why this is even being 
presented at this time since it's. Not related at all to what we were, we were discussing, at 
least in the meeting, that I was in last night, so I think it's a step backwards in terms of of, 
you know, trying to put in a capsule what the differences are between the parties. So I 
would oppose the motion.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:14:27] Further discussion. The the motion is to adopt 
the plan that has been presented and the staff will call the roll, please.  
 
Clerk [00:14:40] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:14:41] No.  
 
Clerk [00:14:42] Co-Chair Senator Sykes  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:14:43] Yes.  
 
Clerk [00:14:44] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:14:46] No.  
 
Clerk [00:14:46] Auditor Faber 
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:14:46] No.  
 
Clerk [00:14:48] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:14:48] No.  
 
Clerk [00:14:48] Secretary LaRose  
 
Secretary of State Frank LaRose [00:14:49] No.  
 
Clerk [00:14:51] Leader Russo  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:14:52] Yes  
 
Clerk [00:14:53] Thank you. 5-2 Mr. Co-chair.  
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Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:14:57] Vote is five to two. No, the vote is two to five. The 
motion has not carried. Is there further business come for the commission, Senator 
Huffman?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:15:08] Thank you. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I move 
the commission, adopt the updated Congressional District Plan, which is uploaded the 
commission's website this morning that is called March 2nd, 2022. Under the name of 
Franks to Gary and  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:26] Sykes, Senator Huffman is at the map. That is, if 
we have the PorterWright distributed, that's correct. All right, so everyone have that map. 
All right, you may proceed.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:15:36] Do I need a second?  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:15:37] Is there a second to the motion? I'll second the 
motion.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:15:41] OK, thank you. So, Mr. Chairman, members 
of the commission, this map is identical to the map that was submitted yesterday and with 
two slight changes. One is our changes then in Franklin County, which really completes a 
series of changes that were made in regarding districts three and 15 are my office and 
perhaps other offices received inquiry from Congresswoman Beatty's office. I think one of 
the initial maps that was or renderings here in the last week or so had Congresswoman 
Beatty's district office outside of District three. And it might be a federal requirement, but 
but I believe that it's required that congressional district offices be inside the congressional 
district. So they asked us to make that change. And initially, I believe also 
Congresswoman Betty's residence was outside of District three. And so there were some 
changes made regarding both of those also resulting in Congressman Carey outside of 
District 15. So the net result of all these changes, including the one we're including today, 
is that Congressman Beatty's district office in District three, her residence is. And 
Congressman Carey is in his District 15. When I say his and hers, of course that I'm 
referring to the fact that they're both incumbents, so that solves that problem. So that's one 
change. The second change is in Hamilton County and was pointed out to us that we 
could eliminate some subdivision splits in District one. And so if you if you compare, if you 
have both of the maps in front of you yesterday, today not only did we repair those 
subdivisions splits, but certainly the the how the district is divided is is much cleaner. So 
those are the two changes, of course, in moving the map as a whole. And I would ask the 
commission to adopt the map pursuant to my amendment.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:05] Thank you. It's been moved in second and that 
do we have a just description for this map and name on this? Yeah.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:18:15] Excuse me. This this is called March, the 
March 2nd 2022 map, and it's submitted under the name of Frank Strigari.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:24] Thank you. It's been moved in. Second, is there 
discussion?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:18:27] Mr. Co-Chair,  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:18:29] The chair recognizes Rep. Russo.  
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House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:18:30] So thank you, Mr. Co-Chair. Just to 
clarify the difference specifically and districts 3 and 15 from the map that we saw 
yesterday that was uploaded to the website, to the map, we saw today that the primary 
difference here is that this revision puts Congressman Carey back into the 15th because I 
believe the issues with Congresswoman Beatty and her office were resolved in the map 
that we saw yesterday. So the primary change here is to put Congressman Carey back in 
his 15th district. Is that correct? His residence.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:06] Sen. Huffman?  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:19:07] Yeah. Mr. Chairman, that is accurate in doing 
those other changes. I think we had that. That's that's what resulted in that. So we're trying 
to in remedying some things, we caused other problems. And so but the only change 
today from yesterday does as Leader Russo described.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:26] Further discussion? 
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:19:28] Mr Mr. Co-Chair, would it be 
appropriate? I'd like to suggest some amendments to this.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:34] Yes.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:19:34] Thank you.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:19:34] That would be an order.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:19:36] Thank you. I have a number of 
amendments here because we are here because the General Assembly drew a map that 
the state court held violated the state constitution. Specifically the court was clear that the 
Congressional District Plan that the General Assembly passed in November is invalid in its 
entirety because it unduly favors the Republican Party and disfavors the Democratic Party 
in violation of Article 19, Section one C three A. The court gave the example of Franklin 
County, where Democratic leaning voters were packed into only one district to confer 
partisan advantage to the party drawing the map. And the court also held that the plan 
unduly splits Hamilton, Cuyahoga and Summit counties in violation of section one C three 
B. The court has ordered the General Assembly or the Commission, if needed, to adopt a 
new Congressional District plan that complies in full with Article 19 of the Ohio Constitution 
and the directives of the court. So the task now in the commission is in the commission's 
hands because the state constitution calls for the commission to act as backup to the 
General Assembly when the General Assembly fails to assemble the bipartisan vote 
required by the voters in the state constitution reform to pass a replacement map. So my 
amendment, as was discussed with I believe nearly every member of this commission over 
the last 12 hours, makes four primary changes to the map that we see before. It was the 
map that was presented yesterday, but these changes would also apply to the maps that 
we see before us today. We have actually uploaded these democratic amendments to the 
Strigari March 1st, 2022 map on the commission website for the public to see and 
commissioners to see. Of course, we can slightly adapt that uploaded map to 
accommodate the two small changes that have been described by Senate President 
Huffman this morning with the map that he has offered before us. But here are the four 
amendments again that have been discussed in detail with multiple members of this 
commission. And to note these changes abided by the principle of taking the map that has 
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been presented to us and making the least changes necessary to get this map to a map 
that we feel again upholds the Constitution by not unduly favoring the Republicans and 
disfavoring the Democrats. So the first change is to amend the districts in southwest Ohio, 
specifically districts one and eight. This amendment or modification, or this change sorry, 
swaps territory from one district to the other with the result that District one would still 
contain Cincinnati, but it would be wholly within Hamilton County. District eight would now 
contain Warren County instead of Warren County being disconnected from Cincinnati, and 
the partisan Index would change on each district accordingly. District one would move 
slightly above the toss up range, and the heavily Republican leaning District eight would 
be slightly more Republican. And you can see those changes in the map out that we have 
provided, as well as the table. Amendment, the second change is to amend districts in 
northwest Ohio. This amendment specifically would change the boundary between districts 
five at nine. And this modification swaps territory from one district to the other, with the 
result that district nine would be more compact and its partisan index would move slightly 
above the tossup range. And we also believe that the communities linked in this district 
would be more cohesive. The partisan index would change and each district accordingly. 
Again, you can see that in the print out that was provided. Now I will note specifically about 
this change. We had a nice long discussion with Auditor Faber last evening. He had some 
other changes in this part of the state that we were very willing to consider and discuss 
further if we are given time to do that. The Third Amendment is, it would change the 
districts in central Ohio specifically centered on District 15. This amendment would change 
the boundaries between 15, four and three. This modification swaps territory from one 
district to another, with the result that District 15 and four would be more compact and 
District 15 would have a partisan index that would be slightly above the tossup range. We 
also believe that the communities linked in this district are more cohesive, for example, 
communities and the Delaware, Franklin, Union and Madison, where those counties meet 
and that portion of the district. I will also note again, we discuss multiple potential options 
within this change. Again, if commissioners are willing to discuss this further, we certainly 
have shown a willingness to be open to further discussions with that change. And then the 
final change that we have proposed amends, sorry, impacts districts in northeast Ohio 
touching Cuyahoga County. This amendment specifically would change the boundaries 
between District seven and 11. This modification swaps territory from one district to the 
other, with the result that District seven would have a partisan index that would place it in 
the Dem leaning tossup range. And the purpose of this and the other change is to have a 
total map that reflects the preferences of the Ohio, the voters of Ohio and does not unduly 
favor the Republican Party in excess of their support at the ballot box. So, Mr. Speaker, 
again, I would like to thank the members of the commission who had these discussions 
with us. We have gone into these discussions about these amendments to the General 
Assembly passed plan using your math that you have put forward today and yesterday as 
the basis for coming up with some sort of compromise that we believe again results in an 
overall map that is in line not only with the court's decision, but with the Constitution and 
does not unduly favor the Republican Party and unduly disfavor the Democratic Party. 
Thank you.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:26:40] Thank you, leader Russo. Let me ask, are these 
being offered as a single motion or did you want to do these series item?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:26:55] At this point? Mr. Speaker, these are 
being offered as a single motion. Certainly, again, we have not heard directly back from 
commissioners about what individual changes they might be willing to entertain. But if we 
can continue discussions, we certainly can offer them a separate. But at this point, they 
are offered in whole.  
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Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:27:17] All right. And are these? The details of these, are 
they they uploaded or available? So if they were adopted, are we going to know what they 
are? Is my point, I guess.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:27:33] Thank you, Mr Speaker. Yes, the 
details of these changes, not only have they been uploaded that they were provided to all 
of the commissioners and their staff last evening, I believe at approximately 9:30-9:45 to 
your staff, we discussed them in detail, and again, we certainly can harmonize based on 
the two minor modifications that have been presented this morning. Certainly can 
harmonize those, but they have been available not only to your staff and and 
commissioners, but also to the public.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:28:09] Yes, I do. We do. We have a name by which they 
were uploaded. So we can.  
 
[00:28:13] Yes, I believe they are named as the Democratic Amendments to Remedy 
Invalidated General Assembly plan.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:28:33] And the date of the upload is March 2nd?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:28:38] March 2nd. Yes.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:28:43] But are there, are you? Did you make a motion to 
move?  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:28:51] So it makes you move. All right. 
Thanks very much. Thank you. She's easy to get lost in the discussion here. Making a 
motion to adopt these amendments to the general, invalidated General Assembly plan, but 
adopt these changes to the plan that Mr. Huffman has put forward.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:29:13] All right. It's been moved to the second. It's 
moved into second discussion. Chair recognizes Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:29:20] Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I oppose the 
motion and I guess a couple of comments. One. And I appreciate Leader Russo's 
description as these are changes to essentially the map that I moved today, but was 
presented yesterday with slight changes. This, of course, is a wholly different map than 
what leader or Senator Sykes presented just a few minutes ago. So this is these are two 
different maps, I guess. I want everyone to commission members and public who are 
listening to understand that. So these are these are two, I think it's fair to say completely 
different plans presented here this morning. I I think it's important again, and I went on a 
little bit of a history lesson yesterday to understand Article 19 and its effects and how it 
how it was that or how it came to be and how why this unduly language does not in fact, 
imply to the commission. First, you could say simply because the Constitution doesn't say 
anything about that as it relates to the commission. But why is that? Why, why? Why is 
that the way the design of this? And keep in mind that we get the census as we all know 
it's at the end of every 10 years. Typically, we get the census data on April 1st, and it takes 
about three months to put it in the political. And then there's an opportunity over a couple 
of months, perhaps to come up with an agreement. And you know, we we've we've talked 
a lot about how there were problems with that this year. But in the first stage of this, when 
there's there's a substantial amount of minority party buy-in that has to happen. So this is 
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in September of any year and there is no unduly requirement in there. If in fact the parties 
can agree, it may be that some feel maybe a court or others feel that it unduly favors or 
disfavors a party. But there's no requirement regarding that in that September timeframe. 
Now there is a requirement for substantial minority party buy-in, but the language doesn't 
appear anywhere in that stage. If that doesn't happen in October, the redistricting 
commission can adopt a map, but they can only adopt a 10 year map and it must have, 
and to do that, you must have minority party buy-in. However, there's no unduly language 
in there, either. And some might recall when we passed this map some time ago, I asked 
some advocates, Well, what if? What if there was an agreement among minority and 
majority party members, but it wasn't a map that advocates wanted. And the response was 
no sweetheart deals. I don't know if anybody remembers that response. And what that 
anticipates is that there can be agreement on these maps for a whole variety of reasons. 
But this means in the first stage in September, that unduly doesn't apply in the second 
stage unduly doesn't apply because the language isn't in there. OK. So in stage three 
November goes back to the General Assembly, and if the General Assembly passes a 
congressional map pursuant to C 1 of the Constitution, and again, this is section one C 
one if the General Assembly does it and has this enhanced minority vote. The unduly 
doesn't apply, there's no requirement that the General Assembly do that under Section C, 
two of the Constitution, but again, you have an enhanced minority requirement. Minority 
party requirement. And it's not as big as it is in September, it actually lowers. But that 
again unduly doesn't apply there, either. Finally, if the General Assembly passes a map in 
November, which we did without the requisite minority in the unduly part does apply in the 
court, in their opinion, said, Well, we think it unduly favors one party over another and 
ruled the map invalid. Well, what happens? And before we get to stage four, I would point 
out that in the mid decennial redistricting under Section F one, we have that that same 
unduly language appears again. So there are parts of the Constitution that have the unduly 
language and parts that do not. So you can take a look at F1 one. We all worry about that 
in four years or those of you who are still standing can worry about it in four years. So but 
what happens then if the court says, for whatever reason, we don't like the map and it 
could be for a whole variety of reasons? Well, in the end, section four, if the General 
Assembly passes a map, pursue it or or this is section three, excuse me, in silo four, the 
General Assembly can pass a map, but the unduly language doesn't appear there either. 
Well, if the General Assembly passes a map, they have all the other requirements, but 
there's no unduly requirement, but the General Assembly doesn't do that. And likely we 
could have passed some map, but we had restrictions on time and needed and later 
Russo, I think, made a good point, said, Well, we didn't take a vote. Well, we didn't. But 
you know what, is a bit of a fool's errand at that point. So now we go to the redistricting 
commission in silo five, which is where we are right now. Silo five doesn't have any 
language in it about unduly. And the question is, well, why not? Well, remember, folks, this 
is a plan, this constitutional plan is designed to create a series of incentives on both sides 
to make an agreement. And the big incentive for the majority to make an agreement is if 
you don't do get enough support from the minority party, your map only lasts for four years. 
And that is a not good for the majority because everybody wants to be able to draw their 
map for 10 years and keep it where it is. Well, they can't do that. So as we're sitting here in 
Silo five, there's no unduly requirement and we can we can talk about that and go back 
and forth and make whatever arguments we want to do about that. So I guess I want to 
point that out to commission members. And. Again, going back to where we are typically 
you're going to be at the end of November. With no map, the General Assembly may be 
able to, if it's challenged in the courts, sends it back, maybe in the month of December, 
perhaps we didn't in this case didn't get a court decision until January. But and if it comes 
back, the General Assembly needs to come back, pass a map or not, or then come to the 
redistricting commission, all in a very short period of time. And if in fact, what is required is 
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this substantial by end that the minority party is describing, it's going to make it very, very 
difficult to get this map. And obviously, we're we're on a very short period of time what 
what the courts want. And I think what we all want is to be able to have an election. And I 
would note that one of the there's a couple of things that I argued when I think provisions 
that I wanted to put into this back in 2018. One is rather than have a General Assembly bill 
that could be referended, we ought to do it by a resolution. That was shot down. So we're 
stuck with a longer process with the bill. And I also pointed out that if we stretch this out to 
the end of November, then a court hearing and then a General Assembly action and then 
commission action, it's going to be a problem when we get to elections. And as I noted to 
some of the media yesterday, you think the timing on this is a problem now? Wait until 
2032, when the presidential primary is in March. And if we start going down this path that 
all of these additional requirements in other parts of the Constitution apply to this stage, 
well, we're never going to make a primary the first week in March and in Secretary LaRose 
probably won't be secretary then, but maybe thank God so that I just want to, I guess let 
me make sure that commission members are aware of that. Thanks very much, Mr. 
Chairman. And I again oppose the motion.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:38:56] Mr. Chairman.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:38:56] Chair recognizes Rep. Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:39:01] Thank you, Mr. Chair. Those are 
certainly very interesting conclusions about the reading of not only the court's decision, but 
also the Constitution. So essentially, what we are hearing is that Commissioner Huffman is 
arguing that there is no need to follow any of the anti gerrymandering provisions of the 
Constitution, including what the court specifically stated in their decision that the plan that 
they overruled unduly favored the Republican Party over the Democratic Party. That is 
essentially like me robbing a bank and saying that is my money. That is frankly absurd. 
And if this is, I think, the direction that this whole commission is going to, or at least the 
majority members of this commission are going to buy into in this process, I can guarantee 
that we will be back here in a couple of weeks, not only probably redrawing state maps, 
but also again, congressional maps. The only reason that we are in this state is not 
because of the Constitution and the provisions that were overwhelmingly passed by Ohio 
voters. It's simply because we have commissioners who do not want to follow the 
Constitution and do not want to follow the rule of law and do not want to follow the court's 
decisions. What we find ourselves in now regarding the election completely avoidable and 
also easily remedied by moving the primary date and most importantly, by passing a 
constitutional map. And we have an opportunity to work together as a commission. This 
deadline that we have this morning at 10:00 is completely artificial. We can right now meet 
and discuss as long as it takes to get this done, to come to some agreement, get to a map 
that will pass constitutional muster that will get bipartisan support will be in effect for 10 
years. And will allow us to conduct elections. And it's really that simple.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:41:22] Mr. Chairman?  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:41:23] Senator Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:41:25] Thank you, Mr. Chairman. So in regards to 
following, I think the phrase was none of the anti gerrymandering provisions. I think that's 
inaccurate. Section two, for example, has a variety of things that were built into this, in fact, 
were demands of the various advocate groups. And I'll just go through some of those. We 
wanted to make sure that each district included at least one whole county. This is section 
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two. Section two B 8. So that was included. That's something that has to be followed. No 
to Congressional District shall share portions of the territory or more of more than one 
county, except for a county whose population exceeds 400,000. And that was done 
because if you for those of you who remember they complained about District four that 
split two or three counties getting up to a certain point. We eliminated that as a if you want 
to call it, gerrymandering or whatever you want to call it. If one of the 88 counties, 65 
counties have to remain whole, our 18 counties may be split not more than once in five 
counties, maybe split, not more than twice. Well, in this case, there's only. We've 
eliminated counties that are split more than twice. So we've gone beyond the line drawing 
requirements that are in the Constitution. And I'll let everyone read Section two and look at 
all of those various things that were demands by various folks to prevent all of this. And of 
course, you have a much more compact map that's presented the map that I presented 
here to the to the commission today than what was presented in 2011. So I think that's 
inaccurate. And and the other part, the part of this, you know, the constitutional setup here 
is this is a different group of people making this decision than the General Assembly. The 
General Assembly can pass a map and each of the folks there may be affected by 
different things, you know, namely their own congressional people and who may affect 
how they vote. And of course, getting 50 votes and 17 votes sometimes is very difficult to 
do. But we have folks on this commission who have a different view, potentially because 
they don't represent the same kind of constituencies, caucuses, all of those that that the 
legislative members on this commission do. So I disagree with the comments respectfully, 
but and appreciate again, and I would ask that the motion to amend be denied.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:44:15] There further discussion, Senator Sykes, co-
chair, Sykes.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:44:20] Thank you, co-chair. Just just briefly, you know, 
it's been indicated that the, you know, some major incentive to get a 10 year plan to in 
order to have bipartisan agreement. But when we look at the both of the constitutional 
amendments, the largest component, the most significant aspect was really a different 
concept than just anti-gerrymandering. It was. It was fairness. And there's fairness in both 
of the changes was equated to proportionality with the state districts and then would 
unduly favor not to unduly favor a political party with the congressional districts. And it's 
not just the line drawing requirements. The line drawing requirements are not the focal 
here. And to simply overlook or try to bypass or not to consider the main focus of the 
initiative. As again, I agree with Leader Russo, is absurd. Yeah.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:45:36] Let me just, first of all, object to the assertion 
that Representive Russo made that the only reason we don't have maps that has so far 
withstood consideration by the court is because the commissioners don't want to. As I've 
pointed out on multiple occasions, this is a new provision of the Constitution. We're 
working our way through it, trying to find a pathway forward. There are legitimate differing 
interpretations of what it means or what it requires. There's conflict on the Supreme Court 
as to what it requires. This is not a clear path forward. And I do not agree that members of 
this commission have not tried to do this in good faith, erring in in some respects for what 
the court has looked at it and we have consistently tried to find our way forward. So in all 
of this, the rhetoric and disagreements and stuff, I think it's important that we don't attribute 
bad faith to either side of this. And so I just want to go on record as what my position is on 
on that. Further discussion. Chair recognizes Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:46:58] Thank you. A question for the sponsors of the 
amendment. As I look at it, and it may be that I just can't tell, District three was reconvened 
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significantly from the proposed map. How does that or does that comply with Article two, 
Section B 4 A with regard to keeping Columbus largely in one district and I can't tell. I don't 
know whether it does or doesn't, but it looks based on the geography that a substantial 
portion of this district is outside the city of Columbus. And so therefore it looks to me like 
you're doing what you indicated the concern was in other areas for the opposite effect. So 
I just curious about that, if you could help me understand that.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:47:48] Sure. Through the chair, Auditor Faber, 
yes, there were some changes made to District three. It actually still includes a substantial 
and I believe, almost exactly the same proportion of Columbus that the previous version 
did. It's just a different way to split it. And overall, it creates a plan that meets the does not 
unduly favor Republicans and disfavor a Democrat requirement of the court's decision. 
Now, as we discussed in our meeting last evening, that change in particular  to 15, four 
and three. There are a couple of different options there that we certainly are willing to 
discuss and consider. One of which, frankly, you know, does not require necessarily a 
change to District three. Many different options. We are willing to continue those 
discussions about that particular district. This is certainly one option. Frankly, in my mind, 
there were probably about three to five different options.  
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:49:01] And thank you for that Leader Russo. But and I'm 
just and maybe this is a question to everybody in general. But as I try and read and 
understand Section B 2 4 A, is it in? Was it when you guys drafted this provision, the 
understanding that to the extent you can, we are required to. It is easy with Cincinnati 
because Cincinnati needs to be wholly within a district because of those ratios, but 
because the city of Columbus is larger than one congressional district. Is it your 
understanding of this provision that you're supposed to put the majority of the city of 
Columbus, even though it's larger than one district in one whole congressional district 
versus splitting Columbus in multiple different ways in essentially creating different options. 
My interpretation is that you're required to the extent you can to keep Columbus most of 
Columbus in one district. And if not, you're supposed to affiliated with distressed 
communities that are closely affiliated with that at a minimum. And I'm just curious if that's 
your read of this as well. And if that's the case, it frankly doesn't look to me like three is 
going to follow that.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:50:17] Through the chair Auditor Faber. Yes, 
we believe that we have met the provision in the Constitution and have kept a majority of 
Columbus within that district. And again, there are multiple a Columbus is big enough, 
frankly, that there are multiple ways to do that.  
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:50:37] So again, and I don't want to belabor this 
because I can't see the detail and I'll take your word for it. But your interpretation is, my 
interpretation is correct. We're required to the extent we can keep Columbus largely 
together in one district is, is that the baseline understanding? I assume you did that 
because I can't tell. But, is your view. When I tried to draw my version, that's what I tried to 
do, and I just want to make sure we're in agreement on.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:51:03] Through the chair, Mr. Auditor. Yes, 
certainly. Again, we believe that we have met the provision. There are multiple multiple 
ways to do that. I would also note that Columbus is an interesting city and that we have 
many non-contiguous parts of the city as well. And so, you know, again, there are multiple 
ways to do this.  
 

GOV_0144



Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:51:27] Is there further discussion? I would just say that I 
did appreciate the the conversation that we had yesterday, late afternoon, I guess, in 
terms of the proposed changes that were being suggested. And for this, as far as I'm 
concerned and the house side, we spent a considerable amount of time with our map 
drawer to take a look at these and see how they would impact the overall map. But like 
with any change, it does create some, you know. Some. Some opposite impacts as well. 
So, for example, a congressional district nine, which is in northwest Ohio. It then creates a 
district that runs from the Indiana line all the way to Lorain, I think which is even even less 
compact than it was before. And so in in in the constitutional sense, it believe it really 
makes any contribution to the constitutionality of it, although it might in terms of shifting the 
Republican-Democrat index, I look at District 15 and and that one stretches out across 
Ohio to the West because it was a remnant of other changes that were that were made. 
But to move, that makes that one more compact, House District four becomes less 
compact. And now you have a district that runs from I'm not sure what county that is, 
actually. Way below I-70 going all the way, almost all the way back up to Lorain, which 
was a constant example of a gerrymandered district in the public hearings that we had, so 
that those have some adverse impacts to it. The. And I believe that the map that was 
offered does meet the constitutional objections that were pointed out to the court, by the 
court, in terms of of the concerns they pointed out, particularly Hamilton County. And that 
was because it was split twice instead of once in the the Strigari map. It is now split it 
once. I'm not entirely sure, but I think the compact ratio in District seven that would be 
reconfigured is makes it at least somewhat less compact. And so, so, so so the 
amendments don't particularly solve any of the problems, and I realize this is as much of 
an art as a as a science. But there are some things that it doesn't make it a perfect map, 
either.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:55:09] Mr. Chair.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:55:11] Yeah, Representative Russo.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:55:12] So thank you, Mr. Chair. And I would like to 
respond to a couple of your comments regarding certainly, you know, some of the changes 
to other districts and concerns about compactness. I would note that overall, the map with 
the changes that we have proposed actually make the map. They score higher on the 
overall compactness score. But certainly, if there are specific concerns about districts, for 
example, you noted districts five and four, I will note that certainly in our discussions with 
the Auditor Faber, he actually brought forward a couple of different recommendations that I 
believe he may have shared with some other commissioners that I think reasonably may 
also address some of those concerns and address some of our concerns as well. So I say 
all of this to say again, you know, let's take a day to have these discussions and come to 
some sort of resolution and compromise on this because I do believe that there is a path 
forward to do that. And again, not sure why we are under this artificial deadline to vote on 
this today, when there are clearly some alternatives here that possibly could get us to a 
bipartisan agreement, meet our objectives. If the objective is to get to a constitutional map 
that is bipartisan, that lasts 10 years, which that is my objective and to not have the court 
have to intervene in this again, if that is the objective, then we should take the time to do 
that. And I think that there are members on this commission from the majority party who 
have a willingness to do that. And I would strongly encourage that.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:57:03] Further discussion? The question then, is on the 
amendment. Shall the amendment proposed by Representative Russo be adopted? The 
staff will call the roll please.  
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Clerk [00:57:18] Co-chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:57:18] No.  
 
Clerk [00:57:21] Co-Chair Senator Sykes.  
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:57:22] Yes.  
 
Clerk [00:57:22] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:57:23] no.  
 
Clerk [00:57:24] Auditor Faber.  
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:57:25] No.  
 
Clerk [00:57:26] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:57:26] No.  
 
Clerk [00:57:28] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Secretary of State Frank LaRose [00:57:30] no.  
 
Clerk [00:57:30] Leader Russo.  
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:57:30] Yes.  
 
[00:57:30] Mr. Speaker, two of five.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:57:34] The vote is two to five. The amendment has not 
been agreed to. We're now back to the original motion from Senator Huffman to approve 
the March 2nd, 22 Strigari map by name that has been uploaded. Is there further 
discussion. If there's no further discussion, these staff will call the roll, please.  
 
Clerk [00:57:57] Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:57:58] Yes.  
 
Clerk [00:57:59] Co-Chair Senator Sykes. 
 
Co-chair Sen. Vernon Sykes [00:58:00] no.  
 
Clerk [00:58:01] Governor DeWine.  
 
Gov. Mike DeWine [00:58:03] yes.  
 
Clerk [00:58:03] Auditor Faber 
 
Auditor of State Keith Faber [00:58:05] yes.  
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Clerk [00:58:05] President Huffman.  
 
Senate President Matt Huffman [00:58:05] Yes.  
 
Clerk [00:58:06] Secretary LaRose.  
 
Secretary of State Frank LaRose [00:58:07] Yes  
 
Clerk [00:58:08] Leader Russo. 
 
House Minority Leader Allison Russo [00:58:09] No. 
 
Clerk [00:58:10] Mr. Speaker, 5-2.  
 
Co-chair Speaker Bob Cupp [00:58:12] Vote is five to two. The motion has been agreed 
to and the map has been adopted and would direct staff to upload this to the Secretary of 
State as soon as possible so that the March 4th filing deadline will be available to 
candidates and that we can proceed with the March, the May 3rd May... The May Primary 
Election. Any further business to come before the commission? Hearing none, the 
commission is adjourned.  
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Honorable Robert Cupp 
Speaker of the Ohio House of Representatives 
Co-Chair, Ohio Redistricting Commission 
77 South High Street, 14th Floor 
Columbus, Ohio 43215 
 
 

SYLLABUS:        2022-004                                                                                       

1. The commission, acting under Ohio Constitu-
tion Article XIX Section 3(B)(2), may enact a 
congressional map by a simple majority vote. 
See Article XI, Section 1(B)(1). 

2. A map adopted pursuant to Ohio Constitution 
Article XIX Section 3(B)(2) is valid for the time 
period that the previous map was valid for be-
fore being found unconstitutional. This means 
that, for the current redistricting cycle, an 
adopted map would be valid for 4 years, as the 
map that was found unconstitutional was valid 
only for 4 years. See Article XIX, Section 
1(C)(3)(e); Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2); Adams v. 
DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶¶ 15-22. 
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OPINION NO. 2022-004 

 
Honorable Robert Cupp 
Speaker of the Ohio House of Representatives 
Co-Chair, Ohio Redistricting Commission 
77 South High Street, 14th Floor 
Columbus, Ohio 43215 
 
Dear Speaker Cupp: 
 
You have requested an opinion regarding the Ohio Re-
districting Commission’s adoption of congressional dis-
trict maps pursuant to Ohio Constitution, Article XIX 
Section 3(B)(2). Specifically, you ask:  
 

1. What votes are required for the Commission 
to adopt a congressional map: Can maps be 
adopted by a simple majority of members of 
the Commission, or are at least 2 votes from 
members of each political party required?  
 

2. Is the map adopted effective for 4 years or 10 
years, and is that dependent on whether at 
least 2 members of each political party vote 
for the map?  

I address the questions below. 
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Background of the Congressional Redistricting 
Process in Article XIX 

 
Article XIX of the Ohio Constitution, which the People 
of Ohio ratified in 2018, governs the process by which 
Ohio draws congressional districts.  The process con-
sists of three steps. 
 
The first step is set out in Section 1(A) of Article IXI.  It 
states that the General Assembly shall pass a map by 
the end of September in a year ending with the nu-
meral one.  The map may be passed only with an af-
firmative vote of three-fifths of the members of each 
house in the general assembly.  Further, at least one-
half of the members of the two dominant political par-
ties in each house must support the map. If the Gen-
eral Assembly successfully passes a map under this 
section, the map remains in effect for ten years.  
 
The second step is set out in Section 1(B), which applies 
if and only if the General Assembly fails to enact a map 
under Section 1(A).  Under Section 1(B), the Ohio Re-
districting Commission has until the end of October to 
enact a congressional map.  A map will be deemed en-
acted only if it has support from at least 4 members of 
the Ohio Redistricting Commission, including at least 
2 members from each of the two dominant political par-
ties. Any map enacted under Section 1(B) remains in 
effect for ten years.  (The Commission, at this second 
step, does not have authority to enact a 4-year map by 
a simple majority vote.  Compare Article XI, Section 
1(B)(3) with Article XI, Section 8(C)(1)(a).) 
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Before moving to the third step, it is important to high-
light one important aspect of the Ohio Redistricting 
Commission’s powers.  The Commission is created by 
Article XI of the constitution.  And Article XI, Section 
1(B)(1) states that, “unless otherwise specified in this 
article or in Article XIX of this constitution, a simple 
majority of the commission members shall be required 
for any action by the commission.”  Section 1(B) does 
“otherwise specif[y].”  But as this opinion will explain 
later, other sections governing the redistricting process 
do not. 
 
Step three applies if and only if the Ohio Redistricting 
Commission fails to act.  At this step, the General As-
sembly must adopt a map before the end of November.  
If the chosen map receives affirmative support from 
three-fifths of the members in each house, and an af-
firmative vote from at least one-third of the members 
in each of the two dominant parties, then the map re-
mains in effect for ten years.  If the map is instead en-
acted by a simply majority vote that does not satisfy 
these criterion, it remains in effect for just four years.  
Article XIX, §1(C).  
 
General Assembly Passes Maps by a Simple Ma-
jority without 1/3 affirmative votes from each 
party, so the map was good for 4 years; Article 

XIX, Section 1(C)(3)(e) 
 

This redistricting session, the Congressional map was 
passed by the General Assembly pursuant to Article 
XIX, Section 1(C). The General Assembly passed the 
map by a simple majority of the General Assembly, 
with no Democrats in either the House or the Senate 
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voting for the map. Adams v. DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶ 
21. As a result, the map, had it been upheld, would 
have remain in effect for just four years. Article XIX, 
Section 1(C)(3)(e); Adams v. DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶¶ 
15-22.  
 
Ohio Supreme Court Finding of Unconstitution-

ality and Adoption of a New Map Pursuant to 
Article XIX, Section 3(2)(B) 

 
Article XIX, Section 3(A) gives the Ohio Supreme 
Court exclusive, original jurisdiction in all cases aris-
ing under Article XIX. Here, the Ohio Supreme Court 
found that the enacted map failed to satisfy the re-
quirements in Article XIX, Section 1(C)(3)(a) and (b). 
See Adams v. DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶5. 
  
When a map is rejected by the Ohio Supreme Court, 
the General Assembly has 30 days to remedy the de-
fects. Article XIX, Section 3(B)(1). If the General As-
sembly fails to address the defects within the allotted 
time, Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) applies. Section 
(B)(2) states in full:  
 

If a new congressional district plan is not 
passed in accordance with division (B)(1) 
of this section and filed with the secre-
tary of state in accordance with Section 
16 of Article II of this constitution, the 
Ohio redistricting commission shall be 
reconstituted and reconvene and shall 
adopt a congressional district plan in ac-
cordance with the provisions of this con-
stitution that are then valid, to be used 
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until the next time for redistricting un-
der this article in accordance with the 
provisions of this constitution that are 
then valid.  The commission shall adopt 
that plan not later than the thirtieth day 
after the deadline described in divi-
sion(B)(1) of this section. A congressional 
district plan adopted under this division 
shall remedy any legal defects in the pre-
vious plan identified by the court but 
shall include no other changes to the pre-
vious plan other than those made in order 
to remedy those defects. (Emphasis 
added). 
 

Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) does not specify whether 
the adoption of a map requires the affirmative vote of 
at least 2 members of each of the two dominant politi-
cal parties. It also does not state whether or not the 
adopted map is for a period of 10 years or 4 years (or if 
a map passed by a simple majority is good for 4 years, 
while a map passed by at least 2 members of each dom-
inant political party is good for 10 years).  The only spe-
cific instruction is that the General Assembly cannot 
amend or alter the map beyond what is necessary to 
remedy the defects found by the Ohio Supreme Court. 
Id.  Here, that means that the General Assembly may 
only address the map in relation to the Article XIX, 
Section 1(C)(3) requirements that the Ohio Supreme 
Court found not satisfied. See Article XIX, Section 
1(C)(3)(a) and (b); see also See Adams v. DeWine, 2022-
Ohio-89, ¶5.  
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You have asked several questions related to Article 
XIX, Section 3(B)(2) 
 
What procedures govern the vote under Article 

XIX, Section 3(B)(2)? Is a bipartisan vote re-
quired? 

 
You first ask what voting procedures govern the Com-
mission’s adoption of a map pursuant to Article XIX, 
Section 3(B)(2). Specifically, you ask whether a simple 
majority vote is sufficient, or if a bipartisan vote with 
two members of each party voting “yes” is required. 
 
Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) states that the Commission 
“shall adopt a congressional district plan in accordance 
with the provisions of this constitution that are then 
valid[.]” Article XI, Section 1(B)(1) states that “unless 
otherwise specified in this article or in Article XIX of 
this constitution, a simple majority of the commission 
members shall be required for any action by the com-
mission.”  
 
These provisions indicate that, unless another proce-
dure is specified in Article XIX, a simple majority vote 
is sufficient to adopt a map. Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) 
does not explicitly contain any other voting procedure. 
Accordingly, the default procedure applies. 
 
Before moving on, I will pause to explain why two pro-
visions that might appear to require more than a sim-
ple majority vote do no such thing. 
 
Begin with Article XI, which governs the adoption of 
state legislative maps. Under Article XI, if at least 2 
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members of each political party vote affirmative on a 
state legislative district map, that the map is valid for 
10 years. Article XI, Section 1(B)(3). If only a simple 
majority of the Commission, without bipartisan sup-
port, votes for a map, the map is valid only for 4 years. 
Article XI, Section 8(C)(1)(a). Could that process be in-
corporated into Article XIX?  I conclude that the an-
swer is “no.”  Nothing in Article XIX includes any such 
option.   The procedures for adopting a state legislative 
map and a congressional map are significantly differ-
ent and contained in different articles. Article XIX, Sec-
tion 3(B)(2) should not be read as directing the Com-
mission to follow a procedure in a different article of 
the Constitution when Article XIX explicitly adopted a 
different procedure.   
 
Second, one might argue that Article XIX, Section 
3(B)(2) incorporates and duplicates the procedure set 
forth in Article XIX, Section 1(B) that the Commission 
follows when originally adopting a map.  Under Section 
1(B), the Commission can approve a map only with 2 
votes from members of each dominant political party, 
and the map is good for 10 years. But there is no basis 
for reading Section 1(B)’s requirements into Section 
3(B):  the provisions contain different language, and 
different language connotes different meaning.  More-
over, this interpretation creates the distinct possibility 
that the Commission will be in perpetual deadlock and 
unable to pass a map. Ohio would be left without a con-
gressional map. The language in Section 3(B)(2) states 
that the Commission “shall adopt” a map, and provides 
no back-up if the Commission does not adopt a map. 
This is in contrast to the redistricting procedure for the 
initial adoption of a map. Under the initial procedure 
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for adopting a map, if the Commission fails to adopt a 
map, the General Assembly has a second chance to 
adopt a map. After a map is found unconstitutional, 
however, there is no such option. I do not believe Arti-
cle XIX, Section 3(B)(2) can plausibly be read as allow-
ing the Commission to be stuck in limbo without adopt-
ing a map. (Ultimately, the federal default of 15 state-
wide, at-large Congressional districts might take effect 
under this reading. See U.S. Constitution, Article I, 
Section 2). At least here, where the Constitution spe-
cifically provides for a different default procedure–a 
simple majority vote pursuant to Article XI, Section 
1(B)(1)—I do not view Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) as 
incorporating the procedure set forth in Article XIX, 
Section 1(B).  
 
Because Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) does not contain a 
specific voting procedure, and because it does not incor-
porate procedures from another provision, Article XI, 
Section 1(B)(1) applies. The Commission can adopt a 
map by a simple majority vote.  
 
Time period that Maps Adopted Pursuant to Ar-

ticle XIX Section 3(B)(2) are Valid For 
 
Having concluded how the Commission adopts a map 
pursuant to Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2), I now address 
whether the map is valid for 4 years or 10.  I conclude 
that it is valid for 4 years. 
 
Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) states that a map adopted 
pursuant to it is valid “until the next time for redistrict-
ing under this article.” The phrase “until the next time 
for redistricting under this article” has several 
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potential readings. I conclude that the best reading is 
that the phrase sets different time periods for different 
maps.  
 
One reading is that the “next time for redistricting” al-
ways means that the map is valid until the year ending 
in numeral one (e.g. 2031, 2041), which would align 
with the general decennial redistricting process. I do 
not believe this is the correct interpretation, however. 
Other than in Section 3, nowhere else in Article XIX is 
the phrase “the time for redistricting,” or any similar 
general phrase used. Instead, other provisions of Arti-
cle XIX consistently use the phrase “shall remain effec-
tive until the next year ending in numeral one” when 
the map is to be effective until the beginning of the next 
decade. See Article XIX, Section 1(A), (B), (C)(2), (D), 
(E), (F)(2), and (F)(3)(e). When Article XIX intends that 
the map shall remain effective for a different time pe-
riod than until the next year ending in numeral one, 
Article XIX uses different language. See Article XIX, 
Section 1(C)(3)(e) (a map is valid for two general elec-
tions). Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2)’s use of language 
other than “shall remain effective until the next year 
ending in numeral one” indicates that the map adopted 
pursuant to the section is not necessarily effective until 
the next year ending in numeral one.  
 
This reading is further supported by looking at the bal-
lot language and purpose of the new congressional re-
districting amendment. The ballot language for the 
amendment states that the amendment would 
“[r]equire the General Assembly or the Ohio Redistrict-
ing Commission to adopt new congressional districts 
by a bipartisan vote for the [map] to be effective for the 
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full 10-year period.” Certified Ballot Language to Pro-
posed Issue 1, 2018 (available here: 
https://www.sos.state.oh.us/globalassets/ballot-
board/2018/2018-02-20-ballotlanguage-issue1.pdf). 
Similarly, the official “argument for” the amendment 
states: “Voting Yes on Issue 1 will require significant 
bipartisan support to adopt new congressional districts 
for 10 years.” Argument For proposed Issue 1 (Pre-
pared by Senators Matt Huffman and Vernon Sykes, 
and Representatives Kirk Schuring and Jack Cera) 
(available here: https://www.sos.state.oh.us/globalas-
sets/ballotboard/2018/2018-02-20-argumentfor-is-
sue1.pdf). Ballot language does not override the lan-
guage of a constitutional provision. It is however, re-
quired to be ‘“fair, honest, clear, and complete’ and ‘no 
essential part of the proposed amendment’ may be 
omitted.”. State ex rel. Cincinnati Action for Hous. Now 
v. Hamilton Cty Bd. of Elections, 164 Ohio St. 3d 509, 
2021-Ohio-1038, 173 N.E.3d 1181, ¶¶ 7-8, quoting 
Markus v. Trumbull Cty. Bd. of Elections, 22 Ohio 
St.2d 197, 259 N.E.2d 501 (1970), paragraph four of the 
syllabus. Allowing a 10-year map to be adopted with-
out bipartisan support would explicitly contradict this 
language.  Moreover, this reading would also allow the 
majority party to game the system by originally pass-
ing an intentionally unconstitutional map. Because a 
10-year map cannot initially be adopted without bipar-
tisan support, but could be adopted later without bi-
partisan support after a Court finding of unconstitu-
tionality. Such a reading would incentivize a majority 
party to act unconstitutionally when first passing a 
map. Ambiguous constitutional provisions should not 
be interpreted in ways that incentivize government of-
ficials to act unconstitutionally. 
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Therefore, the phrase “next time for redistricting” as 
used in Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) should not be read 
to always mean that a map is valid until the next year 
ending in numeral one.  
 
Nor, however, does Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) use the 
explicit language that the plan adopted shall be valid 
for two general elections after its adoptions. Compare. 
Article XIX, Section 1(C)(3)(e).  
 
Because the phrase “next time for redistricting” does 
not refer to a specific time, a different interpretation 
should be used.  
 
The time period the plan is valid for is best read as be-
ing the time period for which the invalidated map 
would have remained in effect had it not been held un-
constitutional. In exercising its duties under Article 
XIX, Section 3(B)(2), the Commission is remedying “de-
fects in the previous plan identified by the court” and 
“shall include no other changes to the previous plan 
other than those made in order to remedy those de-
fects.” The Commission’s role at this point is not to 
adopt an entirely new map, but rather to remedy con-
stitutional defects in the previous map. Because the 
previous map was adopted for a specified number of 
years, remedying the Constitutional defects should not 
change the number of years it was adopted for. This 
interpretation also eliminates the possibility of a map 
that was originally valid for only 4 years being adopted 
for 10 years without bipartisan support, which is a re-
sult in clear contradiction of the ballot language and 
purpose of the amendment. 
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Because the Congressional map that was struck down 
by the Supreme Court was passed by the General As-
sembly pursuant to Article XIX, Section 1(C) with only 
a simple majority, the map was only valid for two gen-
eral elections. Article XIX, Section 1(C)(3)(e); Adams v. 
DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶¶ 15-22.  Therefore, for this 
redistricting session, a map passed by the Commission 
pursuant to Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2) is good only for 
two general elections. 
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Conclusions 
 

Therefore, I conclude that: 
 

1. The commission, acting under Ohio Constitu-
tion Article XIX Section 3(B)(2), may enact a 
congressional map by a simple majority vote. 
See Article XI, Section 1(B)(1). 

2. A map adopted pursuant to Ohio Constitution 
Article XIX Section 3(B)(2) is valid for the time 
period that the previous map was valid for be-
fore being found unconstitutional. This means 
that, for the current redistricting cycle, an 
adopted map would be valid for 4 years, as the 
map that was found unconstitutional was valid 
only for 4 years. See Article XIX, Section 
1(C)(3)(e); Article XIX, Section 3(B)(2); Adams v. 
DeWine, 2022-Ohio-89, ¶¶ 15-22. 

 

                                      Respectfully, 
                                        

   DAVE YOST  
   Ohio Attorney General 
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District Population Deviation Deviation% 18+ BVAP 18+ HVAP 18+ AVAP REP 16-20 DEM 16-20

1 786,630 0 0.00% 26.29% 3.67% 3.87% 43.51% 56.49%

2 786,629 -1 0.00% 2.70% 1.20% 0.82% 69.74% 30.26%

3 786,630 0 0.00% 30.92% 5.39% 5.33% 35.27% 64.73%

4 786,630 0 0.00% 5.62% 1.89% 1.01% 71.61% 28.39%

5 786,630 0 0.00% 2.91% 4.60% 1.23% 65.01% 34.99%

6 786,630 0 0.00% 6.95% 2.58% 0.74% 59.06% 40.94%

7 786,630 0 0.00% 9.36% 2.59% 3.20% 49.86% 50.14%

8 786,629 -1 0.00% 6.09% 3.60% 4.62% 68.60% 31.40%

9 786,630 0 0.00% 14.43% 7.30% 1.74% 45.87% 54.13%

10 786,630 0 0.00% 17.93% 3.13% 3.12% 53.32% 46.68%

11 786,630 0 0.00% 38.42% 7.32% 3.81% 24.71% 75.29%

12 786,630 0 0.00% 4.50% 1.59% 1.84% 63.33% 36.67%

13 786,630 0 0.00% 13.35% 2.16% 3.42% 47.83% 52.17%

14 786,630 0 0.00% 5.68% 2.52% 1.50% 54.83% 45.17%

15 786,630 0 0.00% 8.46% 5.25% 8.07% 45.94% 54.06%
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District Population Deviation Deviation% 18+ BVAP 18+ HVAP 18+ AVAP REP 16-20 DEM 16-20

11 786,630 0 0.00% 38.42% 7.32% 3.81% 24.71% 75.29%

3 786,630 0 0.00% 30.92% 5.39% 5.33% 35.27% 64.73%

1 786,630 0 0.00% 26.29% 3.67% 3.87% 43.51% 56.49%

9 786,630 0 0.00% 14.43% 7.30% 1.74% 45.87% 54.13%

15 786,630 0 0.00% 8.46% 5.25% 8.07% 45.94% 54.06%

13 786,630 0 0.00% 13.35% 2.16% 3.42% 47.83% 52.17%

7 786,630 0 0.00% 9.36% 2.59% 3.20% 49.86% 50.14%

10 786,630 0 0.00% 17.93% 3.13% 3.12% 53.32% 46.68%

14 786,630 0 0.00% 5.68% 2.52% 1.50% 54.83% 45.17%

6 786,630 0 0.00% 6.95% 2.58% 0.74% 59.06% 40.94%

12 786,630 0 0.00% 4.50% 1.59% 1.84% 63.33% 36.67%

5 786,630 0 0.00% 2.91% 4.60% 1.23% 65.01% 34.99%

8 786,629 -1 0.00% 6.09% 3.60% 4.62% 68.60% 31.40%

2 786,629 -1 0.00% 2.70% 1.20% 0.82% 69.74% 30.26%

4 786,630 0 0.00% 5.62% 1.89% 1.01% 71.61% 28.39%
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SB 237 Equal Population Revision 2/7/2022
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Dems SB 237 Congressional Plan – Revised 2022 
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